University of Texas at El Paso ScholarWorks@UTEP

Open Access Theses & Dissertations

2023-05-01

Linking Decomposition Reactions In Arctic Soils To Microbial Enzyme Production

Jane Karen Martinez University of Texas at El Paso

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.utep.edu/open_etd

Part of the Biogeochemistry Commons, Biology Commons, and the Ecology and Evolutionary Biology Commons

Recommended Citation

Martinez, Jane Karen, "Linking Decomposition Reactions In Arctic Soils To Microbial Enzyme Production" (2023). *Open Access Theses & Dissertations*. 3821. https://scholarworks.utep.edu/open_etd/3821

This is brought to you for free and open access by ScholarWorks@UTEP. It has been accepted for inclusion in Open Access Theses & Dissertations by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks@UTEP. For more information, please contact www.web.access.org administrator of ScholarWorks@UTEP. For more information, please contact www.web.access.org administrator of ScholarWorks@UTEP. For more information, please contact www.web.access.org administrator of ScholarWorks@UTEP. For more information, please contact www.web.access.org administrator of ScholarWorks@UTEP. For more information, please contact www.web.access.org administrator of ScholarWorks@UTEP. For more information, please contact www.web.access.org administrator of ScholarWorks@UTEP. For more information, please contact www.web.access.org administrator of ScholarWorks@UTEP. For more information, please contact www.web.access.org administrator of ScholarWorks@UTEP. For more information, please contact www.web.access.org administrator of ScholarWorks@UTEP.

LINKING DECOMPOSITION REACTIONS IN ARCTIC SOILS TO MICROBIAL ENZYME PRODUCTION

JANE KAREN MARTINEZ

Doctoral Program in Ecology and Evolutionary Biology

APPROVED:

Anthony Darrouzet-Nardi, Ph.D., Chair

Vanessa L. Lougheed, Ph.D.

Jennie McLaren, Ph.D.

Craig E. Tweedie Ph.D.

Jonathon Mohl, Ph.D.

Stephen L. Crites, Jr., Ph.D. Dean of the Graduate School Copyright 2023 Jane Martinez

Dedication

It is with deep gratitude that I dedicate this dissertation to my parents, Victor and Virginia Martinez, and my husband, Jonathan Kwong, for their support and encouragement over the years. Also, I want to dedicate this to my kids, Jolene, Jian, and Jun. I hope that one day they get to read this dissertation

LINKING DECOMPOSITION REACTIONS IN ARCTIC SOILS TO MICROBIAL ENZYME

PRODUCTION

by

JANE KAREN MARTINEZ, B.S.

DISSERTATION

Presented to the Faculty of the Graduate School of

The University of Texas at El Paso

in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements

for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Department of Biosciences

THE UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS AT EL PASO May 2023

Acknowledgements

Special thanks to the remarkable people who have been integral to my professional journey: Anthony Darrouzet-Nardi, Kalpana Kukreja, Cat Cort, Briana Salcido, Lindsey Dacey, Viridiana Orona, Grace Crain, Jon Mohl, and Brian Grajeda. I want to express my gratitude to friends, and fellow UTEP (University of Texas at El Paso) graduate program students who have offered their expertise, support, and guidance when I needed it the most. Additional thanks to my dissertation committee members, Jennie McLaren, Vanessa Lougheed, and Craig Tweedie. I feel fortunate to have had the opportunity to learn from all of you.

Abstract

Microbial processes such as soil enzyme production are a major driver of decomposition and a current topic of interest in arctic soils due to the effects of climate warming. Despite the advances in understanding soil enzymes, there are still knowledge gaps regarding the role of enzymes in decomposition. In this dissertation, I addressed three of those gaps in the following chapters: (Ch.2) to explore the location of enzymes within the soil matrix, (Ch.3) to identify peptides matched to soil enzymes produced by microorganisms for organic matter decomposition, and (Ch.4) understand the longevity of enzymes in the soil after microbial production. For this project, I examined the soils from Utgiagvik (Barrow), located in the North Slope of Alaska, north of the Arctic circle. Chapters 2, 3, and 4 measured the activities of potential hydrolytic and oxidative enzymes. Chapter 2 focused on various separation techniques to determine the location of enzymes in the soil matrix. Chapter 3 enhances protein extraction techniques used in proteomics to remove humic substances and achieve improved data without humic interference. With the optimized method, I examine the proteins from the soil samples to enable the identification of soil enzymes. In addition, I examined the association between the peptides seen in the proteome and the activity of enzymes. In chapter 4, enzyme activity was monitored weekly to assess the decline in activity after the eradication of microbial organisms by chloroform (CHCl₃) fumigation. Additional microscopy techniques were implemented in this chapter to confirm cellular death after chloroform fumigation. My findings demonstrate that, in chapter 2, soil enzymes tend to be predominantly linked with larger organic matter particles. Enzyme activity was not detected in the soil pore water, suggesting that enzymes have a limited persistence in the soil pore water over an extended period. Chapter 3 determined that using FASP (filter-aided sample preparation) for soil enzyme extractions during proteomics yields higher peptide counts. Following this, I identified

our typically assayed soil enzyme in the proteome and two additional enzymes with a high peptide count (β -galactosidase and arylsulfatase), and was able to measure substantial enzyme activity for each of these. Finally, in chapter 4, I observed that soil enzymes have a prolonged lifespan following their production. While the exact timeframe was not determined, my results indicate their longevity extends beyond 12 weeks. Overall, this dissertation provides evidence that a variety of microbes produce soil enzymes that have a relatively long lifespan and are most likely associated with large organic matter particles they decompose.

Table of	Contents
----------	----------

Dedicationiii
Acknowledgementsiv
Abstractvi
Table of Contents
List of Tables xi
List of Figures xii
Chapter 1: Introduction1
1.1 Decomposition1
1.2 Soil Enzymes1
1.2.2 Hydrolytic Enzymes2
1.2.3. Oxidative Enzymes5
1.3 Metaproteomics
1.4 Arctic ecosystems as a model for evaluating soil enzyme function7
1.5 Dissertation Summary10
Chapter 2: Soil Enzymes Are Preferentially Associated With Larger Particles In Highly Organic Arctic Tundra Soils
Abstract
Introduction14
Materials and Methods16
Research site
Soil Pore Water Assays
Separation Treatments
Soil potential enzyme activity assays
Data Analysis
Results
Results
Results
Results

Soil pore water	31
Enzyme activity among particle sizes in the soil	32
The role of soil structure in isolating enzyme activity	33
Conclusion	35
Chapter 3: Characterizing Enzyme Profiles of Arctic Tundra Soils through Metaproteomic	
Analysis	36
Abstract	36
Introduction	37
Materials and Methods	39
Site Description	39
Sample collection	39
Protein extraction	40
Protein Precipitation	42
Trypsin Digestion	42
FASP (Filter Aided Sample Preparation)	43
Measurement by 2d-LC-MS/MS	44
Proteome Bioinformatics	45
Enzyme Assays	46
Statistical Analysis	47
Results	47
Comparison of extraction techniques and fertilization treatment	47
Exploring the Proteome: Classifications and abundances of observed enzymes	48
Exploring the Proteome: Total peptide counts of enzymes involved in decomposition.	49
Comparison between peptide counts in proteome with potential enzyme activity assays	54
Discussion	55
Protein Extraction	56
Fertilized vs. unfertilized comparisons	57
Enzyme abundance in soils	58
Identification of decomposition enzymes	59
Post-proteomic soil enzyme assays	60
Conclusions	62

Chapter 4: Assessing the possible lifespan of soil enzymes in arctic soil subsequent to of chloroform fumigation and sonication for microbial activity removal.	o the use
Abstract	
Introduction	64
Materials and Methods	66
Research Site and sampling	66
Microbial death	67
Confocal Microscopy	69
Sonication	69
Soil enzyme activity assays: Hydrolytic and Oxidative	69
Data Analysis	70
Microbial death and sonication	71
Results	71
Potential enzyme assay	71
Live/Dead Analysis	74
Discussion	75
Microbial Death	76
Enzyme Longevity	76
Sonication	78
Enzyme degradation	78
Conclusions	79
Chapter 5: Conclusions	80
Summary of findings	80
The Role of Enzymes in Arctic Ecosystems	80
Challenges and Considerations	81
Future Directions	82
Conclusion	84
References	85
Supplemental Tables	118
Vita 125	

List of Tables

Table 1.1: Summary of hydrolytic enzyme functions and substrates
Table 2.1: Description of soil samples. Areas used to identify the soil collected: The Barrow
Environmental Observatory (BEO), Barrow Arctic Research Facility (BARC), Mobile
Instrumented Sensor Platforms (MISP), International Tundra Experiment (ITEX)18
Table 2.2 Summary of enzyme functions and substrates
Table 2.3 Separation treatments and soil pore water 25
Table 3.1 Description of Samples and Treatments 41
Table 3.2. Enzyme description includes the names, functions, and the assigned E.C. number. The
enzymes highlighted in gray are the enzymes added after proteomics
Table 3.3 Means on all samples showing the difference between FASP and no-FASP
Table 3.4. Total peptide counts are shown for each sample, and FASP samples are shown in gray
(FDR=0.05)
Table 3.5. Total peptide counts for enzymes in fertilized (S1) and unfertilized (S2) samples with
FASP
Table 4.1. Description of soil sample collection. Highlighted in gray are the chloroformed treated
samples

List of Figures

Figure 1.1: Map of Alaska focused on the research site used for this dissertation, Utqiagvik Figure 2.1: Map of Research Site. Map of Alaska showing the collection sites in the vicinity of Utqiagvik (Barrow), Alaska. Symbols represent sites where soil samples were collected 19 Figure 2.2 Conceptual diagram of the soil matrix. The soil disruption and separation techniques are shown in the diagram above. The soil pore water (in light blue) is always present in the arctic soils; therefore, it will always be in the background of each of the treatments. The dark brown represents the SOM being affected by the treatment. We also included in gray the clay-sized particles ($<2 \mu m$), in green we show the cell particles, and in yellow are the high molecular weight particles. In the top left, an "intact" soil is included to compare against each treatment. Theoretically, in the diagram, the disruptions of blending are demonstrated by the breaking of the SOM and cells. In sonication, SOM is not broken, it is dispersed. Filtration shows the separations Figure 2.3 Soil pore water potential enzyme activities (nmol g-1 soil h-1) for arctic soils assayed. The bottom and top boxes represent 25th and 75th percentiles. The boxplot whiskers represent the values that are 1.5 times interquartile range (IQR) above and below quartile (Q1) and quartile 3 (Q3), respectively (Q1 – $1.5 \times IQR$; Q3 + $1.5 \times IQR$). The dots represent outlier values. Letter Figure 2.4. Hydrolytic Enzyme Potential Activity. Enzyme activities were calculated in units of nmol g⁻¹ soil hr⁻¹ and are color-coordinated by treatment. Letters denote significant differences Figure 2.5 Oxidative Enzyme Potential Activity. Enzyme activities were calculated in units of nmol g⁻¹ soil hr⁻¹ and are color-coordinated by treatment. Letters denote significant differences Figure 3.1. Soil collection sites in Utgiagvik, AK. Showing the unfertilized (BEO) and Figure 3.2 Proteomic approach to extract proteins using different treatments for one soil sample. Figure 3.3. Bioinformatics Pipeline. The mass spectrometer gives the data as a raw spectrogram, which is then converted to an open source format using Proteowizard. The data is then loaded in MFGF+ software along with the peptide database (UniProt) and specific target database (JGI (Joint Genome Institute)). The files created in MSGF can then be transferred to Unipept to get the analysis and comparison results, such as peptide identification or the gene ontology (G.O.). This G.O. characterization system shows all the information available about a particular sequence it identified. It separates the information into biological processes, cellular components, and molecular functions. Using the molecular function to look at potential linkage to any Figure 3.6. Summary of total peptide counts by EC number. Sample 1 (fertilized) and 2 (unfertilized) are categorized by the Enzyme Commission (EC) numbers. Hydrolases are classified as EC 3 (green), and oxidoreductases are EC 1 (orange). All subclasses (EC1.X, EC3.X), sub-sub classes (EC1.X.X, EC3.X.X), and enzymes (EC1.X.X.X, EC3.X.X.X) are

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1 DECOMPOSITION

Decomposition is the natural process of breaking down organic material into smaller particles and compounds. The process of decomposition is important because as organic material is decomposed, nutrients are released, making them accessible for other organisms. Without this process, nutrients are locked in the organic material resulting in poor soil health and plant growth. Biochemically, decomposition is driven by microbial activity, specifically by the production of hydrolytic and oxidative enzymes in the soil (Burns, 1982; Skujinscaron; and Burns, 1976). Microbes produce soil enzymes to access nutrients required for metabolic processes and growth (Allison and Vitousek, 2005; Dick et al., 2011). The primary function of soil enzymes is to catalyze the breakdown of polymers into smaller, more digestible molecules. Despite the importance of enzymatic processes to decomposition and the biology of soil microbes, there are still several important missing pieces of information about how enzymes function in the soil. First, though their potential activity levels can be assayed (Sinsabaugh et al., 2005), it is not completely understood where the soil enzymes operate within the soil matrix. Second, matching specific genes and enzymes to the microbes that produce them is largely unexplored (Burns et al., 2013), and these connections will eventually be made possible by new omics techniques. Lastly, the longevity of enzymes in the soil has not been completely determined (J.Schimel et al., 2017), which is important in modeling work (Allison, 2005; Allison and Vitousek, 2005). By searching for these missing pieces, we can better understand microbial ecology and function in soils.

1.2 SOIL ENZYMES

The foundation for biochemical enzyme assays came from an experiment looking at yeast fermentation (Brown, 1902) and then was further developed by focusing on enzyme kinetics by

Michaelis and Menten (Michaelis et al., 1913). The first report of extracellular enzymes was recording oxidative enzymes, such as peroxidases, that came from decaying roots and plants (Dick et al., 2011; Woods, 1899). Due to their importance in decomposition, soil enzymes have continued to remain a topic of interest. Multiple methods have been developed and optimized to detect potential enzyme activity in soils. An early method of soil enzyme assays using colorimetric measurements relied on conjugates of *p*-nitrophenol after hydrolysis (Tabatabai and Bremner, 1969). Later, fluorometric techniques were introduced and are now the most widely used method for measuring potential enzyme activity under natural conditions that mimic the soil environment (Burns et al., 2013; Darrah and Harris, 1986). In the Darrah & Harris protocol (1986), 4methylumbelliferone (MUB) conjugates were used as artificial substrates for soil hydrolases. Since then, several modifications have been made to improve the assay. Some methods start by sonicating the sample (Marx et al., 2001), while others use a blending technique (Saiya-Cork et al., 2002; Sinsabaugh et al., 2003). Later, calculations of potential enzyme activity were improved to ensure the enzyme activities were adequately performed. Due to methodological differences between researchers and labs, modern techniques now allow for standardized enzyme assays (German et al., 2011).

1.2.2 Hydrolytic Enzymes

Hydrolytic enzymes are a class of enzymes that catalyze the breakdown of complex molecules into smaller ones with the addition of water by a process called hydrolysis (Speir and Ross, 2002). This dissertation focuses primarily on seven hydrolytic enzymes contributing to carbon (C), nitrogen (N), and phosphorus (P) cycles, namely: β -glucosidase, α -1,4-glucosidase, cellobiohydrolase, xylosidase, leucine aminopeptidase, and β -1,4-N-Acetyl-glucosaminidase, and acid phosphatase (Table 1.1).

These seven enzymes are among the most common and consistently measured in previous studies (Hoppe, 1983; Marx et al., 2001; Saiya-Cork et al., 2002; Sinsabaugh et al., 2009). Each enzyme breaks specific chemical bonds of the decomposing material, making them substratespecific (Caldwell, 2005). Soil organic matter (SOM) is formed from plant litter, microbial biomass sources, and stabilized organic matter (humus). Compounds of humus are the remaining part of organic matter that has been processed and transformed by several microorganisms; these include humic acids, fulvic acids, and humins (Pettit, 2014; Tan and Binger, 1986). The major constituents of non-humic substances include carbohydrates (cellulose, hemicellulose, and polysaccharides), proteins (amino acids), and lipids (fats, waxes, and resins) Stevenson, 1994). Soil enzymes specifically degrade non-humic substances, making these nutrient sources available for uptake by plants and microbes. Lately, there has been a discussion regarding the occurrence of humic substances in soils. Some researchers argue that humic substances are a diverse mixture of organic compounds with no distinct chemical structure, while others claim that they are chemically distinct and can be characterized by their molecular weight and functional groups (Kelleher and Simpson, 2006; Orlov, 2020). Humic substances are thought to constitute merely a minor portion of the total organic matter (Schmidt et al., 2011).

Enzymes that can hydrolyze one or more biomolecules in soils (*hydrolytic enzymes*) play a significant role in decomposition. In soil and organic material, biomolecules include carbohydrates, proteins, nucleic acids, and lipids. One of the most abundant of the four biomolecules that soil enzymes target is carbohydrates for which the primary functions are energy storage and maintenance of structure in living organisms (Deng and Popova, 2015). Essential carbohydrates in soil include, for example, cellulose, hemicellulose, starch, chitin, sucrose, glucose, glucosamine, galactose, fructose, and xylose. Cellulose and hemicellulose are broken down by cellulases, enzyme systems consisting of glycosyl hydrolases, each with distinct functions that degrade cellulose, also referred to as a type of carbon-acquiring enzymes. For example, β -glucosidase is an enzyme that breaks down cellulose and releases glucose by acting on sugar polymers and oligosaccharides (Moss, 2010). Similarly, cellobiohydrolase breaks down cellulose but releases disaccharides. Another category of C-acquiring enzymes is xylanases, which include β -1,4-Xylosidase, a type of soil enzyme that cleaves a side chain of the xylan backbone (Sunna and Antranikian, 1997). Xylan is a component of plant cell walls and the most abundant hemicellulose (Ebringerová et al., 2005; Sun et al., 2004). The end product of this enzymatic degradation is often referred to as wood sugar, a reducing sugar that contains an aldehyde functional group (Deng and Popova, 2015).

Nitrogen acquisition via enzymes is also important because it is a critical limiting nutrient for plant growth. Enzymes associated with microbial N-acquisition include β -1,4-N-Acetylglucosaminidase (NAG) and Leucine-aminopeptidase (LAP) (Moorhead et al., 2012). β -1,4-N-Acetyl-glucosaminidase monomers make up chitin, which is an amino sugar-containing nitrogen. Chitin is similar in structure to cellulose, but D-glucose is substituted in the C-2 amino group (Tronsmo and Harman, 1993). Chitin is a significant biopolymer as it does not originate from plant biomass (Baldrian et al., 2011). Chitinases are significant in the breakdown of the structural component of cell walls of fungi and insects (e.g., arthropod's exoskeletons). Leucineaminopeptidase is a metalloproteinase, a catalytic mechanism that involves a metal atom that breaks N-terminal amino acid residues (Matsui et al., 2006; NACHLAS et al., 1957). Although there are other classes of aminopeptidases, LAP is primarily used in environmental samples as this enzyme hydrolyzes peptide bonds associated with the two most abundant protein amino acids, leucine, and alanine, with leucine having the highest occurrence at 9.1 %, followed by alanine at 7.8 % (Sinsabaugh and Foreman, 2001); the other 83.1 % is dispersed in the remaining 18 amino acids lson & Cox, 2008).

When plants are deficient in phosphorus, they can control their acquisition via several mechanisms, including secretion of organic acids, formation of symbiotic association with mycorrhizal fungi, and, most importantly to this research, the production of phosphatase enzymes (Crain et al., 2018; Turner, 2008). Phosphatases are soil enzymes involved in releasing inorganic phosphorus from ester–phosphate bonds (Eivazi and Tabatabai, 1977). Phosphorus is significant for all organisms as it transports energy and stimulates plant growth. Phosphatases are abundant in plant roots, having higher activities in the rhizosphere than in bulk soil, indicating this nutrient's importance to plants (Nannipieri et al., 2011). Numerous enzymes secreted by microbes target organic P, including: phosphomonoesterase, phosphodiesterase, and phytase (Turner, 2008) .Soil phosphatase activities depend on the P availability and pH can alter enzyme activity (DeForest & .Moorhead, 2020). This study will focus on acid phosphatases, which are included in the phosphomonoesterase group; this enzyme thrives in acidic soils.

1.2.3. Oxidative Enzymes

In addition to hydrolytic enzymes, oxidative enzymes were assessed in my studies. Peroxidases are enzymes with iron (Fe) containing prosthetic groups, typically using H₂O₂ as an electron acceptor to degrade aromatic compounds (Hofrichter, 2002; Yu et al., 2020). Phenol oxidases consume oxygen (Sinsabaugh, 2010a), and they have copper (Cu) containing prosthetic groups that extract electrons from the phenols (Mayer and Staples, 2002). One primary function of phenol oxidases is to degrade lignin, a significant SOM component (Ander and Eriksson, 1976; Eriksson, 1984). Although peroxidase and phenol oxidase activities are less stable than hydrolytic enzymes because they are more dynamic (Sinsabaugh, 2010a), they correlate with decomposition reaction rates. When performing potential colorimetric enzyme assays, L-DOPA (L-3,4dihydroxyphenylalanine) is used as a substrate (Bach et al., 2013). However, it is important to note here that the oxidation of this substrate can be abiotic due to several factors, such as the presence of oxygen, transition metals, or other oxidizing agents in the sample. (Hall and Silver, 2013; Jones et al., 2020). Abiotic oxidation can occur more rapidly than enzymatic oxidation and can produce a similar colorimetric response, leading to an overestimation of enzyme activity.

Hydrolytic Enzymes	Abbreviation	Function	Substrate	Fluorescent Standard	Acquisition
β-1,4-Glucosidase	BGLUC	Releases glucose from cellulose, optimal activity at 85°C	4-MUB-β-D-Glucosidase	MUB	Carbon
α-1,4-glucosidase	AGLUC	Releases glucose from soluble saccharides	4-MUB- α -D-Glucosidase	MUB	Carbon
β-D-1,4- Cellobiohydrolase	CELL	Releases disaccharides from cellulose	4-MUB-β-D-Cellobioside	MUB	Carbon
β-1,4-Xylosidase	XYLO	Degrades hemicellulose	4-MUB-β-D-Xyloside	MUB	Carbon
β-1,4-N-acetyl- glucosaminidase	NAG	Degrades chitin	4-MUB-N-acetyl-β-D- glucosaminide	MUB	Nitrogen
Leucine-amino- peptidase	LAP	Degrades protein into amino acids	7-amino-4-methylcoumarin	MC	Nitrogen
Acid Phosphatase	PHOS	Releases phosphate ions from the phosphate group	4-MUB-phosphate	MUB	Phosphorus

Table 1.1: Summary of hydrolytic enzyme functions and substrates

1.3 METAPROTEOMICS

The recently established "*omics*" approaches within biology involve the comprehensive analysis of biological molecules. The most used methods include genomics, transcriptomics, proteomics, and metabolomics (Horgan and Kenny, 2011). In detail, genomics is the study of an organism's entire genome. Transcriptomics involves the examination of the organism's complete set of RNA (ribonucleic acid) molecules produced by the genome (Dong and Chen, 2013). Proteomics looks at the complete set of proteins (proteome) that are expressed by the genome (Shah and Misra, 2011). Metabolomics is the study that involves all small molecules involved in metabolism (Klassen et al., 2017). Other "omics" sciences are emerging and have gone further in depth with other compound classes, such as lipidomics (lipids) (J. Wang et al., 2019; Züllig et al., 2020) and microbiomics (microbiomes) (Bokulich et al., 2020; Kumar, 2021).

Metaproteomics, which I focus on in this dissertation, is an approach within proteomics that looks at the collective protein profiles of entire microbial communities in a given environment (Herbst et al., 2016). While it has tremendous potential, studying soil metaproteomics is challenging due to spectral interference (likely from humic substances), spatial complexity, high diversity, and seasonal variability (Wilmes et al., 2015). Despite this, soil was among the first environmental samples to be studied using metaproteomics. For example, in a pioneering study, it was demonstrated that proteomic analysis was possible, and although there were a few limitations (fewer databases), this was the starting point for a deeper understanding of environmental proteomics (Schulze et al., 2005). Obtaining high-quality metagenomic data has proven challenging, even in recent years, and many researchers have been working to achieve the best extraction method for soil proteomes (Chacha et al., 2023; Quinn et al., 2022; Salvato et al., 2022). Although metaproteomics has been successful in the large-scale study of proteins, it is challenging to use proteomics in environmental samples due to the samples' high complexity and lack of metagenomic sequences to create an adequate reference protein database (Schneider et al., 2012).

1.4 ARCTIC ECOSYSTEMS AS A MODEL FOR EVALUATING SOIL ENZYME FUNCTION

In this dissertation, I focus on soil enzymes in the soils of the arctic tundra. Arctic ecosystems are critical for several important climate system feedbacks in which warming will likely drive more warming (Bradford et al., 2016; Hinzman et al., 2013; Pearson et al., 2013). In 2018, NOAA reported that the Arctic was warming at more than twice the rate of global mean

temperatures causing the phenomenon known as arctic amplification (Osborne et al., 2018). By 2021, data suggested that the trend had accelerated three times faster than the global average (AMAP, 2021; Rantanen et al., 2022). Arctic amplification refers to the surface air temperatures (Serreze and Barry, 2011). Factors known to contribute to this warming are positive feedback loops, permafrost melt, and the decrease of jet stream high winds trapped in the polar regions (Miller et al., 2010; Previdi et al., 2021).

Moreover, several carbon release models have been explored (Koven et al., 2011; Schaefer et al., 2011; Schuur et al., 2013), estimating the cost of permafrost degradation, predicting a 29–59% decrease in permafrost extent by 2200 (Schaefer et al., 2011). Furthermore, carbon dioxide release from 2000-2300 is expected to keep increasing in permafrost soils (Schneider and Riedel, 2010). Therefore, monitoring and studying decomposition in arctic ecosystems is of global relevance.

The work of this dissertation is focused on Utqiaġvik, which is in the northernmost point of Alaska (71°19'N, 156°36'W) (Figure 1.1). Most of Alaska's north slope is composed of predominantly gelisols, which are permafrost soils with an active layer that thaws during the summer. Soils north of the Alaska Range are underdeveloped even though they have been under continuous soil formation over millennia due in part to the extreme cold weather (Chapin et al., 2006). Below the active layer, the permafrost acts as a barrier where there is little root or water movement. This part remains frozen throughout the year. The active layer has increased in depth in recent years, allowing for more root formation and carbon release. These trends are projected to continue and affect physical soil characteristics such as soil moisture, a key challenge for accurately estimating soil dynamics (Seneviratne et al., 2010).



Figure 1.1: Map of Alaska focused on the research site used for this dissertation, Utqiaġvik (formally known as Barrow).

Furthermore, continuous thawing and freezing creates a talik zone where unfrozen conditions remain below the active layer. This zone accelerates permafrost melt and increases decomposition reactions below the active layer surface (Parazoo et al., 2018; Romanovsky and Osterkamp, 2000), thus making decomposition a critical factor in carbon loss and affecting microbial communities and their soil enzyme productions and compositions. Linking these larger scale processes with the microscale biochemical processes is essential for addressing and modeling these emerging and accelerating problems in the Arctic.

1.5 DISSERTATION SUMMARY

This dissertation targets several longstanding major knowledge gaps in enzyme function in the arctic tundra of Alaska. While enzymes are found in all soils, studying enzymes in arctic ecosystems is important for understanding how these unique and vulnerable ecosystem function and respond to environmental change. In arctic ecosystems, there is concern that with climate change, the large soil carbon reserves built up in the permafrost are vulnerable to decomposition and release from the biosphere to the atmosphere (Lawrence et al., 2015). Arctic soils contain approximately 50% of the world's soil carbon (Tarnocai, 2009). Soil enzymes directly control decomposition; hence their function is essential. At the biochemical level, decomposition will increase, and therefore enzymes will catalyze more organic matter that is then respired to CO₂. It is thus helpful to consider the ecological response to these trends by focusing on the chemical reactions belowground that could potentially change the function of the ecosystem.

This dissertation research aims to identify and uncover missing information about soil enzyme activities by understanding their location, identities, and longevity in arctic ecosystems. These knowledge gaps will be addressed in the following chapters:

Chapter 2. Soil enzymes are preferentially associated with larger particles in highly organic arctic tundra soils.

Chapter 3. Characterizing enzyme profiles of arctic tundra soils through metaproteomic analysis *Chapter 4*. Assessing the possible persistence of soil enzymes in arctic soil subsequent to the use of chloroform fumigation for microbial activity removal.

In Chapter 2, we investigate the location of soil enzymes in the soil matrix. Previous studies have touched on this topic to understand the dynamics of decomposition and their potential to decompose organic matter (Burns, 1982; Burns et al., 2013; Perez Mateos and Gonzalez Carcedo,

10

1985; Wallenstein and Burns, 2015). The specific enzyme location may not be uniform in the soil matrix (Ladd et al., 1996). It is not completely understood if there are free enzymes attached to living/dead cells or attached to a complex. By being able to localize enzymes, we can determine their distribution, which is relevant for soil function and the process of decomposition. Understanding this could then identify areas of soil that are most important for nutrient cycling and carbon sequestration and predict how soil ecosystems will respond to environmental change.

In Chapter 3, we explored the proteome and identified peptides associated with decomposition. Connecting enzymes with their producing microbes has been challenging; 90% of soil organisms are not culturable (Amann, 1995), and millions of organisms can perform these processes. Proteomics may shed some light on this question, but a critical limitation in proteomics is the inability to separate the peaks in the data that can identify soil proteins from humic substances (Chourey et al., 2010). For non-environmental samples, it is easy to grow cells in culture for proteomic analyses. However, soil samples are masked by humic substances that inhibit the peptide signals. By creating an optimized protocol to remove humics accurately, we can start answering questions regarding the origin of soil enzymes, which microbes produces them, and if certain species are focused on enzymatic production. Thus, my goal in this dissertation is to advance methods in this area and work toward these identifications.

Chapter 4 focuses on the lifespan of soil enzymes in the soil. Production of the peptides that form soil enzymes is energetically demanding for the microbes (J. P.Schimel & Weintraub, 2003). Therefore, determining their longevity is critical to understanding how microbes perform decomposition. The benefits to the microbe of producing these proteins should be greater than the energetic losses, and the persistence of the proteins in the soil should not be short-lived. Additionally, knowing a specific rate of decay would strengthen enzyme modeling systems, like

the EnzModel, that explore resource acquisition through enzyme production (Allison, 2005; Allison and Vitousek, 2005).

Chapter 2: Soil Enzymes Are Preferentially Associated With Larger Particles In Highly Organic Arctic Tundra Soils

ABSTRACT

Microbial processes, including extracellular enzyme (exoenzyme) production, are a major driver of decomposition and a current topic of interest in arctic soils due to the effects of climate warming. While enzyme activity levels are often assessed, we lack information on the specific location of these exoenzymes within the soil matrix. Identifying the locations of different soil enzymes is needed to improve our understanding of microbial and overall ecosystem function. Using soil obtained from Utgiagvik, Alaska, our objectives in the study are: (1) to measure the activity of enzymes in soil pore water; (2) to examine the distribution of activity among soil particle size fractions using filtration; and (3) to cross these particle size fraction analyses with disruption techniques (blending to shred and sonication to further separate clumped/aggregated soil materials) to assess how tightly bound the enzymes are to the particles. The results of the soil pore water assays showed little to no enzyme activity (< 0.05 nmol g soil⁻¹ hr⁻¹), suggesting that enzymes are not abundant in soil pore water. In the soil cores, I detected activity for most of the hydrolytic enzymes, and there were clear differences among the particle size and disruption treatments. Higher activities in unfiltered and 50 µm filters relative to much finer 2 µm filters suggested that the enzymes were preferentially associated with larger particles in the soil, the organic material that makes up the bulk of these arctic soils. Furthermore, in the sonication + blending treatment with no filter, five of six hydrolytic enzymes showed higher activity compared to blending only (and much higher than sonication only), further indicating that enzyme-substrate complexes throughout the organic matter component of the soil matrix are the sites of hydrolytic enzyme activity. These results suggest that the enzymes are likely bound to either the producing microbes,

which are bound to the substrates, or directly to the larger organic substrates they are decomposing. This close-proximity binding may potentially minimize transport of decomposition products away from the microbes that produce them.

INTRODUCTION

Decomposition of organic matter in soils is driven by microbial biochemical activity, specifically by producing hydrolytic and oxidative enzymes (Burns, 1982; Skujinscaron; and Burns, 1976). Microbes produce soil enzymes to access nutrients required for metabolic processes and growth (Allison and Vitousek, 2005; Dick et al., 2011). Despite the importance and ubiquity of this process, the location of soil enzyme activity within the soil matrix is incompletely known. There are many distinct locations within the soil matrix where these enzymes might operate, such as: free-floating in soil pore water, attached to the microbial cells, linked with enzyme-substrate complexes, associated with soil organic matter (SOM) (Burns, 1982), or associated with clayenzyme or tannin-enzyme complexes (Burns, 1986; Marx et al., 2005). These different locations vary in their mobility within the soil and their proximity to the enzyme-producing microbes. Identifying the location of soil enzymes is needed to improve our basic understanding of soil microbial functioning, helping to illuminate how microbes interact with their substrates (Burns et al., 2013) and how they guarantee a return on investment for the microbes that create them (Treseder and Vitousek, 2001). In addition, less work has been done on assessing enzyme activity in soil pore water than on potential association with soil particles, yet it is an important exchange depot for soil materials, and thus worth quantifying.

Arctic soils are an especially relevant system in which to study the location of enzyme activities because of the possibility for accelerated decomposition due to climate change (Schuur et al., 2015). These soils remain frozen for most of the year, and the low temperatures preserve

decomposed material in the surface layers (Walz et al., 2017; Weintraub and Schimel, 2003). The accumulation of large stores of decomposed material has created a thick layer of organic soils, with tundra soils containing approximately 50% of the world's soil carbon (Shaver et al., 2006; Tarnocai, 2009). Due to temperature increases, large soil carbon reserves in the permafrost are vulnerable to decomposition, the increase of nutrient availability, and the release of CO₂ to the atmosphere (Nadelhoffer et al., 1991; Schuur et al., 2013). With these climate change effects, gaining better knowledge of enzyme activity locations within the soil matrix will help to enable a better mechanistic understanding of how enzymes will respond to increasing temperatures in cases such as deeper active layers, longer growing seasons, and changing moisture conditions in the soil.

In arctic soils, enzymes could be associated with various soil matrix components such as soil pore water, soil organic matter, higher molecular weight compounds such as tannins, or microbial cells, (Wallenstein and Burns, 2015). Investigations of enzyme locations often point to particle size as a determinant of enzyme location. For example, substantial differences between particle sizes were observed in a grassland ecosystem depending on enzyme identity (Marx et al., 2005). Also, a fertilization experiment on crop soils determined that particle sizes $63-200 \mu m$ had the highest enzyme activities (Zhang et al., 2015). However, these more mineral soils differ substantially from arctic soils, which are highly organic and frequently water saturated. Besides particle size, aggregation of soil materials can also affect enzyme location, given that it can physically prevent enzymes from being exposed, thus limiting our ability to measure activity. For example, disaggregation by disruption of soils by grinding has for example shown an increase in the measurable activity of both protease and β -glucosaminidase, suggesting that the enzymes were inside the aggregates (Fukumasu and Shaw, 2017). Moreover, the disruption of soils can release enzymes and microorganisms entrapped in clustered soil particulates by sonication (Kaiser and

Asefaw Berhe, 2014). Another factor to consider is that separating the soil particles by performing physical disturbances, such as microwaves, waterbath, blending, ultrasonic and laser treatment to soils, may lead to cell lysis (McMillan et al., 2013). This cellular damage can expose intracellular or cell-bound enzymes (Wallenstein and Burns, 2015). Because of the different nature of the soil matrix in organic horizons of arctic soil, further investigations of enzyme locations are warranted.

This study aims to explore the possible location of arctic soil enzymes within the soil matrix using various separation techniques. Our objectives in the study are: (1) to measure the activity of enzymes free-floating in the soil pore water; (2) examine the effect of the distribution of activity among soil particle size fractions using filtration; and (3) to cross these particle size fraction analyses with disruption techniques within the soil matrix (blending to shred and sonication to separate further clumped/aggregated soil materials) to assess how tightly bound the enzymes are to the particles. These investigations of particle size crossed with varying levels of disruption will help to narrow down where in the soil enzymes are associated with the large organic matter substrates, and thus, fractions containing these substrates will have the highest potential activities. To examine this hypothesis, we assayed free-floating enzyme activities in soil pore water samples and assessed hydrolytic and oxidative enzyme activities from soil cores using blending, filtration, and sonication techniques separately and in combination.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Research site

Soil cores were collected in Summer 2016 from field locations near Utqiaġvik, Alaska, located on the northern coast and Atqasuk (70.47778 °N, 157.41806 °W), a village located 60 miles southwest of Utqiaġvik. The mean annual air temperature is -12 °C (Meisel et al., 2021).

During the summer months, June-August, the temperature can rise to 4 °C (Gädeke et al., 2021). The climate from the last 30 years (1991- 2020) is reported by the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA NCEI, 2020): mean annual temperature (MAT) is -10.7 °C and mean annual precipitation (MAP) is 15.7 cm. Additionally, recent years have shown that the soil temperatures have been increasing over time (Hollister et al., 2006; May et al., 2020). Historical data show that the changes in mean annual air temperature are controlled by the winter months. From 1921 – 1995, the long-term means were 3.3 °C during the winter and 1.6 °C in the summer months (Zhang and Stamnes, 1998). The general mean soil temperature can vary in the summer months from 3.6 - 5 °C (Hinkel et al., 2001). This ecosystem is dominated by ice-wedge polygonal tundra spanning drained thaw-lake basins and interstitial tundra (Sulikowska et al., 2019). Vegetation at this site consists of moist acidic tundra plant communities, including lichens, bryophytes, graminoids, and shrubs, which fluctuate in vegetation cover with herbivory outbreaks (Haugen and Brown, 1980; Lara et al., 2015). Additionally, it has been shown that there was continuous permafrost at Utqiagvik from 1950 through the late 1970s, classifying them as Gelisols (Nachtergaele, 2001). More recently, soils have generally warmed (Villarreal et al., 2012), thus making it relevant to study decomposition processes in this area. In Utqiagvik, the young (<10 cm deep) and medium-aged (10-15 cm) basins contain an organic layer, and soils are classified as Aquorthels and Aquiturbels (Hinkel et al., 2003; USDA, 1999). In this region, the active layer, which is the maximum thaw depth by the end of the summer (Schaefer et al., 2011), is between 40-60 cm deep (Clayton et al., 2021). It has been shown that in soil from the Utqiagvik Peninsula, roughly 10% can be classified as being clay material ($<2 \mu m$ size) (Mueller et al., 2017). For the purpose of this study, we sampled across a wide geographic area to represent the spatial variation in soils across the North Slope shown in Table 2.1. We designed this study with the expectation that the loci of enzyme activities in the soil are relatively general across space within these arctic systems. Thus, while this widely dispersed geographic design risks the variation being high, if we can demonstrate effects, this would be evidence that the documented trends are more general across different soil locations and types. The soil core samples were 5 cm in diameter and 15 cm in depth, made from cylindrical metal and hammered with a rubber mallet into the soil. To have a wide range of site representation of disturbed and undisturbed areas, we collected from inland moist acidic tundra regions and close to the coast (~2-5 meters away), snow fences, and within vehicle track disturbances (Table 2.1).

Table 2.1: Description of soil samples. Areas used to identify the soil collected: The Barrow Environmental Observatory (BEO), Barrow Arctic Research Facility (BARC), Mobile Instrumented Sensor Platforms (MISP), International Tundra Experiment (ITEX)

Soil	Collection	Location on	Date	Tundra Class	Vegetation	Latitude/Longitude
Sample	Site	Collection Site				
S1	Utqiaģvik,	ITEX/ BEO	07/21/16	Dry-moist dwarf	Sphagnum spp.	71.31371 -
	AK			shrub-graminoid		156.58887
				tundra		
S2	Utqiaģvik,	Gaswell Rd	08/13/16	Moist graminoid	Eriophorum scheuchzeri	71.25814 -
	AK			tundra		156.33311
S3	Utqiaģvik,	BEO	07/16/16	Moist graminoid	Eriophorum scheuchzeri	71.31403 -
	AK			tundra	Eriophorum	156.59401
					angustifolium	
S4	Utqiaģvik,	Gaswell Rd	08/08/16	Moist graminoid	Eriophorum scheuchzeri	71.28325 -
	AK			tundra	Eriophorum	156.43034
					angustifolium	
S 5	Utqiaģvik,	Snow Fence/ BARC	07/14/16	Moist graminoid	Eriophorum scheuchzeri	71.31303 -
	AK			tundra		156.592662
S6	Utqiaģvik,	Hospital Vehicle	07/30/16	Wet graminoid	Eriophorum scheuchzeri	71.29814 -156.7361
	AK	Tracks		tundra		
S 7	Utqiaģvik,	Hospital Vehicle	07/30/16	Dry dwarf shrub-	Eriophorum	71.29793 -
	AK	Tracks		graminoid tundra	angustifolium	156.73387
S8	Utqiaģvik,	Cake Eater Rd	07/20/16	Successional-dry	Salix rotundifolia	71.25736 -
	AK			dwarf shrub-		156.53288
				graminoid tundra		

S9	Utqiaģvik,	Vehicle Tracks	07/11/16	Successional-dry	Potentilla hyparctica	71.32113 -	
	AK	BARC		dwarf shrub-	Eriophorum scheuchzeri	156.67395	
				graminoid tundra			
S10	Atqasuk,	MISP GRID	08/06/16	Successional-dry	Papaver hultenii	70.501957	-
	AK			dwarf shrub-	Eriophorum	157.434615	
				graminoid tundra	angustifolium		
					Vaccinium Vitis-idaea		



Figure 2.1: Map of Research Site. Map of Alaska showing the collection sites in the vicinity of Utqiaġvik (Barrow), Alaska. Symbols represent sites where soil samples were collected

Soil Pore Water Assays

To examine free-floating enzymes in the soil pore water, we used rhizon samplers (Eijkelkamp North America Inc, Morrisville, North Carolina, part no. 192101) for soil pore water collection. These allow access to the continuous water within the soil matrix but not necessarily water-bound at low matric potential (Darrouzet-Nardi and Weintraub, 2014; Dick et al., 2011; K. R. Saiya-Cork et al., 2002). The rhizon samplers consist of four main parts: a hydrophilic porous polymer, stainless steel wire, PVC (polyvinylchloride) tube, and the lock connector. We attached a needle to the lock connector, and soil pore water was acquired using a 6 ml vacuette (Greiner

Vacuette No. 456089 (Darrouzet-Nardi and Weintraub, 2014). Rhizon sampler samples were collected near the plots from the International Tundra Experiment, ITEX, site located in Barrow, Alaska (samples shown in Supplemental Material Table S1). The tubes were attached to the needles and collected within 24 hours. Once the sample was recovered, it was placed with the soil samples in the freezer at -20 °C. From these samples, fluorometric measurements were conducted as described above to test the potential enzyme activity (Henry and Molau, 1997). In addition, to compare with the potential enzyme activities measured in the soil core extractions, we performed a dimensional analysis based on the amount of soil mass represented by the measured soil water volume in both cases (Supplemental material S1).

Separation Treatments

We applied eight different treatments (Table 2.3) to separate subsamples for each of the ten samples collected using our standard protocol (blending with no filter). To test if enzymes were associated with SOM or with other particles, after blending, we then applied two separation techniques factorially: sonication (with and without sonication) and filtering (no filter, 50 μ m, and 2 μ m). The filters separate the soil by particle size fractions. To assess the total soil matrix including all organic matter particles and their constituents, no filter was used. The 50 μ m filter removed larger (primarily organic) particles. Consequently, to separate most particles sized 2-50 μ m from particles sized < 2 μ m (German et al., 2011), a 2 μ m filter was used. Similar soils from this arctic region have been analyzed by physical soil fractionation, where it was determined that there is a high amount of particulate organic matter not associated with soil minerals (Mueller et al., 2017).

Alongside particle size fractionation, sonication was used as a physical disruption technique to clumped and aggregated soil from itself and possibly separate enzymes or cells from soil materials. Sonication is generally less harsh and does not shred soil particles as blending does. Sonication generates pressure waves and can disperse soil aggregates at low energy applications without damaging the microbes or causing cell lysis (Suslick, 1990; Amelung and Zech, 1999; Kaiser et al., 2012).

Treatment 1 (blend + 50 μ m filter) and treatment 2 (blend + 2 μ m filter) were run through the treatment's respective filter after the soil was blended. The filtration was to distinguish the particle size at which enzyme activities could be detected within the soil matrix and possibly determine location by removing larger particles (reference Figure 2 for visual details). Treatment 3, 4, and 5 (No blend + sonicate, no blend + sonicate + 50 μ m filter, no blend + sonicate + 2 μ m filter) did not get shredded by the blender. These treatments were sonicated with a VWR Ultrasonic bath (VWR Ultrasonic Cleaner, Radnor, PA) at a low amplitude of 20-30 kHz for 5 minutes per sample. Sonication was at a low setting to avoid cell lysis but allow for dispersion of soil aggregates (Hunter and Busacca, 1989; Kaiser et al., 2012). After the sonication process took place, treatment 3 was transferred to the 96-well plate for fluorometric analysis.



Figure 2.2 Conceptual diagram of the soil matrix. The soil disruption and separation techniques are shown in the diagram above. The soil pore water (in light blue) is always present in the arctic soils; therefore, it will always be in the background of each of the treatments. The dark brown represents the SOM being affected by the treatment. We also included in gray the clay-sized particles ($<2 \mu m$), in green we show the cell particles, and in yellow are the high molecular weight particles. In the top left, an "intact" soil is included to compare against each treatment. Theoretically, in the diagram, the disruptions of blending are demonstrated by the breaking of the SOM and cells. In sonication, SOM is not broken, it is dispersed. Filtration shows the separations by particle size.
Soil potential enzyme activity assays

We used a fluorometric soil activity assay protocol to quantify soil decomposition enzyme activity within the soil matrix (Romanovsky and Osterkamp, 2000). Enzyme assays were performed with a high-throughput microplate reader technique. We analyzed the samples from the activity of nine enzymes: two oxidative and seven hydrolytic (Table 2.2). It is important to note that the enzyme activity we measure is potential enzyme activity in the laboratory and not in situ. In situ activity refers to enzymes under natural conditions, as opposed to potential enzyme activity, which measures the maximum reaction rate of an enzyme-catalyzed reaction at a specific temperature with no substrate limitation (Wallenstein and Weintraub, 2008). Soil slurry samples were prepared by mixing 1 g soil and 125 ml of 50 μ M sodium acetate buffer (pH 5). The samples were kept stirring with a magnetic plate until transferred to the black (hydrolytic) and translucent (oxidative) 96 microwell plates. There were two types of fluorescent standards for the hydrolytic enzymes: 7-amino-4-methyl-coumarin (MC) and 4-methylumbelliferyl (MUB). The MC standards were used for Leucine-amino-peptidase (LAP) and MUB for the other enzymes, (see Table 2.2). Control quench samples were made (soil slurry and MUB/MC) to correct MUB/MC fluorescence intensity due to soil turbidity (Marx et al., 2001). Additionally, measurements were taken of the background fluorescence of soils, substrates, and MUB/MC standard curves (Marx et al., 2001; McLaren et al., 2017; K.R Saiya-Cork et al., 2002; Sinsabaugh et al., 2003). The microplate reader read the black plates to check the fluorescent activity, and the oxidative plates were incubated for 24 hours, then run in a BioTek Synergy H.T. microplate reader (BioTek Instruments Inc., Winooski, VT, USA) (German et al., 2011).

HYDROLYTIC ENZYMES	ABBREVIATION	FUNCTION	FUNCTION SUBSTRATE		FLUORESC		
					STANDA	RD *	
B-1,4-GLUCOSIDASE	BGLUC	Releases glucose	4-MUB-β-D-		MUB		
		from cellulose,	Glucosidase				
		optimal activity at					
		85°C					
A-1,4-GLUCOSIDASE	AGLUC	Releases glucose	4-MUB- a	-D-	MUB		
		from soluble	Glucosidase				
		saccharides					
<i>B</i> -D-1,4-	CELLO	Releases	4-MUB-β-D-		MUB		
CELLOBIOHYDROLASE		disaccharides from	Cellobioside				
		cellulose					
B-1,4-XYLOSIDASE	XYLO	Degrades	4-MUB-β-D-		MUB		
		hemicellulose	Xyloside				
B-1,4-N-ACETYL-	NAG	Degrades chitin	4-MUB-N-acetyl-β-		MUB		
GLUCOSAMINIDASE			D-glucosamin	D-glucosaminide			
ACID PHOSPHATASE	PHOS	Releases phosphate	4-MUB-phosp	ohate	MUB		
		ions from phosphate					
		group					
LEUCINE-AMINO-	LAP	Degrades protein into	7-amino-4-		MC		
PEPTIDASE		amino acids	methylcouma	rin			
OXIDATIVE ENZYMES	ABBREVIATION	FUNCTION		SUBS	ГКАТЕ		
PHENOL OXIDASE	PHENOL	Oxidizes phenols and consume oxygen L-D			a	(L-3,4-	
		Degrades lignin and humus to gain dihydr			oxyphenylala	nine)	
		carbon					
PEROXIDASE	PEROX	Use H_2O_2 as an electron a	acceptor	L-Dop	a	(L-3,4-	
		Lignin degradation			dihydroxyphenylalanine)		

 Table 2.2 Summary of enzyme functions and substrates.

 DIVICENZYMES
 ABBREVIATION

 FUNCTION
 SUBSTRATE

*Fluorescent Standards: 7-amino-4-methylcoumarin (MC) and 4-methylumbelliferyl (MUB)

IDENTIFIER	TREATMENT	PURPOSE OF TREATMENT	BLEND	SONICATE	FILTER	
CONTROL	Blend	Shred soil organic particles and compare	Yes	No	No Filter	
		disruption to sonication				
TREATMENT 1	Blend + Filter 50	Remove larger particles, mostly organic	Yes	No	50 µm	
	μm	particles				
TREATMENT 2	Blend + Filter 2	To separate silt-sized particles (2-50 μ m) from	Yes	No	2 µm	
	μm	clay-sized particles (<2 µm)				
TREATMENT 3	Sonicated	Separate organic particles	No	Yes	No Filter	
		Compare the disruption with blending.				
TREATMENT 4	Son. + Filter 50	Compare with treatment 1 and 7	No	Yes	50 µm	
	μm					
TREATMENT 5	Son. + Filter 2	Compare with treatment 2 and 8	No	Yes	2 µm	
	μm					
TREATMENT 6	Son. +Blend	Potentially extract the enzymes and bacteria	Yes	Yes	No Filter	
		from bulk soil or soil fractions				
TREATMENT 7	Son. +Blend +	Same as Treatment 6 + removed larger particles	Yes	Yes	50 µm	
	Filter 50 µm	mostly organic particles (larger than 50 µm)				
TREATMENT 8	Son. +Blend +	Same as Treatment 6 + to separate silt-sized	Yes	Yes	2 µm	
	Filter 2µm	particles (2-50 µm) from clay-sized particles (<				
		2 um)				
SOIL PORE	Lysimetry	Determine if enzymes are free-floating in the	No	No	No Filter	
WATER		soil matrix				
VV 7 X I 121X		5011 marra				

Table 2.1 Separation treatments and soil pore water

Data Analysis

Using R 3.6.2 (R Core Team 2019, 2019), we used a linear mixed-effects model (Pinheiro and Bates, 2000), with treatment analyzed as a fixed and soil core as a random effect because each of the 10 cores were subsampled for use in each of the 8 treatments. Following this, Tukey posthoc pairwise comparisons were made across treatments for each enzyme using the 'Multicomp' package (p<0.05) (Hothorn et al., 2008).

RESULTS

Soil Pore Water Enzyme Assay

Activities of four of the six enzymes were detectable from the assays conducted on soil water from the rhizon sampler technique used to collect soil pore water (Figure 2.3). N-acetyl-glucosaminidase and xylosidase had extremely small means, close to non-detectable. We observed measurable activity in α -1,4-glucosidase, β -glucosidase, cellobiohydrolase, and acid phosphatase. However, after adjusting for the mass of soil represented, activities were very low compared to the soil core samples, with averages less than 0.05 nmol g⁻¹ soil hr⁻¹1 (Figure 3; Supplemental material S1). Thus, there was no significant difference between the enzymes.





Soil Cores – Hydrolytic Enzymes

In the soil core samples, measurable activity was present for most hydrolytic enzymes assayed with blending and the various separation techniques. In most cases, the activity dropped when a filter was added to a treatment. It stayed consistent from highest to lowest according to the corresponding filter size. Although activity was low at 2 μ m across all enzymes, activity was still measurable. In α -1,4-glucosidase, there is a significant difference between the sonicated and the sonicate + blend treatment, the filters had less of an effect. The means of five out of the six hydrolytic enzymes (all except cellobiohydrolase) at blend + sonicate showed higher enzyme activity. Cellobiohydrolase has its highest activity with just blending; additional treatments did not show higher activity. The activity of most enzymes did not increase with the sonication treatment alone (Figure 2.4)



Figure 2.4. Hydrolytic Enzyme Potential Activity. Enzyme activities were calculated in units of nmol g⁻¹ soil hr⁻¹ and are color-coordinated by treatment. Letters denote significant differences among treatments based on estimated marginal means with Tukey adjusted p-values.

Oxidative Enzyme Assays

For phenol oxidase, sonication did not affect the enzyme activity (p >0.05). Additionally, when blending was performed on phenol oxidase, it showed no activity (mean= 0.0). When sonication is applied, there was a slight average activity of 2.4 nmol g⁻¹ soil hr⁻¹. In peroxidase, sonication had a significant effect compared to the blended treatment (p <0.05). In both phenol oxidase and peroxidase, when looking at blend + 50 μ m filter, the means are higher for both than in blending with filtration of 2 μ m (p<0.05). However, there is no significant difference between most of the sonicated treatments (Figure 2.5).



Figure 2.5 Oxidative Enzyme Potential Activity. Enzyme activities were calculated in units of nmol g⁻¹ soil hr⁻¹ and are color-coordinated by treatment. Letters denote significant differences among treatments based on estimated marginal means with Tukey adjusted p-values.

DISCUSSION

We sought to better understand enzyme location in arctic tundra soils. To do this, we quantified the enzyme activity of two oxidative and seven hydrolytic enzymes by the distribution of activity among size fractions and disruption of soil aggregates. Our results suggest that most of the enzymes in this region are associated with large particles of SOM and are not highly abundant in soil pore water. Additionally, there were clear differences among the particle size and disruption treatments. In the following sections, we will discuss why enzymes are not free-floating in the soil pore water, why the enzymes are not located in the small size fraction ($<2 \mu m$), and how enzymes are likely tightly bound to the organic matter in tundra soils. Overall, we will make the case that the enzymes are likely bound either directly to the decomposition substrate (the large partially decomposed organic materials in the soil matrix) or to microbial cells that are bound to the substrate.

Soil pore water

The results of soil pore water assays showed very low potential enzyme activities once corrected for the soil volume represented (<0.05 nmol g soil⁻¹ hr⁻¹), suggesting that enzymes are not abundant in soil pore water. Microorganisms might secrete the enzymes into the soil water, but enzyme allocation has been shown to shift with changes in dissolved organic carbon and nutrient availability (Allison and Vitousek, 2005; Seifert-Monson et al., 2014). Changes in the soil may potentially explain why they do not remain in the pore water for a long time. Our pore water results show some low but detectable enzyme activity on some enzymes like α -1,4-glucosidase and acid phosphatase, where we may observe the activity of highly transitory enzymes moving toward the substrate. Since α -1,4-glucosidase and acid phosphatase were still low in potential activity, the slight increase does not suggest that these enzymes are unusual with respect to the others tested. Furthermore, a recent study using microdialysis worked to analyze free soil enzymes in situ, it was demonstrated that 91% of the total hydrolytic activity were not free-floating enzymes (Buckley et al., 2019), thus, supporting our results and agreeing that the free enzyme pools are rapidly changing. Moreover, in our study, when using soil core samples, typically there are higher enzymatic activities than when using the soil pore water samples, which is why our data suggest that enzymes are physically bound to soil particles (Bell et al., 2013; Steinweg et al., 2012) or cells (Burns, 1982), and are not free-floating in the pore spaces.

Enzyme activity among particle sizes in the soil

Our filtration treatment results showed higher activities in unfiltered and 50 μ m filters relative to much finer 2 μ m filters, suggesting that all the enzymes we measured related to C, N, and P- acquisition were preferentially associated with larger particles in the soil, likely the organic material that makes up the bulk of these arctic soils. The oxidative enzymes related to lignin degradation had a similar association (Sinsabaugh, 2010a). This suggests that the microbes are likely attached or located near the organic matter, which could be important for the producing microbes to ensure return on investment for the enzyme production. Our data does not allow us to discern whether the enzymes are attached to substrates or the microbes. However, the data does show that arctic soils have higher enzyme activity in the large coarse fraction, supporting our hypothesis of a physical connection between enzyme and substrate.

As we expected based on the known textural differences between these arctic soils and more mineral soils that have been investigated in other studies, we did not see a significant amount of enzyme activity in the $< 2 \mu m$ fraction. All the hydrolases had higher activities in the coarser fractions (>50 µm). In contrast with Alaskan soils, there is a higher amount of weathering products, such as clays in warm and humid areas (Hobbie et al., 2002; Jonasson et al., 2001). Soils containing higher clay content, such as a tallgrass prairie, demonstrate abundant enzyme activity in all type of particle size fractions (Borden et al., 2010). Therefore, our data suggests a substantial structural difference in where enzyme activity can expect to be found in these highly organic soils as compared to more typical mineral soils.

High molecular weight particles, such as tannins and humic substances, are also included in the $<2 \mu m$ fraction and are sometimes thought to be associated with enzymes. For example, one of the main challenges in protein extraction for soil proteomics has been humic substances, inhibiting protein signaling (Chourey et al., 2010; Chourey and Hettich, 2018). Humic substances are substances formed by the secondary synthesis of a reaction, typically the end product of decaying organic matter (Huang and Hardie, 2009). When decomposition occurs, the complexity of organic material increases, and enzymes have fewer sites available for them to attach to (Ladd et al., 1996; Marx et al., 2005). This possibly explains why enzymes are not in the smaller fractions. It has been shown that large fractions hold higher microbial abundance and conditions for microorganisms (Zhang et al., 2015), and enzymes tend to stay close to the microbes that produce them. Nevertheless, our study does show that enzyme proteins are not attached to the freely available humic molecules such as dissolved or suspended organic materials, which would be found in the $<2 \mu m$ fraction. While we cannot dismiss that humic substances are attached to large particles, we can suggest that enzymes are not primarily located in suspended high molecular complexes (<2 μ m).

The role of soil structure in isolating enzyme activity

We used two disruption effects, sonication, and blending, to potentially expose enzymes entrapped in the soil matrix (Fukumasu and Shaw, 2017). Sonication and blending together increased the measured enzyme activities of these arctic soils the most, indicating that enzymes are likely bound inside undecomposed material. Our results suggest that enzymes in arctic soils require severe disruption, like blending, to break apart the clumped undecomposed soil material to see more activity. Sonication alone did not have the force to separate the particles due to the relatively high structural integrity of the organic material, which is a notable difference with more mineral soils that can be better dispersed by sonication. For example, xylanase increases with lowenergy sonication in a clay loam forest soils (De Cesare et al., 2000a), and acid phosphatase increases by 156% (Rojo et al., 1990) in colluvial Rendzina from a grassland ecosystem. In contrast, in our samples, xylosidase activity was nearly the same if using blending or sonication but using them together resulted in higher activity. Because sonication was used alone at a low energy level, substrate-bound enzymes may not have been widely dispersed, and this technique may only be releasing a fraction of the enzymes attached to clumped soil materials. The disruption effects we observed are consistent with the hypothesis that enzymes are tightly bound to the relatively undecomposed organic matter or microbial cells that are themselves bound to the organic matter.

Finally, a noteworthy topic to touch on is the interaction between cell walls and enzymes. Some soil enzymes have been suggested to be attached to cell walls of soil microbes (Stemmer et al., 1998). For example, β -glucosidase, when isolated from culture, has been found to be bound to fungal cell walls (Lynd et al., 2002). While it would require further research, it is possible that blending lyses cells and releases these cell-bound enzymes into the slurry, resulting in higher contact and higher measured enzyme activities. Our results showed that using sonication without blending, we still see either equal or slightly less enzyme activity than with blending. Because sonication is a less invasive method than blending, sonication may not lyse cells and release the inside material, including enzymes. When comparing oxidative and hydrolytic enzymes, there is a slight difference when looking at the oxidative enzymes, particularly in peroxidase, in which sonication and blending together do not show the same synergistic increase we observed in the hydrolytic enzymes. This could be because the oxidative enzymes are less stable in the environment (Sinsabaugh, 2010a), and they are negatively correlated to hydrolytic enzymes

(Sinsabaugh et al., 2005). Our results suggest that further investigation of whether cellular-bound enzymes contribute to activity would be worth pursuing.

CONCLUSION

Our results revealed a clear trend in which enzymes exhibited minimal (but not zero) activity in the soil pore water. Additionally, we can rule out high enzyme activities in small size fractions ($<2 \mu$ m) that include clays, high molecular weight molecules such as tannins and humic substances, and cellular debris. Using sonication amplified the enzyme activities in conjunction with blending, suggesting that this technique is causing enzyme release otherwise not seen by blending, suggesting that enzymes are heavily interlaced within the organic substrate and hence more exposure and de-clumping leads to higher measured activities. Overall, our results suggest that soil enzymes are mostly associated with larger particle sizes, likely organic matter. Further studies might focus on differentiating and confirming the type of materials in these larger particle sizes (>2 μ m).

Chapter 3: Characterizing Enzyme Profiles of Arctic Tundra Soils through Metaproteomic Analysis

ABSTRACT

Metaproteomics is a growing area of interest for describing complete protein profiles of microbial organisms in soils. One of the biggest challenges in investigating soil metaproteomes is low protein counts due to spectral interference by high molecular weight interferents such as humic substances. In this study, we work to overcome this challenge and examine two soil metaproteomes in arctic tundra soils. Microbial function in arctic soils, especially microbial control of decomposition, is of particular interest due to warming conditions, permafrost thaw, and the possibility of C loss from these soils. In this study, we: 1) explored protein extraction methods to improve the number of peptide matches; 2) explored the metaproteome of two soil samples (a sample from a long-term fertilization experiment in moist graminoid tundra near Utqiaġvik AK and a nearby unfertilized sample) with a focus on hydrolases and oxidases that include the soil enzymes relevant for decomposition; and 3) compared the relative abundance of peptides with laboratory assays of potential enzyme activities in these soils. We identified FASP (Filter Aided Sample Preparation) as a crucial methodological step for removing interferents, providing an average of 17,613 peptide matches per sample vs 1721 without. We categorized the dominant groups of enzymes in these samples using the Enzyme Commission (EC) system. Enzymes belonging to all seven major classes were observed, with a high quantity of transferases that are likely used for intracellular purposes and hydrolases that may consist of both intra- and extracellular constituents. We further compared our metaproteomic results with enzyme activity assays for nine soil enzymes we had previously measured in these samples. We found evidence that all nine enzyme types were present in the proteome, with bacteria being the main producers.

We also identified two additional soil enzymes, β -galactosidase and arylsulfatase, that exhibited a large count of peptides in the proteome. To assess whether these would have high activity, we acquired fluorescent substrates for these enzymes and assayed their activity. Both showed high activity, with β -galactosidase particularly showing high rates. However, across all 11 enzymes, there was not a clean one-to-one correlation between peptide counts and enzyme activity levels. Our research revealed that FASP clearly improved peptide yields, thereby enhancing our comprehension of the enzymes present in the proteome and their compatibility with metabolic processes. We were able to assess some taxonomic information about the microbial enzyme producers, including evidence that enzymes of a single type can be produced by multiple taxonomically distant organisms in a given soil sample. However, further research is required as more than 75% of the organisms matched to the peptides we observed are currently unclassified.

INTRODUCTION

Arctic soil microbial communities are composed of bacteria, fungi, and archaea, many of which can produce enzymes that degrade organic matter, thus playing crucial roles in nutrient cycling and decomposition (Burns, 1982; Øvreås, 2000). Up to 65% of prokaryotic genomes are capable of soil enzyme production (Berlemont and Martiny, 2015; Zimmerman et al., 2013). However, not all organisms produce enzymes at the same time. Among soil proteins, there are two major categories: detrital proteins, composed of proteins released by deceased organisms, and functional proteins, which include proteins in live organisms, soil enzymes, and microbial surface-active proteins (Rillig et al., 2007). While potential enzyme activity levels in soils are regularly assayed (Burns et al., 2013), metaproteomic profiles for soil function have only recently started to be thoroughly explored (Quinn et al., 2022; Salvato et al., 2022). Moreover, the relative abundance of enzymes produced by these different soil organisms has been difficult to quantify (Bastida et

al., 2009). Thus, investigations in this area have fallen short of a complete characterization of microbial function.

While these approaches and questions are relevant to any soil, we here chose to investigate arctic soils for several reasons. First, they are highly organic and contain significant amounts of humic substances. Second, due to climate change factors such as increased warming, the arctic soils will continue to experience reduced snow cover and increased permafrost thaw (AMAP -Arctic Monitoring and Assessment Programme, 2019). These changes impact ecosystem processes and belowground microbial communities responsible for the stabilization/destabilization of carbon (Hartley and Singh, 2018) and nitrogen (Schimel et al., 2004; Weintraub and Schimel, 2003). Recent changes in plant species composition and abundance have been shown to affect both above and belowground ecosystem processes (Leffler et al., 2016; McLaren et al., 2017; Mekonnen et al., 2018). Belowground, enzymes from these arctic microbial communities are temperature sensitive and driven by seasonal patterns (Darrouzet-Nardi et al., 2019; Wallenstein et al., 2009). Furthermore, the location of the soil enzymes within the soil matrix has been associated with the large particulate organic substrates found in these soils, likely in proximity to the microbes that produce them (Martinez et al., 2021). The activity of these enzymes can provide valuable insight into the microbial activity in these soils and the nutrient availability of substrates for microbial use (Schimel and Weintraub, 2003). Thus, working to reveal the proteome in arctic soils will further understanding of the main functions of the proteins, both intra- and extracellular.

To explore the metaproteome in arctic soils and begin to connect it with soil enzyme function, we aim in this study to compare and optimize techniques for extracting, quantifying, and identifying arctic soil enzymes. Our main objectives are to 1) explore protein extraction methods that may improve the number of peptide matches; 2) characterize and classify soil proteins and their functions, especially those related to decomposition; and 3) compare the relative abundance of peptides with potential enzyme activities to determine whether high-activity enzymes are represented by significant components in the proteome that are not currently measured. To work toward these objectives, we examined two arctic tundra soil samples (historically fertilized and unfertilized soils) under a range of extraction techniques.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Site Description

We collected soil from one of Alaska's northernmost villages, Utqiaġvik (formerly Barrow; 71.2906°N, 156.7886°W), in summer 2016. Utqiaġvik has a mean annual temperature of -12 °C and a mean annual precipitation of 106 mm (Kurek et al., 2022). Soils in this area remain frozen and under ice for about nine months of the year and have an active layer of <1 m (Bockheim et al., 1999). We sampled during months when the upper 15-25 cm of soil was fully thawed. This allowed us to capture the period when soil microbes were highly active. Utqiaġvik has a short growing season during the cold summer months, during which vegetation includes bryophytes, lichens, graminoids, forbs, and a few shrubs (Villarreal et al., 2012).

Sample collection

The soil samples used in this study measured 5 cm in diameter and 15 cm in depth, and due to the methodological objectives as well as the complex metaproteomic measurements and analyses, we focus on just two soils samples: one was from a legacy fertilized site, and the other was from a non-fertilized site. Given the limited number of studies of fertilization experimental sites in tundra ecosystems that been abandoned for decades then restudied recently (Werner et al., 2021), we believed this comparison to be particularly interesting. The sampling site is a drained thaw lake basin, the tundra vegetation is dominated by aquatic graminoids (Villarreal et al., 2012),

with *Carex aquatilis* as a dominant species in this area (Figure 3.1). We chose these samples to create a basis for comparison, even though we could not perform a statistical analysis because of the low sample number. The legacy fertilized sample (Sample 1) was obtained from an abandoned nutrient addition experiment (71.2890822°N, 156.5874145°W) conducted between 1960-1970. The non-fertilized soil (Sample 2) was obtained on the Barrow Environmental Observatory (BEO) near the fertilization site but had no nutrient addition (71.32339°N, 156.66821°W). Immediately





BEO site

Fertilization site



after collection, the soil samples were taken to the lab and frozen at -20 °C. All samples remained

Area where soil was collected

frozen until they were ready to be sampled.

Figure 3.1. Soil collection sites in Utqiaġvik, AK. Showing the unfertilized (BEO) and fertilization site.

Protein extraction

Soils were removed from the freezer and left to thaw for approximately 10 hours at room temperature. Once the sample was completely thawed, we removed the visible plant residues (root segments > 1 cm) with tweezers. Four tubes were prepared with 25 g of soil, each dissolved in 30 ml of 1% SDS-resuspension buffer (sodiumdodecylsulfate, pH 8.5). 100 μ l of bovine serum albumin (BSA) and 100 μ l apomyoglobin was added to the soil mixes as a recovery standard (following Chourey et al. 2010).

To begin the protein extraction procedure (Figure 3.2), we incubated samples under four different treatments to test the efficacy of humic acid removal: (1) 100 °C for 10 mins (boiling), (2) 37 °C for 10 mins (non-boiling), (3) 100 °C for 12 hrs (overnight, in the dark), (4) 37 °C for 12 hrs (overnight, in the dark). The tubes were placed in boiling water to boil the samples, and the non-boiling samples were kept in a 37 °C water bath. Theoretically, the boiling treatment was used to denature proteins, including intracellular and cell-bound proteins. In contrast, the non-boiling treatment left the cell undisturbed and solely analyzed the proteins outside the cell membrane (Table 1). One set of samples (A-D) was incubated for 10 mins in Lab Armor bead bath (Lab Armor, Cornelius, Oregon, USA), and the other set of four samples (E-H) was incubated overnight in the dark to inactivate proteases that are released due to cell lysis. All samples were then vortexed vigorously and centrifuged to remove large particles that would not dissolve and could clog filters. The supernatant was transferred to a glass centrifuge tube for further processing.

Sample Name	Treatment/Incubation time	Soil type
Α	Boiling/ 10 minutes	S1 Fertilized
В	Boiling/ 10 minutes	S2-Non-fertilized
С	37 °C/ 10 minutes	S1 Fertilized
D	37 °C / 10 minutes	S2-Non-fertilized
E(A*)	Boiling/overnight in the dark	S1 Fertilized
F(B*)	Boiling/overnight in the dark	S2-Non-fertilized
G(C*)	37 °C /overnight in the dark	S1 Fertilized
H(D*)	37 °C /overnight in the dark	S2-Non-fertilized

Table 3.1 Description of Samples and Treatments

Protein Precipitation

Samples were adjusted to 20% trichloroacetic acid (TCA) and placed in an ice bath for 10 hours to precipitate proteins, after which they were centrifuged for 10 minutes. The supernatant was discarded, and we only kept the concentrated protein pellet. The pellet was washed with 10 ml of acetone (20 °C) and re-suspended gently, followed by centrifugation for 25 minutes, with three repetitions, to remove the excess TCA. The pellets were dried with nitrogen gas and frozen for 24 hours.

Trypsin Digestion

Protein pellets from boiled samples were resolubilized in 10 ml of 6 M Guanidine in Tris buffer. For the 37 °C samples, 5 mls of 6 M Guanidine was added in Tris buffer. The samples were vortexed and incubated for 30 minutes at 37 °C. After freezing overnight, we heated all the samples for 10 mins and vortexed. On the 37 °C samples, we took 2 ml for direct extraction and 1 ml from the remaining samples. We then added 10 mM Dithiothreitol (DTT) in Tris buffer to all and centrifuged for 5 minutes. From the 37 °C samples, we took 200 μ l, and from the boiled samples, we took 100 μ l for FASP (Filter Aided Sample Preparation). The direct extraction samples were vortexed. The concentrate samples were raised to 5 ml in Tris buffer, and the remaining samples were raised to 10 ml. 5 μ g of trypsin was added to all samples and then incubated overnight in the bead bath (37 °C). DTT was added to stabilize the proteins, then followed by centrifugation. The supernatant was frozen and desalted by C18 solid phase extraction.



Figure 3.2 Proteomic approach to extract proteins using different treatments for one soil sample. **FASP (Filter Aided Sample Preparation)**

The samples set aside for the Filter Aided Sample Preparation (FASP) were unfrozen and continued using the FASP protocol (Chourey et al., 2010; Wiśniewski et al., 2009). This method allows for detergents to be entirely removed and enables unbiased clean sample preparation without adding protease inhibitors. Samples that had high liquid-based digestion (C, D, G, H) did not have iodoacetamide (IAA) treatment, and they are accounted for in the proteome searches. The IAA treatment allows for trypsin to access cleavage sites within the protein. On the trypsin digestion, one tube of Trypsin stock solution was diluted with 2 ml of ammonium bicarbonate to create the working solution. Of this, 200 μ l was added to each sample and incubated overnight. The samples were eluted with 100 μ l 1% Formic Acid and centrifuged. The filters were removed, and the peptide samples were frozen at -20 °C.

Measurement by 2d-LC-MS/MS

Following extraction, 250 µl of each sample were loaded for HPLC-MS (High-Performance Liquid Chromatography-Mass Spectrometry) analysis onto the Strong Cation Exchange (SCX) back column (Luna SCX, 5 µm particle size, 100 Å pore size, Phenomenex, CA, USA) and washed offline twice for fifteen minutes with 100% aqueous solvent (95% $H_2O/5\%$ acetonitrile / 0.1% formic acid) followed by 100% organic solvent (30% $H_2O/70\%$ acetonitrile / 0.1% formic acid). This procedure reduces residual SDS or other substances that could clog the column. The front HPLC (High-Performance Liquid Chromatography) column was connected to the Q Exactive mass spectrometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Bremen, Germany) and ran via online 2D-LC-MS/MS for 24 hours.



Figure 3.3. Bioinformatics Pipeline. The mass spectrometer gives the data as a raw spectrogram, which is then converted to an open source format using Proteowizard. The data is then loaded in MFGF+ software along with the peptide database (UniProt) and specific target database (JGI (Joint Genome Institute)). The files created in MSGF can then be transferred to Unipept to get the analysis and comparison results, such as peptide identification or the gene ontology (G.O.). This G.O. characterization system shows all the information available about a particular sequence it identified. It separates the information into biological processes, cellular components, and molecular functions. Using the molecular function to look at potential linkage to any enzyme, we performed searches to identify peptides that link back to the soil enzymes.

Proteome Bioinformatics

The bioinformatics pipeline is shown in Figure 3.3. Once the raw data (MS/MS spectra) was obtained from the mass spectrometer, we converted the files to .mzml format using Proteowizard (Adusumilli and Mallick, 2017). By using this formatting software, the files can then be used by various open source programs to identify peptides. One database was downloaded from JGI's Integrated Microbial Genomes server (<u>http://img.jgi.doe.gov</u>). Our database included metagenomic data from arctic soils from the Next Generation Ecosystem Experiment (NGEE) (Jansson, 2012). In addition to that, we also used UniProt's proteome database (Bateman et al., 2021; The Uniprot Consortium, 2019) to be able to identify the peptides and proteins.

Additionally, contaminants such as trypsin and keratin were included in the databases to be removed from the results. We then used MSGF+ software (Kim and Pevzner, 2014), which scores MS/MS spectra against peptides derived from protein sequence databases to identify peptides. Decoy analysis was performed in MSGF+ to estimate the peptide matches better and remove false positives. The false discovery rate (FDR) was also calculated by comparing the number of false positive identifications with the number of true positive identifications. To interpret the data, we used Unipept version 4.0 (<u>https://unipept.ugent.be/datasets</u>) with default parameters to perform protein functional analysis (Mesuere et al., 2015; Verschaffelt et al., 2021).

In Unipept, we searched for the E.C. numbers (Enzyme Commission numbers), the numerical classification for each enzyme assigned by the chemicals they catalyze (Tipton and Boyce, 2000). This nomenclature allowed us to find target enzymes in our proteomic data.

Enzyme Assays

Before the metaproteomic work, we had measured nine potential enzyme activities on these same samples (Table 3.2). The potential enzyme activity assays were performed using high-throughput microplate methods described in Martinez et al. (2021). We measured fluorescence in hydrolytic enzymes after 2 hour incubation (German et al., 2011; McLaren et al., 2017; K.R Saiya-Cork et al., 2002; Sinsabaugh et al., 2003) and performed colorimetric assays for oxidative enzymes (Sinsabaugh, 2010b). After obtaining the proteomics data, we identified several relatively frequent peptides that were potentially organic matter-degrading enzymes in the samples. Fluorescent substrate availability (typically 4-methylumbelliferone) limited us to finding two enzymes from the proteome data: β -galactosidase and arylsulfatase. We performed additional enzyme assays with these to test the hypothesis that high peptide counts could indicate active hydrolases in the soil.

Enzymes	Type	<u> </u>	Acquisition	E.C. Number
Linzymes	Турс	i unction	requisition	Lier Humber
β-Glucosidase	Hydrolytic	Releases glucose from cellulose,	Carbon	3.2.1.21
		antimal activity at 95°C		
		optimal activity at 85 C		
α-1,4-glucosidase	Hydrolytic	Releases glucose from soluble	Carbon	3.2.1.20
		saccharidas		
		sacchandes		
Cellobiohydrolase	Hydrolytic	Releases disaccharides from cellulose	Carbon	3.2.1.91
Xylosidase	Hydrolytic	Degrades hemicellulose	Carbon	3.2.1.37
		-		
N-acetyl-	Hydrolytic	Degrades chitin	Nitrogen	3.2.1.52
glucosaminidase				
Leucine-amino-	Hydrolytic	Degrades protein into amino acids	Nitrogen	3.4.11.1
peptidase				
F • F • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •				

Table 3.2. Enzyme description includes the names, functions, and the assigned E.C. number. The enzymes highlighted in gray are the enzymes added after proteomics.

Acid Phosphatase	Hydrolytic	Releases phosphate ions from the phosphate group	Phosphorus	3.1.3.2
Phenol-oxidase	Oxidative	catalyze polyphenol oxidation in the presence of oxygen (O2) by removing phenolic hydrogen	Recalcitrant Carbon & Nitrogen	1.10.3.2
Peroxidase	Oxidative	use H2O2 as an electron acceptor	Recalcitrant Carbon & Nitrogen	1.11.1.7
β-galactosidase	Hydrolytic	cleaves the disaccharide lactose to produce galactose and glucose	Carbon	3.2.1.23
Arylsulfatase	Hydrolytic	Hydrolyses C-O-S ester bonds of organic S forms and releases inorganic SO4	Sulfur	3.1.6.1

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

We used R (R Core Team, 2022) for all analyses. To assess differences between (a) FASP vs. non-FASP treatments (i.e., temperature and incubation) and (b) fertilized and unfertilized samples, two-sided *t*-tests were performed to determine the statistical significance of the observed difference in protein expression between samples. Though we had only two samples, we analyzed the total peptide counts of the four FASP samples as if they were replicates, as FASP methodology had a significant impact compared to other treatments (boiling and incubation). While this is not a replicated statistical approach with respect to the field-collected samples, the subsamples give at least some indication of variability among metaproteomic runs. The *p*-value was calculated using Student's *t*-distribution with a significance level of $\alpha = 0.05$. Additionally, the correlation between enzyme activity and total peptide counts was analyzed using standard linear regression and the coefficient of determination (r^2).

RESULTS

Comparison of extraction techniques and fertilization treatment

Of the three treatments performed in this study, temperature (boiling and non-boiling) (p = 0.75) and incubating (10 minutes and overnight incubation) treatments (p = 0.84) did not

significantly differ in the acquisition of proteins. FASP identified 24,132 peptide matches compared to 2,402 without FASP (Table 3.4). The false discovery rate (FDR) was 0.05 of those peptides, 73% were matched with a known peptide, and 27% remained unknown. When we focused on only the enzymes (as opposed to all proteins), we found that 1,152 peptides matched without FASP, while with FASP, there were 11,857 enzymes matched (Table 3.4). Additionally, there was no significant difference (p = 0.79) in total peptides between the fertilized (Sample 1) and the unfertilized sample (Sample 2). The calculated fold change was 0.97 (p = 0.79), indicating strong similarity in peptide abundance in the fertilized samples compared to the unfertilized samples.

Exploring the Proteome: Classifications and abundances of observed enzymes

From the FASP samples, we found that most enzymes are categorized in the transferases (EC 2), hydrolases (EC 3), and oxidoreductase (EC 1) categories (Figure 3.5; Figure 3.6). The oxidoreductases category (EC 1) had a large number (~600) of peptides matched (Figure 3.6), but our oxidative enzymes assayed, peroxidase (EC 1.10.3.2) and phenol-oxidase (EC 1.11.1.7), had a low percentage (< 3.77%) in both fertilized and unfertilized samples. From this category, most of the oxidoreductases were involved in cellular function, such as metabolic and signaling pathways (Supplemental Table 3.2); we compared our results to known microbial biochemical redox reactions (Jelen et al., 2016). We identified many proteins that perform cellular respiration, such as glycolysis, enzymes involved in the citric cycle (TCA), and oxidative phosphorylation. We observed low abundance in oxygenic photosynthesis and methane oxidation EC numbers. We also detected many peptides involved in sulfur assimilation, but fewer for sulfur reduction and oxidation (Supplemental Table 3.2.). Proteins involved in many parts of the nitrogen cycle were

also identified, including those for fixation, assimilation, ammonification, denitrification, and nitrification.

The hydrolases category (EC 3) had a total peptide count of 570 (Figure 3.5), making it the third highest of the seven categories. We identified peptides involved in intra and extracellular function. The highest subclass was acid anhydrides (EC.3.6), with the highest number of identified enzymes being involved in DNA and RNA repair, such as DNA helicase and RNA helicase (Supplemental Table 3.3). The next most abundant subclass was EC 3.1, which includes enzymes that act on ester bonds; the peptide count was 2,447 for the fertilized sample and 3,067 for the unfertilized sample. The least common enzymes in these soil samples were EC 3.9- 3.13, with less than three total peptide counts in both samples, these enzymes are involved in phosphorus-nitrogen bonds (EC 3.9), sulfur-nitrogen bonds (EC 3.10), carbon-phosphorus bonds (EC 3.11), sulfur-sulfur bonds (EC 3.11), and carbon-sulfur bonds (EC 3.13).

	all samples showing	the uniterence between	TASI and no-rasi
	Total peptides	Matched Peptides	Matched Enzymes
	count		
FASP	24132	17613	11857
No FASP	2402	1721	1152
Total% Matched	73%		
peptides			

Table 3.3 Means on all samples showing the difference between FASP and no-FASP.

Exploring the Proteome: Total peptide counts of enzymes involved in decomposition.

Out of the peptides detected in our samples, we identified commonly studied enzymes: β -glucosidase, α -1,4-glucosidase, cellobiohydrolase, xylosidase, leucine aminopeptidase, N-acetyl-glucosaminidase, and acid phosphatase (Table 3.5). The most abundant soil enzyme detected was β -glucosidase in both fertilized (mean number of peptides = 43.5 ± 2.60) and unfertilized samples (39.75 ± 3.99). Out of the assayed enzymes, cellobiohydrolase had the lowest peptide counts in the fertilized (mean = 1.5 ± 0.29) and unfertilized sample (mean = 1.75 ± 0.75) (Table 3.5).

Table 3.4.	Total	peptide co	ounts are	shown	for ea	ich sample,	and	FASP	samples	are	shown	in	gray
					(]	FDR=0.05)).						

Sample	Treatments	Matched Peptides (Total Peptide Counts)
Fertilized	Boiling/ 10 minutes	1897
Unfertilized	Boiling/ 10 minutes	2607
Fertilized	37 C/ 10 minutes	1910
Unfertilized	37 C/10 minutes	1957
Fertilized	Boiling/overnight in the dark	1796
Unfertilized	Boiling/overnight in the dark	1465
Fertilized	37C/overnight in the dark	540
Unfertilized	37C/overnight in the dark	1592
Fertilized	Boiling/ 10 minutes /FASP	18156
Unfertilized	Boiling/ 10 minutes /FASP	18892
Fertilized	37C/ 10 minutes /FASP	17916
Unfertilized	37C/ 10 minutes /FASP	14496
Fertilized	Boiling/overnight in the dark/FASP	20202
Unfertilized	Boiling/overnight in the dark/FASP	17782
Fertilized	37C/overnight in the dark/FASP	20729
Unfertilized	37C/overnight in the dark/FASP	12728

We identified no taxonomically significant difference between fertilized and unfertilized samples (p = 0.99) for the enzymes involved in decomposition (Figure 3.4). Not all of the matched enzymes were associated with an organism. In the β -glucosidase sample, the database was able to detect four bacterial organisms in the unfertilized sample, while in the fertilized sample, we identified four distinct bacterial organisms and one archaean. Furthermore, N-acetyl-glucosaminidase had one unspecified eukaryote organism and three bacteria in the fertilized sample, while we only identified one bacterial domain in the unfertilized sample (Supplemental Table 3.1).



Figure 3.4. Taxonomic annotation at the kingdom level.



EC.X (first level) Figure 3.5. Frequency of peptides per sample for each EC category.



Figure 3.6. Summary of total peptide counts by EC number. Sample 1 (fertilized) and 2 (unfertilized) are categorized by the Enzyme Commission (EC) numbers. Hydrolases are classified as EC 3 (green), and oxidoreductases are EC 1 (orange). All subclasses (EC1.X, EC3.X), sub-sub classes (EC1.X.X, EC3.X.X), and enzymes (EC1.X.X, EC3.X.X) are shown separately

Fertilized	Treatment description	β- glucosidase (3.2.1.21)	α-1,4- glucosidase (3.2.1.20)	Xylosidase (3.2.1.37)	Cellobiohydrolase (3.2.1.91)	β -1,4-N-Acetyl- glucosaminidase (3.2.1.52)	Acid Phosphatase (3.1.3.2)	Leucine- aminopeptidase (3.4.11.1)	Phenol oxidase (1.10.3.2)	Peroxidase (1.11.1.7)
А	S1/Boil/10minutes Incubation	42	10	6	1	37	15	43	10	17
E (A*)	S1/Boil/Overnight Incubation	39	16	6	2	43	26	50	5	20
С	S1/37C/10minutes Incubation	51	10	13	1	39	25	41	7	22
G (C*)	S1/37C/Overnight Incubation	42	10	8	2	26	21	34	3	15
	Means	43.5	11.5	8.25	1.5	36.25	21.75	42	6.25	18.5
	Standard Error	2.598076211	1.5	1.652018967	0.288675135	3.63719214	2.495829855	3.291402943	1.493039406	1.55456318
Unfertilized	Treatment description	β- glucosidase (3.2.1.21)	α-1,4- glucosidase (3.2.1.20)	Xylosidase (3.2.1.37)	Cellobiohydrolase (3.2.1.91)	β -1,4-N-Acetyl- glucosaminidase (3.2.1.52)	Acid Phosphatase (3.1.3.2)	Leucine- aminopeptidase (3.4.11.1)	Phenol oxidase (1.10.3.2)	Peroxidase (1.11.1.7)
в	S2/Boil/10minutes Incubation	47	9	8	3	42	18	37	5	13
F (B*)	S2/Boil/Overnight Incubation	35	5	12	0	41	18	34	2	17
D	S2/37C/10minutes Incubation	46	11	5	3	43	18	47	8	19
H (D*)	S2/37C/Overnight Incubation	31	6	10	1	27	21	26	1	17
	Means	39.75	7.75	8.75	1.75	38.25	18.75	36	4	16.5
	Standard Error	3.986957905	1.376892637	1.493039406	0.75	3.772156766	0.75	4.339738855	1.58113883	1.25830574

Table 3.5. Total peptide counts for enzymes in fertilized (S1) and unfertilized (S2) samples with FASP.

Comparison between peptide counts in proteome with potential enzyme activity assays

Upon obtaining a peptide list through the initial proteomic analysis of our samples, we selected two additional enzymes, β -galactosidase, and arylsulfatase, with high peptide counts to examine whether they likewise would show high enzyme activity assays. β -galactosidase exhibited elevated levels of both enzyme activity and peptide counts, whereas arylsulfatase showed high enzyme activity levels when compared to most commonly-assayed enzymes, except for acid phosphatase. The correlation analysis between enzyme activity and total peptide counts showed a weak positive correlation between the two variables (r = 0.43, p = 0.25), indicating that only 18.4% of the variation in total peptide counts could be explained by the variation in enzyme activity. The scatter plot (Figure 3.7) illustrates the weak relationship between the variables. In particular, the figure shows the two highest potential enzyme activities, β -galactosidase, and acid phosphatase, outliers in the regression, with high peptide counts for β -galactosidase and low peptide counts for acid phosphatase.

Potential Enzyme Activity vs Total Peptide Counts



Figure 3.7. Relationship between hydrolase enzyme activity and total peptide counts. There is no observable correlation between the two variables ($r^2 = 0.18$, p = 0.25), with only 18.4% of the variation.

DISCUSSION

We aimed to optimize the protein extraction method for metaproteomic analysis on fertilized and unfertilized arctic soil samples with a variety of methodological variations to investigate the protein profiles. Using FASP clearly yielded higher peptide counts and was thus the most important component to the sample preparation. Using these samples that were prepared with FASP, we explored the proteome by classifying the significant groups of enzymes and further investigating soil enzyme decomposition. Our results suggested that there was not a significant difference between our fertilized and unfertilized samples. Lastly, we found no evidence of a correlation when we compared the enzyme activities to the total peptide counts, however, there seems to be an observable effect. We will discuss why there was no difference in fertilized and unfertilized samples, why FASP is worth using as an improved methodology, what the major group classifications of enzymes are, and why they are important. Overall, we will focus on identifying enzymes and providing a further understanding of the proteome in these soils.

Protein Extraction

We implemented several procedural changes to improve the removal of high molecular weight compounds, such as humic acids, that interfere with proteomic analysis in the soil. Our results show that by using FASP, we can get a much higher number of peptide matches, suggesting that with this processing step, protein detection is possibly less hindered by the interferents, such as humic acids in the soil. Incidentally, other treatments were attempted initially but were unsuccessful in preparing the protein extraction, such as bead beating, temperature changes, and various incubation times. Our findings demonstrated that we could get a high peptide count (24,132 total peptide counts). Similarly, a study used topsoil to enhance protein extraction by attempting to remove humic interferences, identifying approximately 16,000 peptides in microbial spiked samples. This study closely resembles ours by using a 10 kDa filter similar to FASP (Qian and Hettich, 2017). On the other hand, a study carried out in a dense Amazon forest that did not use a 10 kDa filter to eliminate soil interferences reported their maximum matched proteins to be 336 (Trindade et al., 2021), while our study was able to detect 17,613. Thus, using FASP or other filtration techniques can efficiently extract protein. Additionally, a study of prairie soil metaproteome aiming to improve the collection of the proteins present in the soil microbial community was able to identify less than 8,000 peptides identified by using offline 2D LC-MS/MS and approximately 3000 peptides with online 2D LC-MS/MS (Callister et al., 2018). In our study we used online 2D LC-MS/MS because it allows for continuous and automated separation an analysis of the samples, if we took the time to do an offline 2D LC-MS/MS we would most likely yield a higher peptide count. Nevertheless, offline 2D LC-MS/MS requires manual steps which could also lead to potential errors.

A study that attempted the removal of humics from moa cortical bones recovered from a New Zealand cave used FASP to prepare their sample for proteomic analysis and found that by using this filtration, they could physically see the sample go from brown to light brown (almost colorless) hue. Interestingly, they were able to remove most of the humics, but because the sample was not completely colorless, the investigators concluded that humics were not completely removed from the sample (Schroeter et al., 2019). Similarly, our study observed that the pre-FASP samples appeared in a dark brown color, whereas the post-FASP samples were colorless. This observation supports our above suggestion that interference from humic substances was reduced with FASP, thus improving the yield of identifiable peptides. Future research should implement this methodology to get a highly identifiable peptide count and further our understanding of the soil proteome.

Fertilized vs. unfertilized comparisons

Our analysis did not reveal a significant contrast between the fertilized and unfertilized samples (see. Fig 5). Although we only had two samples, we expected an enzyme difference between the fertilized and unfertilized soil. Numerous studies show the effects of nutrient availability on carbon-degrading enzyme activities and found that nutrient addition affects enzyme activities, resulting in increased enzyme activities related to carbon degradation (Allison and Vitousek, 2005; Dong et al., 2015; Koyama et al., 2013; Xiao et al., 2018). The implication is that alterations in the availability of nutrients may have significant effects on the function of ecosystems and the cycling of carbon in arctic tundra soils. However, one possible explanation for the lack of difference observed in the samples could be attributed to the duration since the plot was fertilized, and the fact that the fertilization site was abandoned. In a study that investigated subarctic heath, they investigated the long-term effects of a 28-year-old fertilization site, where

they did not see a significant difference in the activity of microbial activity (Hicks et al., 2020). This supports our claim that it is unlikely to be a discernible difference in the soils after more than 50 years without consistent fertilization.

Enzyme abundance in soils

Our results on taxonomic classification of the organisms from the metagenome to which the proteins matched suggest that bacteria produced most of the enzymes found in our proteome, followed by archaea, eukaryotes, and lastly, viruses. A metagenomic–metatranscriptomics study from arctic soil systems suggested that bacteria were 70 - 80% abundant in the active layer (Tveit et al., 2013). Conversely, in an Austrian forest, it was determined that fungi were the leading producers of extracellular hydrolytic enzymes, with no bacterial hydrolases detected by their metaproteomics approach (Schneider et al., 2012). This could be because, unlike bacteria, fungi can form extensive networks of hyphae that allow them to efficiently scavenge for nutrients and interact with other soil organisms, which could be challenging for fungi in permafrost soils. Besides bacteria and eukaryotes, our results showed a high abundance of archaea associated with our peptides. Our findings align with a high arctic tundra study investigating the diversity and prevalence of bacterial, archaeal, and fungal communities. The study revealed that fungi are less abundant than bacteria and archaea (Blaud et al., 2015). Also, we have to consider that sampling was done in two soil samples, which may misrepresent the fungal abundance.

Moreover, our proteome analysis showed that most of the oxidoreductases were involved in cellular function, such as metabolic and signaling pathways. According to a study where metagenomic datasets were collected from diverse microbial communities, they concluded that one of the major ways to classify the functional diversity of soil microbial communities is by analyzing their oxidoreductase profiles (Ramírez-Flandes et al., 2019). Our results are consistent
with this study because oxidoreductases from our soil proteome had high total peptides and pathways it was linked to aerobic cellular respiration. We also saw some evidence of enzymes associated with denitrification and methanogenesis, which require less oxic conditions. We saw no manganese (EC 1.10.3.9) that are part of oxygenic photosynthesis (Supplemental Table 3.2). In our hydrolase examination of the proteome, we found the subclasses EC 3.6 and EC 3.1 to have more peptides associated with them. Similar to the oxidoreductase enzymes, the enzymes in these categories are mostly related to intracellular function, except the hydrolases, which are involved in the breakdown of lipid or nucleic acids (Sacher et al., 2009). Most decomposition enzymes that were part of our suite of assayed enzymes (Table 3.5) are in the subclass EC 3.2. Thus, we can suggest that most of our soil proteome is associated with cellular function.

Identification of decomposition enzymes

We focused on soil decomposition enzymes to further understand the microbial communities involved in the breakdown of organic matter in soil in the Arctic ecosystem. A study that used sequenced prokaryotic genomes to identify taxa with the genetic potential to produce soil enzymes determined that nearly 50% of microorganisms were capable of producing soil enzymes, such as alkaline phosphatases, chitinases, and β -N-acetyl-glucosaminidase (Zimmerman et al., 2013). This suggests that soil microbial communities are likely to be rich in extracellular enzymes and that the breakdown of organic matter in soil is likely to be mediated by a diverse array of enzymes produced by many different microbial taxa.

In our research, we used the EC numbers of the decomposition enzymes commonly assayed in microbial ecology to guide our proteome investigation. Our findings indicated that the proportion of these typical decomposition enzymes was less than 1.54% of total proteins (Table 3.5). This is not unexpected, considering the substantial portion of the genome allocated to enzymes needed for basic cellular function. However, few studies have attempted to perform this quantification of decomposer enzymes, offering a glimpse into the level of investment that microbes allocate to produce these enzymes (Keiblinger et al., 2012; Schneider et al., 2012). A forest soil rich in humics and clay was spiked with enzymes to determine the protein recovery, where they found lower extracellular recovery compared to the intra-cellular enzymes (Keiblinger et al., 2012). In fact, numerous extracellular enzymes contribute to the decomposition process, and many of these enzymes have not been fully characterized.

Our results showed β -glucosidase to have high peptide counts compared to the initial seven hydrolytic enzymes we commonly assess, whereas cellobiohydrolase had the lowest peptides in the proteome. One possible explanation is that β -glucosidase is more broadly involved in degrading a wider range of carbohydrates than cellobiohydrolase, including the breakdown of cellobiose, a product of cellobiohydrolase activity (Deflandre et al., 2022; Saritha Mohanram, 2015). As such, β -glucosidase may play a more important role in the overall degradation of plant biomass in arctic soils, even in the absence of high levels of cellobiohydrolase.

Post-proteomic soil enzyme assays

The enzyme with the highest peptide count and potential enzyme activity was β galactosidase, which we identified for assay after the proteomic analysis. The high relative abundance (at least qualitatively via peptide counts) and activity may be due to arctic soils possibly having a high number of microbes that participate in the breakdown of complex carbohydrates such as melibiose and lactose (Eivazi and Tabatabai, 1988). Moreover, microbes in arctic soils have adapted to cold temperatures by producing enzymes that function optimally at low temperatures. β -galactosidase is one such enzyme known to be active at low temperatures (Park et al., 2006), which may contribute to its abundance in arctic soils. Generally, the abundance of β - galactosidase in arctic soils is likely a result of a combination of factors, including its role in cycling organic matter and adaptation to cold temperatures. In an agricultural research site in Oregon, β -glucosidase was found to have higher enzyme activities than β -galactosidase (Bandick and Dick, 1999). In agricultural sites, there is a greater abundance of plant biomass, and β -glucosidase may be more abundant to facilitate the decomposition of cellulose.

Our second enzyme in the post-proteomic analysis was aryl sulfatase. This enzyme is important in sulfur acquisition (S. Wang et al., 2019) and is less often measured in typical suites of soil enzymes compared to carbon and nitrogen-acquiring enzymes (Chen et al., 2019). According to our findings, this enzyme had a count of 47 peptides, ranking second to β galactosidase. The prevalence of sulfate esters in these environments may contribute to high aryl sulfatase activity in arctic soils. Sulfate esters are commonly found in plant and animal tissues, and their breakdown is a key component of the sulfur cycle in soils (Fitzgerald, 1976). A study suggested that in arctic ecosystems, sulfate esters are prevalent in soils that have not experienced any vehicle track disruptions (Neal and Herbein, 1983); they also found a higher amount of sulfatase activity in areas with high organic matter, which coincides with our study. The sulfate esters can provide a rich substrate for aryl sulfatase to act upon, which can further stimulate its activity.

Our findings indicated a weak correlation between peptide counts and enzyme activity when we compared our enzyme assay to the total peptides. It is possible that the outliers, namely phosphatase and β -galactosidase, may have contributed to this outcome. A potential reason why this could be happening is the substrate incubation times of these two enzymes could be different than the other enzyme measured in this set of samples and further investigation of this could strengthen this comparison (Deng et al., 2011; Nannipieri et al., 2011). A metaproteomics study of forest sites linked enzyme activities and proteomic protein profiles of xylanases and cellulases (hydrolytic enzymes) found faster litter decomposition in sites with high abundances of soil enzymes (Schneider et al., 2012). This implies that the amount of enzyme activity limits the decomposition process, and there could possibly be a link between the activity and the abundance of enzymes in the soil. A higher number of assayed enzymes would potentially make the correlation of this study stronger. It would be worthwhile to investigate these associations in additional ecosystems and with a wide range of enzyme substrates for future studies (Sinsabaugh et al., 2008).

CONCLUSIONS

Efficient protein extraction for arctic soil metaproteomic study was observed in the FASP (Filter-Aided Sample Preparation) samples, and thus we recommend this for future proteomic analyses. The comparison between fertilized and unfertilized soils did not yield any major differences, which was likely due to the long time period since fertilization. The identified proteomes were consistent with expected metabolic processes such as aerobic respiration, denitrification, and methanogenesis. Additionally, an interesting correlation between enzyme abundance and activity was observed, highlighting the need for further investigation. Finally, we suggest future work should perform metagenomics and metaproteomics simultaneously to yield a higher number of peptide matches and more robust data analysis to identify more enzyme producers and include soils from other ecosystems to improve our understanding of soil enzymes in highly complex soils.

62

Chapter 4: Assessing the possible lifespan of soil enzymes in arctic soil subsequent to the use of chloroform fumigation and sonication for microbial activity removal.

ABSTRACT

Soil microbes act as decomposers of soil organic matter (SOM) due to their production of enzymes. In arctic tundra ecosystems, SOM decomposition tends to be slow because the cold temperatures limit microbial activity and enzymatic reactions. Over the past few decades, global temperatures have risen rapidly, contributing to the acceleration of decomposition, with likely impacts on soil enzyme activities. One of the aspects of enzyme function that is less understood is their longevity in the soil, which matters for microbial return on investment for enzyme production. Evidence suggests that enzymes survive after cell death, but the time enzymes are active is poorly understood. The first objective of this study was to inhibit microbial activity by preventing new soil enzyme production using chloroform fumigation. Second, we wanted to determine the lifespan of soil enzymes in the Arctic by measuring the enzyme activities throughout a 12-week period. For our third objective, we investigated the impact of sonication on microbial activities using microscopy to detect cell death. Our results indicate that chloroform lyses approximately 75% of the microorganisms but does not entirely eradicate them. During the entire 12-week observation period, we observed maintenance of potential soil enzyme activity, with no significant decrease in enzyme activities, except for leucine aminopeptidase, which exhibited a decline after week 4. Furthermore, the findings from the microscopy analysis indicate that sonication does not cause additional cellular death. We conclude that enzyme production could still be happening in the chloroform-resisting microorganisms, which could be why there is no significant decline in enzyme activities. Additionally, we suspect the resilience of enzymes and microbes in coastal tundra soil enables enzymes to endure extended periods even without microbial cells. These results

highlight the importance of continued research on soil enzyme longevity, particularly to improve our understanding of the function and stability of enzymes in these ecosystems.

INTRODUCTION

Microbes, such as bacteria and fungi, are the main decomposers of soil organic matter (SOM) due to their production of hydrolytic and oxidative enzymes involved in catabolism (Burns, 1982). Due to northern Alaska's extreme, often below-freezing climate, microbial activity and enzyme reactions are limited, leading to slow soil decomposition (Chapin et al., 1995; Mack et al., 2004; Wallenstein et al., 2009). During the last few decades, the temperature has increased, which is expected to accelerate decomposition, likely in part via effects on soil enzyme activities (Nowinski et al., 2008; Sistla and Schimel, 2013). In addition, the relationship between decomposition and enzyme production is complex and can depend on various environmental factors, such as soil temperature, moisture, pH, and nutrient availability, as well as the types of microorganisms involved (Allison and Vitousek, 2005).

Enzyme longevity, that is, the length of time an enzyme remains active in the soil, is important in enzyme-driven models (Allison, 2005); therefore, understanding the functional lifespan of enzymes is crucial for understanding decomposition. The size of an enzyme pool is critical because it affects the efficacy of enzymatic reactions, the rate of carbon, and nutrient cycling (Arnosti et al., 2014). However, the abundance of functional enzymes within the enzymatic pool at any given time is poorly understood, largely because our understanding of enzyme longevity and production rate is lacking (Schimel et al., 2017). There is evidence that enzymes survive after cell death (Skujiņscaron; and Burns, 1976), but the total amount of time enzymes are active is still not completely understood. The lifespan of enzymes could be influenced by substrate availability, temperature, and soil moisture. By estimating the lifespan of the enzymes, we can

better understand the impacts of environmental change on ecosystem function and develop strategies to mitigate or adapt to these changes.

In arctic ecosystems, it is especially important to understand the longevity of soil enzymes given the severe temperature fluctuations from freezing winters to cold summers (Kane et al., 1991). Soils from higher latitudes associated with permafrost might have different resistance rates compared to enzymes that go through different fluctuations, such as desert soils. Soil enzyme production is costly (Schimel and Weintraub, 2003; Sinsabaugh and Moorhead, 1994), and identifying which soil enzymes persist after cellular death can give us an estimate of the longevity of soil enzymes.

Moreover, the investigation of microbial viability following physical disruption is an area of research that has not been fully explored in the laboratory setting. Very few studies go in depth to look at bacteria viability after physical disruption methods like blending, sonication, or chemical treatment (Kaiser and Asefaw Berhe, 2014; Lindahl and Bakken, 1995). Sonication is a physical disruption technique that extracts proteins, DNA, or RNA from cells (De Cesare et al., 2000b; Fykse et al., 2003; Shrestha et al., 2012). It uses high-frequency sound waves to disrupt cellular membranes (Kaiser and Asefaw Berhe, 2014; Suslick, 1990). Two commonly used methods of sonication are probe sonication and bath sonication. Probe sonication involves inserting a small probe into the cell suspension and vibrating it at a high frequency, while bath sonication involves placing the cell suspension in a sonication fluid-filled bath and vibrating the fluid to produce sound waves (Capelo et al., 2004). Bath sonication is ideal for larger samples, while probe sonication disrupts viable cells remains uncertain, where studies suggest that sonication could lyse cell membranes causing the DNA (Deoxyribonucleic acid) to be released (Fykse et al., 2003; Zhang et al., 2007).

Furthermore, chemical treatments, such as chloroform (CHCl₃) fumigation, are also used to disrupt and lyse bacteria (Inubushi et al., 1991; Witt et al., 2000). A study in Mediterranean-type soils looked at the separation of cellular metabolism from soil enzyme activity (Blankinship et al., 2014), using several methods to lyse microorganisms and keep enzymes from breaking down. From the methods tested, chloroform fumigation had low biochemical disruption and high cellular disruption.

This study aims to determine the amount of time a soil enzyme persists in the soil without further microbial production. Our previous work (Martinez et al., 2021) showed that applying sonication and blending would increase potential enzyme activity, potentially maximizing the amount of enzyme activity we see in each sample. In this study, our objectives were 1) to induce microbial cell death while preserving the integrity of the enzymes when fumigating the samples, 2) to examine the decay time for arctic soil enzymes, and 3) to determine if sonication and/or chloroform causes microbial cellular damage by using fluorescent microscopy to visualize microorganisms. We hypothesize that most soil enzymes will decay at a similar time scale and that sonication will not have an effect on cellular death.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Research Site and sampling

Soil samples for this research were collected from Utqiaġvik, Alaska (71°16'48.26"N; 156°36'33.12"W). The collection site is in a coastal ice wedge tundra ecosystem on the North Slope of Alaska. Utqiaġvik is susceptible to the effects of climate change, and its upper soil horizon is vulnerable to thawing (Irrgang et al., 2022; Painter et al., 2023). It has had a recent community composition shift from dominant deciduous shrubs to aquatic mosses and forbs (Jorgenson et al.,

2022; Moon et al., 2021). The mean annual temperature is -12 °C with a mean annual precipitation of 114.3 mm (Dengel et al., 2021).

Soil cores were collected in and around the f International Tundra Experiment (ITEX) and the Barrow Environmental Observatory (BEO). For this research, we used 12 soil core samples (Table 4.1), which were approximately 5 cm in diameter and 15 cm in depth. We sampled disturbed and undisturbed areas to represent a wide range of coastal tundra. The samples were stored in -20 °C after collection.

	samples.		
Soil Sample	Description	GPS Coordinates	
S1	Moist graminoid tundra	71.31447	-156.58342
S2	Dry-moist dwarf shrub graminoid tundra	71.31493	-156.58475
S3	Dry-moist dwarf shrub graminoid tundra	71.31498	-156.58453
S4	Moist graminoid tundra	71.31439	-156.58444
S5	Dry-moist dwarf shrub graminoid tundra	71.31461	-156.58487
S6	Dry-moist graminoid tundra	71.3146	-156.58426
S7	Dry-moist dwarf shrub graminoid tundra	71.31509	-156.5851
S 8	Dry-moist graminoid tundra	71.3148	-156.58408
S9	Dry-moist graminoid tundra	71.31435	-156.58455
S10	Wet graminoid tundra	71.31403	-156.58926
S11	Moist graminoid tundra	71.3145	-156.58406
S12	Dry-moist dwarf shrub graminoid tundra	71.31501	-156.58504

Table 4.1. Description of soil sample collection. Highlighted in gray are the chloroformed treated

Microbial death

Using the standard chloroform fumigation technique to determine microbial biomass, we used chloroform (CHCl₃) to kill microbial organisms (Brookes, 1985). This technique disrupts cellular activities while leaving biochemical processes intact (Blankinship et al., 2014). Half of the 12 soil core samples (S7- S12) were used with CHCl₃, while the remaining six (S1- S6) did not undergo

this process (Table 4.1). To begin the fumigation treatment, soil samples S7- S12 (\sim 5 g each) were exposed to CHCl₃ continuously for two weeks.

To assess the CHCl₃ fumigation's effects, we measured the enzyme activities of all samples pre-CHCl₃ fumigation and after the samples were fumigated for 24 hours. All soil samples were incubated at room temperature in the fume hood in Erlenmeyer flasks sealed after ensuring the rubber stopper would not pop off within 24 hours. After the first two weeks, we checked cell viability and ran an enzyme assay on all samples. Every week, the lid was opened to check the beakers with chloroform. Subsamples were then taken for soil enzyme assays weekly and frozen to prevent any enzyme decay if not run immediately after collection.



Figure 4.1 Measuring potential microbial cell death by chloroform fumigation.

Confocal Microscopy

A cell viability assay was performed to monitor microbial sterilization efficacy, confirming that living cells had been eliminated from the soil. This assay allows observation and quantification of live vs. dead cells under a fluorescent microscope (LIVE/DEAD BacLight bacterial viability kit; Life Technologies, Inc., Grand Island, NY). Live cells are stained with SYTO[™] 9, which fluoresces green, while dead or dying cells are stained with propidium iodide, which fluoresces red. Inverted confocal-laser-scanning microscopy (model LSM 700; Zeiss, Thornwood, NY) was used to capture high-resolution digital fluorescent images with 63× immersion-oil DIC objective and assisted with ZEN software (Zeiss, Thornwood, NY).

Sonication

Following the procedure from Martinez et al., 2021, sonication was used with the enzyme assay with a VWR Ultrasonic bath (VWR Ultrasonic Cleaner, Radnor, PA) at 20-30 kHz low amplitude (6 W ml⁻¹). The samples were placed in the bath for 5 minutes and transferred to the 96-well plate for fluorometric analysis. Immediately after sonication, we used the LIVE/DEAD cell kit to observe the cells and check for additional cellular death. The microscopy component of this technique allowed us to examine and determine the disruption of living cells via sonication waves.

Soil enzyme activity assays: Hydrolytic and Oxidative

The potential activities of nine enzymes were measured before and after sterilization every two weeks, seven hydrolytic and two oxidative (<u>Chapter 2, Table 2.2</u>). Hydrolytic enzymes were measured using the standard soil activity assay (Marx et al., 2001; K. R. Saiya-Cork et al., 2002). Using 1 g of soil per sample, we prepared a soil slurry to blend the samples with 125 ml of 50 μ M sodium acetate buffer adjusted to a pH of 5, blending for 1 minute. Samples were transferred into a container where they remained, constantly mixing with a small magnetic plate. The sample was

then transferred to the 96 microwell plate. 7-amino-4-methylcoumarin (MC) and 4methylumbelliferyl (MUB) were used as the fluorescent standards, which attach to the enzyme substrates to identify the enzyme being tagged. MC is used for leucine aminopeptidase (LAP) and MUB for the remaining hydrolytic enzymes (β -glucosidase, α -1,4-glucosidase, cellobiohydrolase, xylosidase, and B-1,4-N-Acetyl glucosaminidase, and acid phosphatase). The enzyme substrates used for each enzyme are located in (<u>Chapter 2, Table 2.2</u>). These substrates attach to the active enzymes in the soil. 100 µl of substrates were added at 200 µm accordingly. To correct the reduction in fluorescence by soil particles, quench samples were made (soil slurry and MUB/MC) to measure the background fluorescence of soils, substrates, and MUB/MC standard curves. The microplate reader (BioTek Instruments Inc., Winooski, VT, USA) read the plates to check the fluorescent activity at 360 nm excitation and 460 nm emission after a 2 hour incubation period.

Subsequently, oxidative activities were measured using a standard colorimetric assay (Sinsabaugh and Linkins, 1988; Sistla and Schimel, 2013). The same soil slurry was used for the fluorometric and oxidative enzyme assays, and L-Dopa (L-3,4-dihydroxyphenylalanine) was used as a substrate. 600 μ l of soil slurry and 400 μ l of L-Dopa were added to the deep well plates. For the peroxidase, 30 μ l of hydrogen peroxidase was added. They are incubated for 24 hours, 200 μ l transferred to clear bottom plates without disturbing the soil set at the bottom of the well. The plates were visualized using a microplate reader (BioTek Instruments Inc., Winooski, VT, USA) to determine the absorbance (460 nm) after 24 hours of incubation.

DATA ANALYSIS

Statistical analysis was carried out using R version 4.2.2 (R Core Team, 2022). A mixed effects model was used for the soil enzyme activity assays, with treatment analyzed as a fixed and soil core as a random effect because each of the 12 cores were subsampled for each of the four

treatments. Additionally, we performed a repeated measures ANOVA to determine the effect of treatment on enzyme activity over 12 weeks. Samples were measured for enzyme activity across the four treatment groups. The 'aov' function was used to fit the repeated measures ANOVA model, with the 'Error' function used to account for the within-subjects variability across time.

Microbial death and sonication

We used the mean percent (%) from the fluorometric microscopy technique to calculate microbial sterilization. For the live/dead analysis of microscope counts, a one-way ANOVA was conducted to analyze the differences in "percentage alive" among the treatment groups. Tukey posthoc pairwise comparisons were made across treatments for each enzyme using the 'multcomp' package (p < 0.05) (Hothorn et al., 2008).

RESULTS

Potential enzyme assay

Soil enzymes remained active during the measured 12-week timeframe in both the chloroform and non-chloroformed (alive) samples. The enzyme trends were the same for both alive and chloroformed samples During the first three weeks, there was an increase in activity for all enzymes except leucine aminopeptidase. After week 3, the enzymes that declined in potential enzyme activity were β -glucosidase (45% decrease), cellobiohydrolase (27% decrease), B-1,4-N-Acetyl glucosaminidase (61.5% decrease), and xylosidase (71.6% decrease). On week 4, α -1,4glucosidase (45% decrease). By the sixth week, there is an increase again; by the seventh week, it decreases for most of the measured enzymes. Leucine aminopeptidase (F (1, 276) = 51.122, *p* < 0.001), after day 35, significantly decreased (Supplementary Table 4.1). We did not observe a significant steady decline in enzyme activity throughout the 12 weeks by six hydrolytic enzymes assessed (Figure 4.2, Supplemental Table 4.1). At the same time, for the oxidative enzymes, peroxidase (F(1, 276) = 7.65, p < 0.001) does show significance throughout the days, while phenoloxidase (F(1, 276) = 2.326, p = 0.128) does not (Supplementary Table 4.1).



Figure 4.2. Potential enzyme activities by time (in days), including the four treatments. The treatments are color-coded: in black alive and blended, shown in red, alive +sonicated + blended, yellow, chloroform+ blended, and in green, chloroform +sonicated +blended).



Figure 4.3. Confocal microscope images, at week 5 (day 35), were obtained to show dead cells in sample 6 following chloroform treatment (A) and live cells in sample 1 without chloroform treatment (B). Green fluorescence marks alive cells, while red fluorescence shows dead cells. If both colors overlap, the cell is dead/dying. Scale bars are 50 μm.

Live/Dead Analysis

Microscopy revealed a greater abundance of cells in the samples classified as alive than those that underwent chloroform treatment (Figure 4.3). Additionally, the weekly microscope cell counts show a difference between chloroform and non-chloroform. The results of the One-Way ANOVA indicated a significant effect of the treatment groups on "Percent alive" (F (3, 284) = 344.9, p < .0001). The post-hoc Tukey test showed that chloroform and chloroform + sonication had significantly lower "Percent alive" rates compared to no chloroform and sonication (p < .05). No other significant differences were found between the groups. However, throughout the weeks, it did vary. Chloroformed samples ranged below 25% alive, while the ones that did not receive the treatment were over 70% all 84 days. Furthermore, based on the data presented in Figure 4, it can be suggested that there is no total cell death. Sonication does not appear to have any impact on live/dead counts. There was no significance in treatments between chloroform (and chloroform + sonication (p = 0.989), as well as between no chloroform and sonication (p = 0.986).



Figure 4.4. Microscope analysis by treatments. Red samples are chloroformed only, green samples are chloroformed/sonicated, blue samples are not chloroformed/not sonicated, and purple was not chloroformed, but it was sonicated. Letters denote significant differences among treatments Tukey adjusted p-values. Error bars represent the standard error of the mean.

DISCUSSION

Our study aimed to determine the time a soil enzyme persists in the soil without further microbial production by using chloroform fumigation on soils to suppress microbial activity while preserving enzyme integrity for a period of 12 weeks. When observing cells under a confocal microscope, we saw a clear significant difference between the chloroform treatment (dead cells) and the no-chloroform treatment (live cells). Despite the apparent death of cells, we continued to observe enzyme activity. The results of our study showed enzyme activity was largely maintained during the 12-week observation period. Additionally, our results suggest no difference between

sonicated and unsonicated potential enzyme activities samples. From our microscopy observations, sonication samples did not show increased cellular death compared to the unsonicated samples. These observations support our hypothesis that sonication does not lyse cells and can be used as an additional extraction method when measuring soil enzyme activity, as suggested in Chapter 2, without releasing additional intracellular enzymes into the sample (Martinez et al., 2021).

Microbial Death

Chloroform fumigation is typically successful at killing microorganisms (Allison, 2006); however, in some studies, enzyme activities do not decrease immediately (Renella et al., 2002). In a research study, enzyme activities were measured for various soil types over a period of ten days. The findings revealed that the enzyme activity of β -glucosidase did not significantly decrease; protease exhibited a slight decrease, while arylsulfatase increased after fumigation (Renella et al., 2002). Our results align with this observation, as we also found that enzyme activity does not decrease during the initial days of chloroform fumigation. This could be due to chloroformresistant bacteria. The ability of certain bacteria to form spores has been proposed as a reason for their resistance to chloroform fumigation (Toyota and Kimura, 1996; Zelles et al., 1997). This can potentially suggest that our samples might have contained some spore-forming microorganisms. The Arctic is known to have these types of bacteria that lay dormant in permafrost soils (Boyd and Boyd, 1964; Soina et al., 2004).

Enzyme Longevity

A similar study that measured the decay of enzyme activities in tundra soil obtained from the Toolik field station (North Slope of the Brooks Range in Alaska) reported a significant decrease within the initial few weeks of their experiment (Schimel et al., 2017). However, our study did not report a steady decline in decay times, which could potentially be explained by the slight variation between the tundra ecosystems, as the soil we used was from Utqiaġvik, AK, a coastal tundra ecosystem. Coastal tundra soil remains frozen longer and has different vegetation types than inland tundra (III and Shaver, 1981; Michaelson et al., 1996). We speculate soil enzymes in Utqiaġvik have adapted to more extreme environments and survive extended periods of time, due to most enzymes behaving similar in all tests. Our study used five grams of soil, while this contrasting study used two grams. This could have had an impact on our results and a reason why there were higher enzyme activities in the contrasting study. Nevertheless, we anticipate that continued monitoring of enzyme activity in our samples over a 12-week period may reveal a reduction in soil enzyme activities.

Ultimately, understanding the longevity of these arctic soil enzymes is important, especially given the extreme temperature variations; enzyme decay is also important in enzymedriven models. Enzyme decay can affect microbial turnover. If enzymes degrade rapidly, microbial populations may not have access to enough nutrients to sustain growth and reproduction (Hagerty et al., 2014), leading to decreased microbial turnover and reduced nutrient cycling.

Enzymes in arctic soils may also have unique properties due to extreme environmental conditions, such as low temperatures and limited nutrient availability (Schnecker et al., 2014). It has been discussed that enzymes produced by fungi, such as acid phosphatase, acid phosphomonoesterase, and proteases, have adapted to cold environments and, therefore, elevated concentrations of these enzymes when recorded in isolates (Ferrer et al., 2007). The enzymes' prevalence observed in our study could be attributed to their adaptation to the cold environment, which could potentially slow down their decay rate and lead to their long persistence.

Sonication

Our findings indicated that sonication does not cause significant cell lysis compared to the unsonicated samples. We agree with the studies with comparable sonication techniques used for dispersion (Janajreh et al., 2022; Kaiser and Asefaw Berhe, 2014) and disagree with using this technique to completely lyse cells (Fykse et al., 2003; Zhang et al., 2007), though the strength of the sonication device could be a factor. Microscopic imaging was critical in visualizing the effects of sonication on cells, as we had previously established in Chapter 2 that adding an extra sonication step to enzyme assays resulted in increased enzyme activity without lysing microorganisms at 6 W ml⁻¹. Low-energy sonication (<5 W ml⁻¹) has been suggested not to disturb cellular organisms and soil aggregates (Stemmer et al., 1998). At the same time, according to some, high-intensity sonication (> 20 W ml⁻¹) can be used as an alternative to even chloroform fumigation (Qin et al. 1998).

Enzyme degradation

Our results (Figure 4.4) showed that not all microbes were dead, even in the presence of chloroform, when comparing the different treatments. This suggests that some enzymes, such as proteases, may still be created and capable of degrading other enzymes over time. Proteases break down proteins into smaller peptides and amino acids (Cryns and Yuan, 1998). These proteases can impact the cycling of nutrients by degrading soil enzymes. Other factors affecting the inactivation and degradation of enzymes include moisture change and oxidation reactions (Selmer, 2005). Oxidation reactions can degrade enzymes by causing changes in the chemical structure of enzymes (Farooq et al., 2009). In arctic soils, cold temperatures and limited microbial activity can accumulate organic matter, including dead plant and animal material, which can undergo oxidation reactions. Additionally, reactive oxygen species (ROS), produced in response to environmental

stressors, can interact with and damage the enzyme's protein structure, leading to denaturation and loss of enzymatic activity (Hossain and Dietz, 2016; Salehi-Lisar and Bakhshayeshan-Agdam, 2016).

CONCLUSIONS

It can be concluded that chloroform fumigation does not completely lyse cells, implying that there are chloroform-resisting microorganisms in the soil that survive after the treatment. The resilient microorganisms could produce additional enzymes, so we do not see a decrease in enzyme activity. Additionally, we speculate coastal tundra soil enzymes could have a resilience that allows them to survive prolonged periods even without microbial cells, mainly because they are cold-adapted enzymes (Siddiqui and Cavicchioli, 2006). Furthermore, our study demonstrated that sonication does not induce cellular mortality at a low intensity, making it a valuable technique for potential enzyme assays. Taken together, our results suggest enzyme activity is robust in these high organic matter soils and may provide relatively long-lived benefits for the microbes that produce them.

Chapter 5: Conclusions

SUMMARY OF FINDINGS

This dissertation emphasized the importance of extracellular enzymes in soil, specifically in arctic ecosystems. Microorganisms produce and release soil enzymes to decompose organic material and utilize the nutrients they release (Burns, 1982). I emphasized the significance of soil enzymes that play a vital role in decomposition and contributed to filling some gaps in our knowledge regarding their enzymatic functions. Additionally, I worked on developing methods to address key questions to provide insights into the functioning of the arctic ecosystem. This dissertation presents several conclusions regarding our ability to locate enzymes in the soil matrix (Chapter 2), uncover the soil proteome (Chapter 3), and demonstrate the durability and resilience of enzymes in arctic soils (Chapter 4).

THE ROLE OF ENZYMES IN ARCTIC ECOSYSTEMS

Enzymes play a key role in the decomposition process and are very resilient in arctic soils, as this dissertation (Chapter 4) and previous research shown (Burns et al., 2013; Dick et al., 2011; Siddiqui and Cavicchioli, 2006). Focusing on these activities can help us further understand their extremely specific functions. As temperatures rise, these ecosystems are likely to experience significant shifts in biogeochemical processes, including changes in the rate of nutrient cycling and organic matter decomposition (Sistla and Schimel, 2012; Sterner and Elser, 2017). Understanding the role of enzymes in arctic ecosystems can aid in comprehending the intricacies of biogeochemical cycles and enable us to make more accurate predictions regarding how these cycles might be influenced by environmental change.

The investigation of enzyme location within the soil matrix has been an area of interest that has yet to be extensively investigated (Burns, 1982; Burns et al., 2013; Wallenstein and Burns,

2015). My dissertation explored the location of enzymes in the soil matrix in harsh arctic environments (Chapter 2). The findings presented in this chapter suggest that enzymes in arctic ecosystems tend to be mostly associated with large particles, such as organic matter, potentially influencing the cycling of carbon and nitrogen. Additionally, I found that additional physical disruption, such as sonication, can serve to break apart the relatively high structural integrity of the organic material in these highly organic soils. I learned that sonication is a valuable tool for enhancing enzyme activity (Chapter 2) and demonstrated through microscopy there is no increase in cell lysis with this application (Chapter 4). The findings indicate that soil enzymes could be either secreted or attached to microbial cells.

Metaproteomics allows us to analyze the complete proteome, allowing for a more detailed picture of the microbial community's metabolic processes and functional capabilities. In one of my chapters, we assessed the total peptide counts of soil enzymes (Chapter 3). Upon comparison with other proteins identified in the proteome, it became apparent that the numbers of decomposing enzymes are relatively low, while those involved in cell function are high. While not unexpected, it is noteworthy that our protocol was able to attain peptide matches and exhibit their prevalence in the samples. This rich data uncovered the role of enzymes in metabolic pathways for arctic soils. Metaproteomics has the potential to revolutionize our understanding of soil microbial communities and their functions. The application of metaproteomics in soils will likely continue to grow in the coming years, influencing and expanding our knowledge of the role of enzymes in the soil.

CHALLENGES AND CONSIDERATIONS

During the metaproteomics analysis, I encountered obstacles in developing and navigating a practical bioinformatics pipeline. It is known that there is little standardization of bioinformatics for detecting peptides and annotating proteins (Schiebenhoefer et al., 2019; Timmins-Schiffman et al., 2017). Because various steps can be taken to get results, it is challenging to identify the best pipeline for the data. Moreover, we discovered that conducting FASP on soil samples makes detecting spectral data simpler than previous techniques (as highlighted in Chapter 3). To further validate the efficacy of our methodology, it would be interesting to increase the number of samples tested. Future studies examining metaproteomics in soils should also consider performing metagenomic analysis on their samples. This would have benefited our samples by providing a more robust metagenome for identifications. By doing this, we could potentially be able to answer questions regarding the origins of enzymes and possibly explore the major microbial producers of the set of commonly assayed enzymes that I studied.

For my final experiment, I sought to determine the longevity of the enzymes in the soil. Despite the absence of a decrease in enzyme activity as an indicator of lifespan, our findings indicate that enzymes can last longer than 12 weeks in these arctic soils. Surprisingly, this chapter was the most challenging to interpret because of the minimal to no reduction in soil enzyme activities, indicating that the degradation of soil enzymes was not occurring as expected. Nevertheless, I believe the enzyme activities will eventually decrease with more time, indicating that an extended observation period is necessary.

FUTURE DIRECTIONS

My dissertation contributes to the understanding of enzymes in arctic ecosystems. This investigation on soil enzymes serves as a foundation for further research. Future research directions could include exploring the impact of environmental factors on soil enzyme activity and investigating the potential role of microbial communities in enzyme production. The findings of this research can be used in decomposition ecology and to pursue further metaproteomic studies.

Enhancing our comprehension of cellular-bound enzymes would aid in better understanding enzyme decomposition. As discussed in Chapter 2, some enzymes are probably attached to the producing microbes, which are bound to the substrates or directly to the larger organic substrates being decomposed. The close proximity binding between enzymes and substrates may reduce the transportation of decomposition products away from the microbes that generated them. Identifying these enzymes and conducting further research could be important in determining the specific location of certain enzymes.

Despite Chapter 3 (metaproteomics) being a high-risk project, our findings were intriguing and revealed an interesting potential link between the abundance of peptides associated with particular enzymes and the activity of those enzymes in fluorescent assays; the encouraging findings suggest that further research is warranted in this area. Understanding the relationship between the abundance of enzymes and their activity in the soil, for example, may provide valuable insights into the functioning of the soil ecosystem. Furthermore, incorporating multi-omics studies by adding metagenomic or metametabolomic approaches would provide significant benefits in revealing the microbial community functions and diversity. Metaproteomics and metagenomics can identify which enzymes are present in the soil and who produced them, while metabolomics can provide information on which metabolic pathways are active. This information can help us understand how enzymes contribute to the breakdown and transformation of organic matter in the soil and their role in nutrient cycling.

Additionally, exploring the resilience of enzymes to different biotic and abiotic factors could help expand our research findings. Further research could investigate how these environmental factors affect enzyme persistence and how they interact with microbial communities and other soil components. As previously stated, I believe these enzymes are subject to degradation over time. Therefore, undertaking extended monitoring of the enzymes would significantly advance this study. Such an approach would strengthen enzyme models, increasing their reliability and accuracy in predicting resource acquisition (Allison, 2005).

Finally, because an arctic ecosystem was used in this dissertation as a model to begin answering biogeochemical questions, future studies could benefit from a broader approach that examines enzymes in various ecosystems to enhance our knowledge of the ecological relevance and compare it with our findings. It would be interesting to examine the location of enzymes in soil systems such as deserts, where soil organic matter is not as abundant as in arctic soils (Clapp et al., 2018), and determine and analyze the soil proteome of other ecosystems.

CONCLUSION

Arctic tundra soils contain a large portion of Earth's soil carbon, and as the tundra continues to warm in upcoming years, more carbon will be released due to decomposition (Michaelson et al., 1996). My dissertation contributes to the growing interest in the implications and roles of soil enzymes in this decomposition. The conclusions drawn from the findings and data in this dissertation can serve as a foundation for further investigations, including but not limited to comprehending the precise location of enzymes within the soil matrix, identifying the various microbial producers of soil enzymes, and estimating the rate of production and death of enzymes to update decomposition models. Taken together, my studies provide evidence that multiple microorganisms generate relatively long-lived soil enzymes, which are likely in close association with the large particles of organic matter that they are working to decompose.

References

- Adusumilli, R., Mallick, P., 2017. Data conversion with proteoWizard msConvert, in: Methods in Molecular Biology. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4939-6747-6_23
- Allison, S.D., 2006. Soil minerals and humic acids alter enzyme stability: Implications for ecosystem processes. Biogeochemistry 81. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-006-9046-2
- Allison, S.D., 2005. Cheaters, diffusion and nutrients constrain decomposition by microbial enzymes in spatially structured environments. Ecol Lett. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2005.00756.x
- Allison, S.D., Vitousek, P.M., 2005. Responses of extracellular enzymes to simple and complex nutrient inputs. Soil Biol Biochem. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2004.09.014
- AMANN, R.I., 1995. Fluorescently labelled, rRNA-targeted oligonucleotide probes in the study of microbial ecology. Mol Ecol. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-294X.1995.tb00255.x
- AMAP Arctic Monitoring and Assessment Programme, 2019. Arctic Climate Change Update 2019: An update to key findings of Snow, Water, Ice, and Permafrost in the Arctic (SWIPA) 2017. Assessement report.
- AMAP, A.C.C.U., 2021. Key Trends and Impacts. Summary for Policy-Makers, Arctic Monitoring and Assessment Programme (AMAP), Tromsø, Norway 16.
- Amelung, W., Zech, W., 1999. Minimisation of organic matter disruption during particle-size fractionation of grassland epipedons. Geoderma. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0016-7061(99)00023-3
- Ander, P., Eriksson, K.E., 1976. The importance of phenol oxidase activity in lignin degradation by the white-rot fungus Sporotrichum pulverulentum. Arch Microbiol 109. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00425105

- Arnosti, C., Bell, C., Moorhead, D.L., Sinsabaugh, R.L., Steen, A.D., Stromberger, M.,
 Wallenstein, M., Weintraub, M.N., 2014. Extracellular enzymes in terrestrial, freshwater,
 and marine environments: Perspectives on system variability and common research needs.
 Biogeochemistry. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-013-9906-5
- Bach, C.E., Warnock, D.D., Van Horn, D.J., Weintraub, M.N., Sinsabaugh, R.L., Allison, S.D.,
 German, D.P., 2013. Measuring phenol oxidase and peroxidase activities with pyrogallol, lDOPA, and ABTS: Effect of assay conditions and soil type. Soil Biol Biochem 67.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2013.08.022
- Baldrian, P., Voříšková, J., Dobiášová, P., Merhautová, V., Lisá, L., Valášková, V., 2011. Production of extracellular enzymes and degradation of biopolymers by saprotrophic microfungi from the upper layers of forest soil. Plant Soil 338. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-010-0324-3
- Bandick, A.K., Dick, R.P., 1999. Field management effects on soil enzyme activities. Soil Biol Biochem 31. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0038-0717(99)00051-6
- Bastida, F., Moreno, J.L., Nicolás, C., Hernández, T., García, C., 2009. Soil metaproteomics: a review of an emerging environmental science. Significance, methodology and perspectives. Eur J Soil Sci 60, 845–859. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2389.2009.01184.x
- Bateman, A., Martin, M.J., Orchard, S., Magrane, M., Agivetova, R., Ahmad, S., Alpi, E.,
 Bowler-Barnett, E.H., Britto, R., Bursteinas, B., Bye-A-Jee, H., Coetzee, R., Cukura, A., da
 Silva, A., Denny, P., Dogan, T., Ebenezer, T.G., Fan, J., Castro, L.G., Garmiri, P.,
 Georghiou, G., Gonzales, L., Hatton-Ellis, E., Hussein, A., Ignatchenko, A., Insana, G.,
 Ishtiaq, R., Jokinen, P., Joshi, V., Jyothi, D., Lock, A., Lopez, R., Luciani, A., Luo, J.,
 Lussi, Y., MacDougall, A., Madeira, F., Mahmoudy, M., Menchi, M., Mishra, A., Moulang,

- K., Nightingale, A., Oliveira, C.S., Pundir, S., Qi, G., Raj, S., Rice, D., Lopez, M.R., Saidi,
- R., Sampson, J., Sawford, T., Speretta, E., Turner, E., Tyagi, N., Vasudev, P., Volynkin, V.,
- Warner, K., Watkins, X., Zaru, R., Zellner, H., Bridge, A., Poux, S., Redaschi, N., Aimo,
- L., Argoud-Puy, G., Auchincloss, A., Axelsen, K., Bansal, P., Baratin, D., Blatter, M.C.,
- Bolleman, J., Boutet, E., Breuza, L., Casals-Casas, C., de Castro, E., Echioukh, K.C.,
- Coudert, E., Cuche, B., Doche, M., Dornevil, D., Estreicher, A., Famiglietti, M.L.,
- Feuermann, M., Gasteiger, E., Gehant, S., Gerritsen, V., Gos, A., Gruaz-Gumowski, N.,
- Hinz, U., Hulo, C., Hyka-Nouspikel, N., Jungo, F., Keller, G., Kerhornou, A., Lara, V., le
- Mercier, P., Lieberherr, D., Lombardot, T., Martin, X., Masson, P., Morgat, A., Neto, T.B.,
- Paesano, S., Pedruzzi, I., Pilbout, S., Pourcel, L., Pozzato, M., Pruess, M., Rivoire, C.,
- Sigrist, C., Sonesson, K., Stutz, A., Sundaram, S., Tognolli, M., Verbregue, L., Wu, C.H.,
- Arighi, C.N., Arminski, L., Chen, C., Chen, Y., Garavelli, J.S., Huang, H., Laiho, K.,
- McGarvey, P., Natale, D.A., Ross, K., Vinayaka, C.R., Wang, Q., Wang, Y., Yeh, L.S.,
- Zhang, J., Ruch, P., Teodoro, D., 2021. UniProt: the universal protein knowledgebase in 2021. Nucleic Acids Res 49. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkaa1100
- Bell, C.W., Fricks, B.E., Rocca, J.D., Steinweg, J.M., McMahon, S.K., Wallenstein, M.D., 2013.
 High-throughput fluorometric measurement of potential soil extracellular enzyme activities.
 J Vis Exp. https://doi.org/10.3791/50961
- Berlemont, R., Martiny, A.C., 2015. Genomic potential for polysaccharide deconstruction in bacteria. Appl Environ Microbiol 81. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.03718-14
- Blankinship, J.C., Becerra, C.A., Schaeffer, S.M., Schimel, J.P., 2014. Separating cellular metabolism from exoenzyme activity in soil organic matter decomposition. Soil Biol Biochem 71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2014.01.010

- Blaud, A., Phoenix, G.K., Osborn, A.M., 2015. Variation in bacterial, archaeal and fungal community structure and abundance in High Arctic tundra soil. Polar Biol 38. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00300-015-1661-8
- Böckelmann, U., Szewzyk, U., Grohmann, E., 2003. A new enzymatic method for the detachment of particle associated soil bacteria. J Microbiol Methods 55. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-7012(03)00144-1
- Bockheim, J.G., Everett, L.R., Hinkel, K.M., Nelson, F.E., Brown, J., 1999. Soil Organic Carbon Storage and Distribution in Arctic Tundra, Barrow, Alaska. Soil Science Society of America Journal 63. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj1999.634934x
- Bokulich, N.A., Ziemski, M., Robeson, M.S., Kaehler, B.D., 2020. Measuring the microbiome: Best practices for developing and benchmarking microbiomics methods. Comput Struct Biotechnol J. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csbj.2020.11.049
- Borden, P.W., Ping, C.-L., McCarthy, P.J., Naidu, S., 2010. Clay Mineralogy in Arctic Tundra Gelisols, Northern Alaska. Soil Science Society of America Journal. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj2009.0187
- Boyd, W.L., Boyd, J.W., 1964. THE PRESENCE OF BACTERIA IN PERMAFROST OF THE ALASKAN ARCTIC. Can J Microbiol 10. https://doi.org/10.1139/m64-119
- Bradford, M.A., Wieder, W.R., Bonan, G.B., Fierer, N., Raymond, P.A., Crowther, T.W., 2016. Managing uncertainty in soil carbon feedbacks to climate change. Nat Clim Chang. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate3071
- Brown, A.J., 1902. XXXVI. Enzyme action. Journal of the Chemical Society, Transactions. https://doi.org/10.1039/CT9028100373

- Buckley, S., Allen, D., Brackin, R., Jämtgård, S., Näsholm, T., Schmidt, S., 2019. Microdialysis as an in situ technique for sampling soil enzymes. Soil Biol Biochem 135. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2019.04.007
- Burns, R.G., 1986. Interaction of enzymes with soil mineral and organic colloids. Interactions of soil minerals with natural organics and microbes 17, 429–451.
- Burns, R.G., 1982. Enzyme activity in soil: Location and a possible role in microbial ecology. Soil Biol Biochem 14, 423–427. https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-0717(82)90099-2
- Burns, R.G., DeForest, J.L., Marxsen, J., Sinsabaugh, R.L., Stromberger, M.E., Wallenstein, M.D., Weintraub, M.N., Zoppini, A., 2013. Soil enzymes in a changing environment:
 Current knowledge and future directions. Soil Biol Biochem 58, 216–234.
 https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2012.11.009
- Caldwell, B.A., 2005. Enzyme activities as a component of soil biodiversity: A review, in: Pedobiologia. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pedobi.2005.06.003
- Callister, S.J., Fillmore, T.L., Nicora, C.D., Shaw, J.B., Purvine, S.O., Orton, D.J., White, R.A., Moore, R.J., Burnet, M.C., Nakayasu, E.S., Payne, S.H., Jansson, J.K., Paša-Tolić, L., 2018.
 Addressing the challenge of soil metaproteome complexity by improving metaproteome depth of coverage through two-dimensional liquid chromatography. Soil Biol Biochem 125. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2018.07.018
- Capelo, J.L., Ximénez-Embún, P., Madrid-Albarrán, Y., Cámara, C., 2004. Enzymatic Probe Sonication: Enhancement of Protease-Catalyzed Hydrolysis of Selenium Bound to Proteins in Yeast. Anal Chem 76, 233–237. https://doi.org/10.1021/ac034871d

- Chacha, W.E., Tran, H.-T., Scarlett, W.R., Hutchison, J.M., 2023. Extraction of active, contaminant degrading enzymes from soil. Applied Soil Ecology 187, 104841. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsoil.2023.104841
- Chapin, F.S., Oswood, M.W., Van Cleve, K., Viereck, L.A., Verbyla, D.L., 2006. Alaska's changing boreal forest. Oxford University Press.
- Chapin, F.S., Shaver, G.R., Giblin, A.E., Nadelhoffer, K.J., Laundre, J.A., 1995. Responses of Arctic tundra to experimental and observed changes in climate. Ecology. https://doi.org/10.2307/1939337
- Chen, H., Liu, J., Li, D., Xiao, K., Wang, K., 2019. Controls on soil arylsulfatase activity at a regional scale. Eur J Soil Biol 90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejsobi.2018.11.001
- Chourey, K., Hettich, R.L., 2018. Utilization of a Detergent-Based Method for Direct Microbial Cellular Lysis/Proteome Extraction from Soil Samples for Metaproteomics Studies, in: Becher, D. (Ed.), Microbial Proteomics: Methods and Protocols. Springer New York, New York, NY, pp. 293–302. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4939-8695-8_20
- Chourey, K., Jansson, J., VerBerkmoes, N., Shah, M., Chavarria, K.L., Tom, L.M., Brodie, E.L., Hettich, R.L., 2010. Direct cellular lysis/protein extraction protocol for soil metaproteomics. J Proteome Res 9, 6615–22. https://doi.org/10.1021/pr100787q
- Clapp, C.E., Hayes, M.H.B., Simpson, A.J., Kingery, W.L., 2018. Chemistry of soil organic matter, in: Chemical Processes in Soils. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssabookser8.c1
- Clayton, L.K., Schaefer, K., Battaglia, M.J., Bourgeau-Chavez, L., Chen, J., Chen, R.H., Chen, A.C., Bakian-Dogaheh, K., Grelik, S., Jafarov, E., 2021. Active layer thickness as a function of soil water content. Environmental Research Letters.

- Crain, G.M., McLaren, J.R., Brunner, B., Darrouzet-Nardi, A., 2018. Biologically available phosphorus in biocrust-dominated soils of the chihuahuan desert. Soil Syst 2. https://doi.org/10.3390/soilsystems2040056
- Cryns, V., Yuan, J., 1998. Proteases to die for. Genes Dev. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.12.11.1551
- Darrah, P.R., Harris, P.J., 1986. A fluorimetric method for measuring the activity of soil enzymes. Plant Soil 92. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02372269
- Darrouzet-Nardi, A., Steltzer, H., Sullivan, P.F., Segal, A., Koltz, A.M., Livensperger, C., Schimel, J.P., Weintraub, M.N., 2019. Limited effects of early snowmelt on plants, decomposers, and soil nutrients in Arctic tundra soils. Ecol Evol 9. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.4870
- Darrouzet-Nardi, A., Weintraub, M.N., 2014. Evidence for spatially inaccessible labile N from a comparison of soil core extractions and soil pore water lysimetry. Soil Biol Biochem. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2014.02.010
- De Cesare, F., Garzillo, A.M. V., Buonocore, V., Badalucco, L., 2000a. Use of sonication for measuring acid phosphatase activity in soil. Soil Biol Biochem. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0038-0717(99)00212-6
- De Cesare, F., Garzillo, A.M. V., Buonocore, V., Badalucco, L., 2000b. Use of sonication for measuring acid phosphatase activity in soil. Soil Biol Biochem 32. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0038-0717(99)00212-6
- Deflandre, B., Jadot, C., Planckaert, S., Thiébaut, N., Stulanovic, N., Herman, R., Devreese, B., Kerff, F., Rigali, S., 2022. Structure and Function of BcpE2, the Most Promiscuous GH3-

Family Glucose Scavenging Beta-Glucosidase. mBio 13.

https://doi.org/10.1128/mbio.00935-22

- DeForest, J.L., Moorhead, D.L., 2020. Effects of elevated pH and phosphorus fertilizer on soil C, N and P enzyme stoichiometry in an acidic mixed mesophytic deciduous forest. Soil Biol Biochem 150. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2020.107996
- Deng, S., Kang, H., Freeman, C., 2011. Microplate fluorimetric assay of soil enzymes. Methods of soil enzymology 9, 311–318.
- Deng, S., Popova, I., 2015. Carbohydrate hydrolases, in: Methods of Soil Enzymology. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssabookser9.c9
- Dengel, S., Billesbach, D., Torn, M.S., 2021. Influence of Tundra Polygon Type and Climate Variability on CO2 and CH4 Fluxes Near Utqiagvik, Alaska. J Geophys Res Biogeosci 126. https://doi.org/10.1029/2021JG006262
- Dick, R.P., Burns, R.G., Dick, R.P., 2011. A Brief History of Soil Enzymology Research. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssabookser9.c1
- Dong, W.Y., Zhang, X.Y., Liu, X.Y., Fu, X.L., Chen, F.S., Wang, H.M., Sun, X.M., Wen, X.F., 2015. Responses of soil microbial communities and enzyme activities to nitrogen and phosphorus additions in Chinese fir plantations of subtropical China. Biogeosciences 12. https://doi.org/10.5194/bg-12-5537-2015
- Dong, Z.C., Chen, Y., 2013. Transcriptomics: Advances and approaches. Sci China Life Sci. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11427-013-4557-2
- Ebringerová, A., Hromádková, Z., Heinze, T., 2005. Hemicellulose. Advances in Polymer Science. https://doi.org/10.1007/b136816

- Eivazi, F., Tabatabai, M.A., 1988. Glucosidases and galactosidases in soils. Soil Biol Biochem 20. https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-0717(88)90141-1
- Eivazi, F., Tabatabai, M.A., 1977. Phosphatases in soils. Soil Biol Biochem 9. https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-0717(77)90070-0
- Eriksson, K., 1984. Enzymes involved in cellulose and lignin degradation. Appl Biochem Biotechnol 9. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02798953
- Farooq, M., Wahid, A., Kobayashi, N., Fujita, D., Basra, S.M.A., 2009. Plant drought stress: Effects, mechanisms and management. Agron Sustain Dev. https://doi.org/10.1051/agro:2008021
- Ferrer, M., Golyshina, O., Beloqui, A., Golyshin, P.N., 2007. Mining enzymes from extreme environments. Curr Opin Microbiol. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mib.2007.05.004
- Fitzgerald, J.W., 1976. Sulfate ester formation and hydrolysis: a potentially important yet often ignored aspect of the sulfur cycle of aerobic soils. Bacteriol Rev. https://doi.org/10.1128/mmbr.40.3.698-721.1976
- Fukumasu, J., Shaw, L.J., 2017. The role of macro-aggregation in regulating enzymatic depolymerization of soil organic nitrogen. Soil Biol Biochem 115. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2017.08.008
- Fykse, E.M., Olsen, J.S., Skogan, G., 2003. Application of sonication to release DNA from Bacillus cereus for quantitative detection by real-time PCR. J Microbiol Methods 55. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-7012(03)00091-5
- Gädeke, A., Langer, M., Boike, J., Burke, E.J., Chang, J., Head, M., Reyer, C.P.O., Schaphoff,S., Thiery, W., Thonicke, K., 2021. Climate change reduces winter overland travel across
the Pan-Arctic even under low-end global warming scenarios. Environmental Research Letters. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/abdcf2

- German, D.P., Weintraub, M.N., Grandy, A.S., Lauber, C.L., Rinkes, Z.L., Allison, S.D., 2011. Optimization of hydrolytic and oxidative enzyme methods for ecosystem studies. Soil Biol Biochem. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2011.03.017
- Hagerty, S.B., Van Groenigen, K.J., Allison, S.D., Hungate, B.A., Schwartz, E., Koch, G.W., Kolka, R.K., Dijkstra, P., 2014. Accelerated microbial turnover but constant growth efficiency with warming in soil. Nat Clim Chang 4. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate2361
- Hall, S.J., Silver, W.L., 2013. Iron oxidation stimulates organic matter decomposition in humid tropical forest soils. Glob Chang Biol 19. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.12229
- Hartley, I.P., Singh, B.K., 2018. Impact of global changes on soil C storage-possible mechanisms and modeling approaches, in: Soil Carbon Storage: Modulators, Mechanisms and Modeling. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-812766-7.00008-1
- Haugen, R.K., Brown, J., 1980. Coastal- inland distributions of summer air temperature and precipitation in northern Alaska. Arctic & Alpine Research. https://doi.org/10.2307/1550491
- Henry, G.H.R., Molau, U., 1997. Tundra plants and climate change: the International Tundra Experiment (ITEX). Glob Chang Biol. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2486.1997.gcb132.x
- Herbst, F.A., Lünsmann, V., Kjeldal, H., Jehmlich, N., Tholey, A., von Bergen, M., Nielsen, J.L., Hettich, R.L., Seifert, J., Nielsen, P.H., 2016. Enhancing metaproteomics-The value of models and defined environmental microbial systems. Proteomics. https://doi.org/10.1002/pmic.201500305

- Hicks, L.C., Rousk, K., Rinnan, R., Rousk, J., 2020. Soil Microbial Responses to 28 Years of Nutrient Fertilization in a Subarctic Heath. Ecosystems 23. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10021-019-00458-7
- Hinkel, K.M., Eisner, W.R., Bockheim, J.G., Nelson, F.E., Peterson, K.M., Dai, X., 2003. Spatial Extent, Age, and Carbon Stocks in Drained Thaw Lake Basins on the Barrow Peninsula, Alaska. Arct Antarct Alp Res 35. https://doi.org/10.1657/1523-0430(2003)035[0291:SEAACS]2.0.CO;2
- Hinkel, K.M., Paetzold, F., Nelson, F.E., Bockheim, J.G., 2001. Patterns of soil temperature and moisture in the active layer and upper permafrost at Barrow, Alaska: 1993-1999, in: Global and Planetary Change. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0921-8181(01)00096-0
- Hinzman, L.D., Deal, C.J., Mcguire, A.D., Mernild, S.H., Polyakov, I. V., Walsh, J.E., 2013. Trajectory of the Arctic as an integrated system. Ecological Applications 23. https://doi.org/10.1890/11-1498.1
- Hobbie, S.E., Nadelhoffer, K.J., Högberg, P., 2002. A synthesis: The role of nutrients as constraints on carbon balances in boreal and arctic regions, in: Plant and Soil. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1019670731128
- Hofrichter, M., 2002. Review: Lignin conversion by manganese peroxidase (MnP). Enzyme Microb Technol. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0141-0229(01)00528-2
- Hollister, R.D., Webber, P.J., Nelson, F.E., Tweedie, C.E., 2006. Soil thaw and temperature response to air warming varies by plant community: Results from an open-top chamber experiment in northern Alaska. Arct Antarct Alp Res 38. https://doi.org/10.1657/1523-0430(2006)38[206:STATRT]2.0.CO;2

- Hoppe, H.-G., 1983. Significance of exoenzymatic activities in the ecology of brackish water: measurements by means of methylumbelliferyl-substrates. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 11. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps011299
- Horgan, R.P., Kenny, L.C., 2011. 'Omic' technologies: genomics, transcriptomics, proteomics and metabolomics. The Obstetrician & Gynaecologist 13. https://doi.org/10.1576/toag.13.3.189.27672
- Hossain, M.S., Dietz, K.J., 2016. Tuning of redox regulatory mechanisms, reactive oxygen species and redox homeostasis under salinity stress. Front Plant Sci. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2016.00548
- Hothorn, T., Bretz, F., Westfall, P., 2008. Simultaneous inference in general parametric models. Biometrical Journal. https://doi.org/10.1002/bimj.200810425
- Huang, P.M., Hardie, A.G., 2009. Formation Mechanisms of Humic Substances in the Environment, in: Biophysico-Chemical Processes Involving Natural Nonliving Organic Matter in Environmental Systems. https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470494950.ch2
- Hunter, C.R., Busacca, A.J., 1989. Dispersion of three andic soils by ultrasonic vibration. Soil Science Society of America Journal. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj1989.03615995005300040052x
- III, F.S.C., Shaver, G.R., 1981. Changes in Soil Properties and Vegetation FollowingDisturbance of Alaskan Arctic Tundra. J Appl Ecol 18. https://doi.org/10.2307/2402420
- Inubushi, K., Brookes, P.C., Jenkinson, D.S., 1991. Soil microbial biomass C, N and ninhydrin-N in aerobic and anaerobic soils measured by the fumigation-extraction method. Soil Biol Biochem 23. https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-0717(91)90143-8

- Irrgang, A.M., Bendixen, M., Farquharson, L.M., Baranskaya, A. V., Erikson, L.H., Gibbs, A.E., Ogorodov, S.A., Overduin, P.P., Lantuit, H., Grigoriev, M.N., Jones, B.M., 2022. Drivers, dynamics and impacts of changing Arctic coasts. Nat Rev Earth Environ. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43017-021-00232-1
- Janajreh, I., Ali, U., Hawwa, M., 2022. Sonicated direct contact membrane distillation: Influence of sonication parameters. Desalination 533, 115779. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2022.115779
- Jansson, J., 2012. Next Generation Ecosystem Experiment (NGEE) in the arctic. No. 1044. USDOE Joint Genome Institute (JGI), Berkeley, CA (United States).
- Jelen, B.I., Giovannelli, D., Falkowski, P.G., 2016. The Role of Microbial Electron Transfer in the Coevolution of the Biosphere and Geosphere. Annu Rev Microbiol 70. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-micro-102215-095521
- Jonasson, S., Chapin, F.S., Shaver, G.R., 2001. 1.10 Biogeochemistry in the Arctic: Patterns, Processes, and Controls, in: Global Biogeochemical Cycles in the Climate System. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-012631260-7/50012-1
- Jones, M.E., Lacroix, R.E., Zeigler, J., Ying, S.C., Nico, P.S., Keiluweit, M., 2020. Enzymes, Manganese, or Iron? Drivers of Oxidative Organic Matter Decomposition in Soils. Environ Sci Technol 54. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.0c04212
- Jorgenson, M.T., Kanevskiy, M., Jorgenson, J.C., Liljedahl, A., Shur, Y., Epstein, H., Kent, K., Griffin, C., Daanen, R., Boldenow, M., Orndahl, K., Witharana, C., Jones, B., 2022. Rapid transformation of tundra ecosystems from ice-wedge degradation. Glob Planet Change 216, 103921. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloplacha.2022.103921

- Kaiser, M., Asefaw Berhe, A., 2014. How does sonication affect the mineral and organic constituents of soil aggregates? - A review. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.201300339
- Kaiser, M., Berhe, A.A., Sommer, M., Kleber, M., 2012. Application of ultrasound to disperse soil aggregates of high mechanical stability. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.201200077
- Kane, D.L., Hinzman, L.D., Zarling, J.P., 1991. Thermal response of the active layer to climatic warming in a permafrost environment. Cold Reg Sci Technol 19. https://doi.org/10.1016/0165-232X(91)90002-X
- Keiblinger, K.M., Wilhartitz, I.C., Schneider, T., Roschitzki, B., Schmid, E., Eberl, L., Riedel, K., Zechmeister-Boltenstern, S., 2012. Soil metaproteomics - Comparative evaluation of protein extraction protocols. Soil Biol Biochem 54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2012.05.014
- Kelleher, B.P., Simpson, A.J., 2006. Humic substances in soils: Are they really chemically distinct? Environ Sci Technol 40. https://doi.org/10.1021/es0608085
- Kim, S., Pevzner, P.A., 2014. MS-GF+ makes progress towards a universal database search tool for proteomics. Nat Commun 5. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms6277
- Klassen, A., Faccio, A.T., Canuto, G.A.B., da Cruz, P.L.R., Ribeiro, H.C., Tavares, M.F.M.,
 Sussulini, A., 2017. Metabolomics: Definitions and significance in systems biology, in:
 Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-31947656-8_1

- Koven, C.D., Ringeval, B., Friedlingstein, P., Ciais, P., Cadule, P., Khvorostyanov, D., Krinner, G., Tarnocai, C., 2011. Permafrost carbon-climate feedbacks accelerate global warming.
 Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1103910108
- Koyama, A., Wallenstein, M.D., Simpson, R.T., Moore, J.C., 2013. Carbon-Degrading Enzyme Activities Stimulated by Increased Nutrient Availability in Arctic Tundra Soils. PLoS One 8. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0077212
- Kumar, P.S., 2021. Microbiomics: Were we all wrong before? Periodontol 2000. https://doi.org/10.1111/prd.12373
- Kurek, M.R., Frey, K.E., Guillemette, F., Podgorski, D.C., Townsend-Small, A., Arp, C.D.,
 Kellerman, A.M., Spencer, R.G. ~M., 2022. Trapped Under Ice: Spatial and Seasonal
 Dynamics of Dissolved Organic Matter Composition in Tundra Lakes. J Geophys Res
 Biogeosci 127, e2021JG006578. https://doi.org/10.1029/2021JG006578
- Ladd, J.N., Foster, R.C., Nannipieri, P., Oades, J.M., 1996. Soil structure and biological activity. Soil biochemistry 9, 23–78.
- Lara, M.J., Mcguire, A.D., Euskirchen, E.S., Tweedie, C.E., Hinkel, K.M., Skurikhin, A.N., Romanovsky, V.E., Grosse, G., Bolton, W.R., Genet, H., 2015. Polygonal tundra geomorphological change in response to warming alters future CO2 and CH4 flux on the Barrow Peninsula. Glob Chang Biol. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.12757
- Lawrence, D.M., Koven, C.D., Swenson, S.C., Riley, W.J., Slater, A.G., 2015. Permafrost thaw and resulting soil moisture changes regulate projected high-latitude CO2 and CH4 emissions. Environmental Research Letters 10, 094011. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/10/9/094011

- Leffler, A.J., Klein, E.S., Oberbauer, S.F., Welker, J.M., 2016. Coupled long-term summer warming and deeper snow alters species composition and stimulates gross primary productivity in tussock tundra. Oecologia 181. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-015-3543-8
- Lindahl, V., Bakken, L.R., 1995. Evaluation of methods for extraction of bacteria from soil. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 16. https://doi.org/10.1016/0168-6496(94)00077-A
- Lynd, L.R., Weimer, P.J., van Zyl, W.H., Pretorius, I.S., 2002. Microbial Cellulose Utilization: Fundamentals and Biotechnology. Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews. https://doi.org/10.1128/mmbr.66.4.739.2002
- Mack, M.C., Schuur, E.A.G., Bret-Harte, M.S., Shaver, G.R., Chapin, F.S., 2004. Ecosystem carbon storage in arctic tundra reduced by long-term nutrient fertilization. Nature 431, 440–443.
- Martinez, J., McLaren, J., Tweedie, C.E., Darrouzet-Nardi, A., 2021. Soil enzymes are preferentially associated with larger particles in highly organic Arctic tundra soils. Elementa 9. https://doi.org/10.1525/elementa.2021.00020
- Marx, M.C., Kandeler, E., Wood, M., Wermbter, N., Jarvis, S.C., 2005. Exploring the enzymatic landscape: Distribution and kinetics of hydrolytic enzymes in soil particle-size fractions. Soil Biol Biochem. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2004.05.024
- Marx, M.C., Wood, M., Jarvis, S.C., 2001. A microplate fluorimetric assay for the study of enzyme diversity in soils. Soil Biol Biochem. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0038-0717(01)00079-7
- Mason, T.J., 1999. Sonochemistry Oxford University Press. New York.
- Matsui, M., Fowler, J.H., Walling, L.L., 2006. Leucine aminopeptidases: Diversity in structure and function. Biol Chem. https://doi.org/10.1515/BC.2006.191

- May, J.L., Hollister, R.D., Betway, K.R., Harris, J.A., Tweedie, C.E., Welker, J.M., Gould,
 W.A., Oberbauer, S.F., 2020. NDVI Changes Show Warming Increases the Length of the
 Green Season at Tundra Communities in Northern Alaska: A Fine-Scale Analysis. Front
 Plant Sci 11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2020.01174
- Mayer, A.M., Staples, R.C., 2002. Laccase: New functions for an old enzyme. Phytochemistry. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0031-9422(02)00171-1
- McLaren, J.R., Buckeridge, K.M., van de Weg, M.J., Shaver, G.R., Schimel, J.P., Gough, L., 2017. Shrub encroachment in Arctic tundra: Betula nana effects on above- and belowground litter decomposition. Ecology. https://doi.org/10.1002/ecy.1790
- McMillan, J.R., Watson, I.A., Ali, M., Jaafar, W., 2013. Evaluation and comparison of algal cell disruption methods: Microwave, waterbath, blender, ultrasonic and laser treatment. Appl Energy 103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2012.09.020
- Meisel, O.H., Dean, J.F., Vonk, J.E., Wacker, L., Reichart, G.J., Dolman, H., 2021. Porewater
 δ13CDOC indicates variable extent of degradation in different talik layers of coastal
 Alaskan thermokarst lakes. Biogeosciences. https://doi.org/10.5194/bg-18-2241-2021
- Mekonnen, Z.A., Riley, W.J., Grant, R.F., 2018. Accelerated Nutrient Cycling and Increased Light Competition Will Lead to 21st Century Shrub Expansion in North American Arctic Tundra. J Geophys Res Biogeosci 123. https://doi.org/10.1029/2017JG004319
- Mesuere, B., Debyser, G., Aerts, M., Devreese, B., Vandamme, P., Dawyndt, P., 2015. The Unipept metaproteomics analysis pipeline. Proteomics 15. https://doi.org/10.1002/pmic.201400361
- Michaelis, L., Menten, M.L., Goody, R.S., Johnson, K.A., 1913. Die Kinetik der Invertinwirkung/ The kinetics of invertase action. Biochemistry 49.

- Michaelson, G.J., Ping, C.L., Kimble, J.M., 1996. Carbon storage and distribution in tundra soils of Arctic Alaska, U.S.A. Arctic and Alpine Research 28. https://doi.org/10.2307/1551852
- Miller, G.H., Alley, R.B., Brigham-Grette, J., Fitzpatrick, J.J., Polyak, L., Serreze, M.C., White, J.W.C., 2010. Arctic amplification: Can the past constrain the future? Quat Sci Rev 29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quascirev.2010.02.008
- Moon, T.A., Druckenmiller, M.L., Thoman, R.L., 2021. Arctic Report Card 2021. NOAA Technical Report OAR ARC 01.
- Moorhead, D.L., Lashermes, G., Sinsabaugh, R.L., 2012. A theoretical model of C- and Nacquiring exoenzyme activities, which balances microbial demands during decomposition. Soil Biol Biochem 53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2012.05.011
- Moss, G., 2010. International Union of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology. Enzyme Nomenclature.
- Mueller, C.W., Hoeschen, C., Steffens, M., Buddenbaum, H., Hinkel, K., Bockheim, J.G., Kao-Kniffin, J., 2017. Microscale soil structures foster organic matter stabilization in permafrost soils. Geoderma 293. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2017.01.028
- NACHLAS, M.M., CRAWFORD, D.T., SELIGMAN, A.M., 1957. The histochemical demonstration of leucine aminopeptidase. J Histochem Cytochem 5. https://doi.org/10.1177/5.3.264
- Nachtergaele, F., 2001. Soil taxonomy—a basic system of soil classification for making and interpreting soil surveys. Geoderma 99. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0016-7061(00)00097-5
- Nadelhoffer, K.J., Giblin, A.E., Shaver, G.R., Laundre, J.A., 1991. Effects of temperature and substrate quality on element mineralization in six Arctic soils. Ecology. https://doi.org/10.2307/1938918

- Nannipieri, P., Giagnoni, L., Landi, L., Renella, G., 2011. Role of Phosphatase Enzymes in Soil. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-15271-9_9
- Neal, J.L., Herbein, S.A., 1983. Abiontic enzymes in arctic soils: changes in sulphatase activity following vehicle disturbance. Plant Soil 70. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02374897
- NOAA NCEI, 2020. 1991-2020 U.S. Climate Normals [WWW Document]. URL https://www.ncei.noaa.gov/access/us-climate-normals/ (accessed 10.5.21).
- Nowinski, N.S., Trumbore, S.E., Schuur, E.A.G., MacK, M.C., Shaver, G.R., 2008. Nutrient addition prompts rapid destabilization of organic matter in an arctic tundra ecosystem. Ecosystems. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10021-007-9104-1
- Orlov, D.S., 2020. Humic Substances of Soils and General Theory of Humification, Humic Substances of Soils and General Theory of Humification. https://doi.org/10.1201/9781003079460
- Osborne, E., Richter-Menge, J., Jeffries, M., 2018. Arctic Report Card 2018. Noaa.
- Ouyang, Y., Chen, D., Fu, Y., Shi, W., Provin, T., Han, A., van Shaik, E., Samuel, J.E., de Figueiredo, P., Zhou, A., Zhou, J., 2021. Direct cell extraction from fresh and stored soil samples: Impact on microbial viability and community compositions. Soil Biol Biochem 155. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2021.108178
- Øvreås, L., 2000. Population and community level approaches for analysing microbial diversity in natural environments. Ecol Lett. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1461-0248.2000.00148.x
- Painter, S.L., Coon, E.T., Khattak, A.J., Jastrow, J.D., 2023. Drying of tundra landscapes will limit subsidence-induced acceleration of permafrost thaw. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 120. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2212171120

- Parazoo, N.C., Koven, C.D., Lawrence, D.M., Romanovsky, V., Miller, C.E., 2018. Detecting the permafrost carbon feedback: Talik formation and increased cold-season respiration as precursors to sink-to-source transitions. Cryosphere 12. https://doi.org/10.5194/tc-12-123-2018
- Park, J.W., Oh, Y.S., Lim, J.Y., Roh, D.H., 2006. Isolation and characterization of cold-adapted strains producing β-galactosidase. Journal of Microbiology 44.
- Pearson, R.G., Phillips, S.J., Loranty, M.M., Beck, P.S.A., Damoulas, T., Knight, S.J., Goetz, S.J., 2013. Shifts in Arctic vegetation and associated feedbacks under climate change. Nat Clim Chang 3. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate1858
- Perez Mateos, M., Gonzalez Carcedo, S., 1985. Effect of fractionation on location of enzyme activities in soil structural units. Biol Fertil Soils 1. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00301783
- Pettit, R.E., 2014. Organic matter, humus, humate, humic acid, fulvic acid and humin: their importance in soil fertility and plant health. Igarss 2014.
- Pinheiro, J.C., Bates, D.M., 2000. Mixed-Effects Models in S and S-Plus. Springer Science & Business Media, Springer Science & Business Media. https://doi.org/10.1198/jasa.2001.s411
- Previdi, M., Smith, K.L., Polvani, L.M., 2021. Arctic amplification of climate change: A review of underlying mechanisms. Environmental Research Letters. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/ac1c29
- Qian, C., Hettich, R.L., 2017. Optimized Extraction Method to Remove Humic Acid Interferences from Soil Samples Prior to Microbial Proteome Measurements. J Proteome Res 16. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jproteome.7b00103

- Qin, S., Hu, C., Oenema, O., 2013. Differentiating Intracellular from Extracellular Alkaline Phosphatase Activity in Soil by Sonication. PLoS One 8. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0058691
- Quinn, G.A., Abdelhameed, A., Banat, I.M., Berrar, D., Doerr, S.H., Dudley, E., Francis, L.W.,
 Gazze, S.A., Hallin, I., Matthews, G.P., Swain, M.T., Whalley, W.R., van Keulen, G., 2022.
 Complementary protein extraction methods increase the identification of the Park Grass
 Experiment metaproteome. Applied Soil Ecology 173, 104388.
 https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsoil.2022.104388
- R Core Team, 2022. R: A language and environment for statistical computing.
- R Core Team 2019, 2019. : A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL http://www.R-project.org/.
- Ramírez-Flandes, S., González, B., Ulloa, O., 2019. Redox traits characterize the organization of global microbial communities. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 116. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1817554116
- Rantanen, M., Karpechko, A.Yu., Lipponen, A., Nordling, K., Hyvärinen, O., Ruosteenoja, K., Vihma, T., Laaksonen, A., 2022. The Arctic has warmed nearly four times faster than the globe since 1979. Commun Earth Environ 3, 168. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43247-022-00498-3
- Renella, G., Landi, L., Nannipieri, P., 2002. Hydrolase activities during and after the chloroform fumigation of soil as affected by protease activity. Soil Biol Biochem 34. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0038-0717(01)00152-3

- Rillig, M.C., Caldwell, B.A., Wösten, H.A.B., Sollins, P., 2007. Role of proteins in soil carbon and nitrogen storage: Controls on persistence. Biogeochemistry 85. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-007-9102-6
- Rojo, M.J., Carcedo, S.G., Mateos, M.P., 1990. Distribution and characterization of phosphatase and organic phosphorus in soil fractions. Soil Biol Biochem. https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-0717(90)90082-B
- Romanovsky, V.E., Osterkamp, T.E., 2000. Effects of unfrozen water on heat and mass transport processes in the active layer and permafrost. Permafr Periglac Process. https://doi.org/10.1002/1099-1530(200007/09)11:3<219::AID-PPP352>3.0.CO;2-7
- Sacher, O., Reitz, M., Gasteiger, J., 2009. Investigations of enzyme-catalyzed reactions based on physicochemical descriptors applied to hydrolases. J Chem Inf Model 49, 1525–1534.
- Saiya-Cork, K.R, Sinsabaugh, R.L., Zak, D.R., 2002. The effects of long term nitrogen deposition on extracellular enzyme activity in an Acer saccharum forest soil. Soil Biol Biochem 34, 1309–1315. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0038-0717(02)00074-3
- Saiya-Cork, K. R., Sinsabaugh, R.L., Zak, D.R., 2002. The effects of long term nitrogen deposition on extracellular enzyme activity in an Acer saccharum forest soil. Soil Biol Biochem. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0038-0717(02)00074-3
- Salehi-Lisar, S.Y., Bakhshayeshan-Agdam, H., 2016. Drought stress in plants: Causes, consequences, and tolerance, in: Drought Stress Tolerance in Plants, Vol 1: Physiology and Biochemistry. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-28899-4_1
- Salvato, F., Vintila, S., Finkel, O.M., Dangl, J.L., Kleiner, M., 2022. Evaluation of Protein Extraction Methods for Metaproteomic Analyses of Root-Associated Microbes. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions® 35, 977–988. https://doi.org/10.1094/MPMI-05-22-0116-TA

- Saritha Mohanram, V.R., 2015. Beta-Glucosidase: Key Enzyme in Determining Efficiency of Cellulase and Biomass Hydrolysis. J Bioprocess Biotech 05. https://doi.org/10.4172/2155-9821.1000197
- Schaefer, K., Zhang, T., Bruhwiler, L., Barrett, A.P., 2011. Amount and timing of permafrost carbon release in response to climate warming. Tellus B Chem Phys Meteorol 63. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0889.2011.00527.x
- Schiebenhoefer, H., Van Den Bossche, T., Fuchs, S., Renard, B.Y., Muth, T., Martens, L., 2019. Challenges and promise at the interface of metaproteomics and genomics: an overview of recent progress in metaproteogenomic data analysis. Expert Rev Proteomics. https://doi.org/10.1080/14789450.2019.1609944
- Schimel, J., Becerra, C.A., Blankinship, J., 2017. Estimating decay dynamics for enzyme activities in soils from different ecosystems. Soil Biol Biochem 114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2017.06.023
- Schimel, J.P., Bilbrough, C., Welker, J.M., 2004. Increased snow depth affects microbial activity and nitrogen mineralization in two Arctic tundra communities. Soil Biol Biochem 36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2003.09.008
- Schimel, J.P., Weintraub, M.N., 2003. The implications of exoenzyme activity on microbial carbon and nitrogen limitation in soil: A theoretical model. Soil Biol Biochem. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0038-0717(03)00015-4
- Schmidt, M.W.I., Torn, M.S., Abiven, S., Dittmar, T., Guggenberger, G., Janssens, I.A., Kleber, M., Kögel-Knabner, I., Lehmann, J., Manning, D.A.C., Nannipieri, P., Rasse, D.P., Weiner, S., Trumbore, S.E., 2011. Persistence of soil organic matter as an ecosystem property. Nature. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10386

- Schnecker, J., Wild, B., Hofhansl, F., Alves, R.J.E., Bárta, J., Čapek, P., Fuchslueger, L.,
 Gentsch, N., Gittel, A., Guggenberger, G., Hofer, A., Kienzl, S., Knoltsch, A.,
 Lashchinskiy, N., Mikutta, R., Šantrůčková, H., Shibistova, O., Takriti, M., Urich, T.,
 Weltin, G., Richter, A., 2014. Effects of soil organic matter properties and microbial
 community composition on enzyme activities in cryoturbated arctic soils. PLoS One 9.
 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0094076
- Schneider, T., Keiblinger, K.M., Schmid, E., Sterflinger-Gleixner, K., Ellersdorfer, G., Roschitzki, B., Richter, A., Eberl, L., Zechmeister-Boltenstern, S., Riedel, K., 2012. Who is who in litter decomposition[quest] Metaproteomics reveals major microbial players and their biogeochemical functions. ISME J 6, 1749–1762.
- Schneider, T., Riedel, K., 2010. Environmental proteomics: Analysis of structure and function of microbial communities. Proteomics. https://doi.org/10.1002/pmic.200900450
- Schroeter, E.R., Blackburn, K., Goshe, M.B., Schweitzer, M.H., 2019. Proteomic method to extract, concentrate, digest and enrich peptides from fossils with coloured (humic) substances for mass spectrometry analyses. R Soc Open Sci 6. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsos.181433
- Schulze, W.X., Gleixner, G., Kaiser, K., Guggenberger, G., Mann, M., Schulze, E.D., 2005. A proteomic fingerprint of dissolved organic carbon and of soil particles. Oecologia. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-004-1698-9
- Schuur, E.A.G., Abbott, B.W., Bowden, W.B., Brovkin, V., Camill, P., Canadell, J.G., Chanton,
 J.P., Chapin, F.S., Christensen, T.R., Ciais, P., Crosby, B.T., Czimczik, C.I., Grosse, G.,
 Harden, J., Hayes, D.J., Hugelius, G., Jastrow, J.D., Jones, J.B., Kleinen, T., Koven, C.D.,
 Krinner, G., Kuhry, P., Lawrence, D.M., McGuire, A.D., Natali, S.M., O'Donnell, J.A.,

Ping, C.L., Riley, W.J., Rinke, A., Romanovsky, V.E., Sannel, A.B.K., Schädel, C., Schaefer, K., Sky, J., Subin, Z.M., Tarnocai, C., Turetsky, M.R., Waldrop, M.P., Walter Anthony, K.M., Wickland, K.P., Wilson, C.J., Zimov, S.A., 2013. Expert assessment of vulnerability of permafrost carbon to climate change. Clim Change. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-013-0730-7

- Schuur, E.A.G., McGuire, A.D., Schädel, C., Grosse, G., Harden, J.W., Hayes, D.J., Hugelius,
 G., Koven, C.D., Kuhry, P., Lawrence, D.M., Natali, S.M., Olefeldt, D., Romanovsky, V.E.,
 Schaefer, K., Turetsky, M.R., Treat, C.C., Vonk, J.E., 2015. Climate change and the
 permafrost carbon feedback. Nature. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature14338
- Seifert-Monson, L.R., Hill, B.H., Kolka, R.K., Jicha, T.M., Lehto, L.L., Elonen, C.M., 2014. Effects of sulfate deposition on pore water dissolved organic carbon, nutrients, and microbial enzyme activities in a northern peatland. Soil Biol Biochem 79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2014.09.007
- Selmer, T., 2005. Anoxic testing and purification of enzymes, in: Handbook on Clostridia. https://doi.org/10.1201/9780203489819.ch5
- Seneviratne, S.I., Corti, T., Davin, E.L., Hirschi, M., Jaeger, E.B., Lehner, I., Orlowsky, B., Teuling, A.J., 2010. Investigating soil moisture-climate interactions in a changing climate: A review. Earth Sci Rev. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2010.02.004
- Serreze, M.C., Barry, R.G., 2011. Processes and impacts of Arctic amplification: A research synthesis. Glob Planet Change 77. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloplacha.2011.03.004
- Shah, T.R., Misra, A., 2011. 8 Proteomics, in: Misra, A. (Ed.), Challenges in Delivery of Therapeutic Genomics and Proteomics. Elsevier, London, pp. 387–427. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-384964-9.00008-6

- Shaver, G.R., Giblin, A.E., Nadelhoffer, K.J., Thieler, K.K., Downs, M.R., Laundre, J.A., Rastetter, E.B., 2006. Carbon turnover in Alaskan tundra soils: Effects of organic matter quality, temperature, moisture and fertilizer. Journal of Ecology 94. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2745.2006.01139.x
- Shrestha, P., Holland, T.M., Bundy, B.C., 2012. Streamlined extract preparation for Escherichia coli-based cell-free protein synthesis by sonication or bead vortex mixing. Biotechniques 53. https://doi.org/10.2144/0000113924
- Siddiqui, K.S., Cavicchioli, R., 2006. Cold-adapted enzymes. Annu Rev Biochem. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.biochem.75.103004.142723
- Sinsabaugh, Foreman, 2001. Activity profiles of bacterioplankton in a eutrophic river. Freshw Biol 46. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2427.2001.00748.x
- Sinsabaugh, R.L., 2010a. Phenol oxidase, peroxidase and organic matter dynamics of soil. Soil Biol Biochem 42, 391–404. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.SOILBIO.2009.10.014
- Sinsabaugh, R.L., 2010b. Phenol oxidase, peroxidase and organic matter dynamics of soil. Soil Biol Biochem. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2009.10.014
- Sinsabaugh, R.L., Gallo, M.E., Lauber, C., Waldrop, M.P., Zak, D.R., 2005. Extracellular enzyme activities and soil organic matter dynamics for northern hardwood forests receiving simulated nitrogen deposition. Biogeochemistry 75. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-004-7112-1
- Sinsabaugh, R.L., Hill, B.H., Follstad Shah, J.J., 2009. Ecoenzymatic stoichiometry of microbial organic nutrient acquisition in soil and sediment. Nature 462. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature08632

- Sinsabaugh, R.L., Lauber, C.L., Weintraub, M.N., Ahmed, B., Allison, S.D., Crenshaw, C.,
 Contosta, A.R., Cusack, D., Frey, S., Gallo, M.E., Gartner, T.B., Hobbie, S.E., Holland, K.,
 Keeler, B.L., Powers, J.S., Stursova, M., Takacs-Vesbach, C., Waldrop, M.P., Wallenstein,
 M.D., Zak, D.R., Zeglin, L.H., 2008. Stoichiometry of soil enzyme activity at global scale.
 Ecol Lett 11, 1252–1264. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2008.01245.x
- Sinsabaugh, R.L., Linkins, A.E., 1988. Exoenzyme activity associated with lotic epilithon. Freshw Biol 20. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2427.1988.tb00449.x
- Sinsabaugh, R.L., Moorhead, D.L., 1994. Resource allocation to extracellular enzyme production: A model for nitrogen and phosphorus control of litter decomposition. Soil Biol Biochem 26. https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-0717(94)90211-9
- Sinsabaugh, R.L., Saiya-Cork, K., Long, T., Osgood, M.P., Neher, D.A., Zak, D.R., Norby, R.J., 2003. Soil microbial activity in a Liquidambar plantation unresponsive to CO 2-driven increases in primary production. Applied Soil Ecology. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0929-1393(03)00002-7
- Sistla, S.A., Schimel, J.P., 2013. Seasonal patterns of microbial extracellular enzyme activities in an arctic tundra soil: Identifying direct and indirect effects of long-term summer warming.
 Soil Biol Biochem 66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2013.07.003
- Sistla, S.A., Schimel, J.P., 2012. Stoichiometric flexibility as a regulator of carbon and nutrient cycling in terrestrial ecosystems under change. New Phytologist. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8137.2012.04234.x
- Skujiņscaron;, J., Burns, R.G., 1976. Extracellular enzymes in soil. Crit Rev Microbiol. https://doi.org/10.3109/10408417609102304

- Soina, V.S., Mulyukin, A.L., Demkina, E. V., Vorobyova, E.A., El-Registan, G.I., 2004. The structure of resting bacterial populations in soil and subsoil permafrost. Astrobiology 4. https://doi.org/10.1089/ast.2004.4.345
- Speir, T., Ross, D., 2002. Hydrolytic Enzyme Activities to Assess Soil Degradation and Recovery. https://doi.org/10.1201/9780203904039.ch16
- Steinweg, J.M., Dukes, J.S., Wallenstein, M.D., 2012. Modeling the effects of temperature and moisture on soil enzyme activity: Linking laboratory assays to continuous field data. Soil Biol Biochem. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2012.06.015
- Stemmer, M., Gerzabek, M.H., Kandeler, E., 1998. Organic matter and enzyme activity in particle-size fractions of soils obtained after low-energy sonication. Soil Biol Biochem. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0038-0717(97)00093-X
- Sterner, R.W., Elser, J.J., 2017. 3. The Stoichiometry of Autotroph Growth: Variation at the Base of Food Webs, in: Ecological Stoichiometry. https://doi.org/10.1515/9781400885695-007
- Sulikowska, A., Walawender, J.P., Walawender, E., 2019. Temperature extremes in Alaska: temporal variability and circulation background. Theor Appl Climatol. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00704-018-2528-z
- Sun, R.C., Sun, X.F., Tomkinson, J., 2004. Hemicelluloses and their derivatives, in: ACS Symposium Series. https://doi.org/10.1021/bk-2004-0864.ch001
- Sunna, A., Antranikian, G., 1997. Xylanolytic enzymes from fungi and bacteria. Crit Rev Biotechnol 17. https://doi.org/10.3109/07388559709146606
- Suslick, K.S., 1990. Sonochemistry. Science (1979). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.247.4949.1439

- Tabatabai, M.A., Bremner, J.M., 1969. Use of p-nitrophenyl phosphate for assay of soil phosphatase activity. Soil Biol Biochem 1. https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-0717(69)90012-1
- Tan, K.H., Binger, A., 1986. Effect of humic acid on aluminum toxicity in corn plants. Soil Sci 141. https://doi.org/10.1097/00010694-198601000-00004
- Tarnocai, C., 2009. The impact of climate change on Canadian peatlands. Canadian Water Resources Journal. https://doi.org/10.4296/cwrj3404453
- The Uniprot Consortium, ., 2019. UniProt: a worldwide hub of protein knowledge The UniProt Consortium. Nucleic Acids Res 47.
- Timmins-Schiffman, E., May, D.H., Mikan, M., Riffle, M., Frazar, C., Harvey, H.R., Noble, W.S., Nunn, B.L., 2017. Critical decisions in metaproteomics: Achieving high confidence protein annotations in a sea of unknowns. ISME Journal. https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2016.132
- Tipton, K., Boyce, S., 2000. History of the enzyme nomenclature system. Bioinformatics. https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/16.1.34
- Toyota, K., Kimura, M., 1996. Growth of the bacterial wilt pathogen Pseudomonas solanacearum introduced into soil colonized by individual soil bacteria. Soil Biol Biochem 28. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0038-0717(96)00157-5
- Treseder, K.K., Vitousek, P.M., 2001. Effects of soil nutrient availability on investment in acquisition of N and P in Hawaiian rain forests. Ecology. https://doi.org/10.1890/0012-9658(2001)082[0946:EOSNAO]2.0.CO;2
- Trindade, F.C., Gastauer, M., Ramos, S.J., Caldeira, C.F., de Araújo, J.F., Oliveira, G., Valadares, R.B. da S., 2021. Soil metaproteomics as a tool for environmental monitoring of minelands. Forests 12. https://doi.org/10.3390/f12091158

- Tronsmo, A., Harman, G.E., 1993. Detection and quantification of N-acetyl-β-Dglucosaminidase, chitobiosidase, and endochitinase in solutions and on gels. Anal Biochem 208. https://doi.org/10.1006/abio.1993.1010
- Turner, B.L., 2008. Resource partitioning for soil phosphorus: A hypothesis. Journal of Ecology 96. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2745.2008.01384.x
- Tveit, A., Schwacke, R., Svenning, M.M., Urich, T., 2013. Organic carbon transformations in high-Arctic peat soils: Key functions and microorganisms. ISME Journal 7. https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2012.99
- USDA, 1999. Soil Taxonomy: A Basic System of Soil Classification for Making and Interpreting Soil Surveys. Agriculture Handbook No. 436, Geological Magazine.
- Verschaffelt, P., van den Bossche, T., Martens, L., Dawyndt, P., Mesuere, B., 2021. Unipept Desktop: A Faster, More Powerful Metaproteomics Results Analysis Tool. J Proteome Res 20. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jproteome.0c00855
- Villarreal, S., Hollister, R.D., Johnson, D.R., Lara, M.J., Webber, P.J., Tweedie, C.E., 2012. Tundra vegetation change near Barrow, Alaska (19722010). Environmental Research Letters. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/7/1/015508
- Wallenstein, M.D., Burns, R.G., 2015. Ecology of extracellular enzyme activities and organic matt er degradation in soil: A complex community-driven process, in: Methods of Soil Enzymology. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssabookser9.c2
- Wallenstein, M.D., Mcmahon, S.K., Schimel, J.P., 2009. Seasonal variation in enzyme activities and temperature sensitivities in Arctic tundra soils. Glob Chang Biol. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2486.2008.01819.x

- Wallenstein, M.D., Weintraub, M.N., 2008. Emerging tools for measuring and modeling the in situ activity of soil extracellular enzymes. Soil Biol Biochem. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2008.01.024
- Walz, J., Knoblauch, C., Böhme, L., Pfeiffer, E.M., 2017. Regulation of soil organic matter decomposition in permafrost-affected Siberian tundra soils - Impact of oxygen availability, freezing and thawing, temperature, and labile organic matter. Soil Biol Biochem 110. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2017.03.001
- Wang, J., Wang, C., Han, X., 2019. Tutorial on lipidomics. Anal Chim Acta. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aca.2019.01.043
- Wang, S., Zhou, K., Mori, T., Mo, J., Zhang, W., 2019. Effects of phosphorus and nitrogen fertilization on soil arylsulfatase activity and sulfur availability of two tropical plantations in southern China. For Ecol Manage 453. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2019.117613
- Weintraub, M.N., Schimel, J.P., 2003. Interactions between carbon and nitrogen mineralization and soil organic matter chemistry in arctic tundra soils. Ecosystems. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10021-002-0124-6
- Werner, C.M., Tuomi, M., Eskelinen, A., 2021. Trait-based responses to cessation of nutrient enrichment in a tundra plant community. Oecologia 197. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-021-05064-w
- Wilmes, P., Heintz-Buschart, A., Bond, P.L., 2015. A decade of metaproteomics: where we stand and what the future holds. Proteomics 15, 3409–3417. https://doi.org/10.1002/pmic.201500183
- Wiśniewski, J.R., Zougman, A., Nagaraj, N., Mann, M., 2009. Universal sample preparation method for proteome analysis. Nat Methods 6. https://doi.org/10.1038/nmeth.1322

Witt, C., Gaunt, J.L., Galicia, C.C., Ottow, J.C.G., Neue, H.U., 2000. A rapid chloroformfumigation extraction method for measuring soil microbial biomass carbon and nitrogen in flooded rice soils. Biol Fertil Soils 30. https://doi.org/10.1007/s003740050030

Woods, A.F., 1899. The destruction of chlorophyll by oxidizing enzymes.

- Xiao, W., Chen, X., Jing, X., Zhu, B., 2018. A meta-analysis of soil extracellular enzyme activities in response to global change. Soil Biol Biochem 123. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2018.05.001
- Yeates, C., Gillings, M.R., Davison, A.D., Altavilla, N., Veal, D.A., 1998. Methods for microbial DNA extraction from soil for PCR amplification. Biol Proced Online 1. https://doi.org/10.1251/bpo6
- Yu, G.H., Sun, F.S., Yang, L., He, X.H., Polizzotto, M.L., 2020. Influence of biodiversity and iron availability on soil peroxide: Implications for soil carbon stabilization and storage. Land Degrad Dev 31. https://doi.org/10.1002/ldr.3463
- Zelles, L., Palojärvi, A., Kandeler, E., Von Lützow, M., Winter, K., Bai, Q.Y., 1997. Changes in soil microbial properties and phospholipid fatty acid fractions after chloroform fumigation.
 Soil Biol Biochem 29. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0038-0717(97)00062-X
- Zhang, P., Zhang, G., Wang, W., 2007. Ultrasonic treatment of biological sludge: Floc disintegration, cell lysis and inactivation. Bioresour Technol 98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2005.12.002
- Zhang, Q., Zhou, W., Liang, G., Sun, J., Wang, X., He, P., 2015. Distribution of soil nutrients, extracellular enzyme activities and microbial communities across particle-size fractions in a long-term fertilizer experiment. Applied Soil Ecology 94. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsoil.2015.05.005

- Zhang, T., Stamnes, K., 1998. Impact of climatic factors on the active layer and permafrost at Barrow, Alaska. Permafr Periglac Process 9. https://doi.org/10.1002/(sici)1099-1530(199807/09)9:3<229::aid-ppp286>3.0.co;2-t
- Zimmerman, A.E., Martiny, A.C., Allison, S.D., 2013. Microdiversity of extracellular enzyme genes among sequenced prokaryotic genomes. ISME Journal 7. https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2012.176
- Züllig, T., Trötzmüller, M., Köfeler, H.C., 2020. Lipidomics from sample preparation to data analysis: a primer. Anal Bioanal Chem. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00216-019-02241-y

Supplemental Tables

Soil	Collection	Location on	Date	GPS Coordinates			
Sample	Site	Collection					
		Site					
L1	Barrow, AK	BEO- Itex	07/16/16	71.31358	-156.59419		
<i>L2</i>	Barrow, AK	BEO- Itex	07/16/16	71.31364	-156.59366		
L3	Barrow, AK	BEO- Itex	07/16/16	71.31366	-156.59343		
L4	Barrow, AK	BEO- Itex	07/16/16	71.31369	-156.59315		
L5	Barrow, AK	BEO- Itex	07/16/16	71.31374	-156.59288		
<i>L6</i>	Barrow, AK	BEO- Itex	07/16/16	71.31381	-156.59253		
L7	Barrow, AK	Snowfence	07/14/16	71.32385	-156.66846		
<i>L8</i>	Barrow, AK	Snowfence	07/14/16	71.32375	-156.66806		
L9	Barrow, AK	Snowfence	07/14/16	71.32338	-156.66772		
L10	Barrow, AK	Snowfence	07/14/16	71.32385	-156.66872		

Table S2.1. Description of Rhizon Samplers

Table 3.1 Taxonomic Classification of Enzymes

Enzyme	Peptide sequence	Lowest Common Ancestor	Super kingdom	Phylu m	Class	Order	Family	Genu s	Species
β -glucosid ase (3.2.1.21)	MEGDDVVQLY VSK	Sulfolobus islandicus	Archaea	Crenar chaeota	Therm oprotei	Sulfolo bales	Sulfolobac eae	Sulfo lobus	Sulfolobus islandicus
,	QVGLALGEEC R	Chloroflexi	Bacteria	Chloro flexi					
	VGVLLGPGAN LK	Bacteria	Bacteria						
	AALGLFEDPY R	Proteobacteria	Bacteria	Proteoba	eteria				
	GELTDEMLNE R	Fervidobacteriu m	Bacteria	Therm otogae	Therm otogae	Thermo togales	Fervidobac teriaceae	Fervido	bacterium
	RPELEELK	Fervidobacteriu m	Bacteria	Therm otogae	Therm otogae	Thermo togales	Fervidobac teriaceae	Fervido	bacterium
	DPEYEDYYLW R	Haloarcula	Archaea	Euryar chaeota	Haloba cteria	Halobac teriales	Haloarcula ceae	Halo arcul a	
α -1,4- glucosid ase (3.2.1.20	WQDGLAADG WNTLYWENH DQPR	Haloarcula	Archaea	Euryar chaeota	Haloba cteria	Halobac teriales	Haloarcula ceae	Halo arcul a	
)									

Xylosida se (3.2.1.37)	TPQNEDWFLH FQDVGVMGR	Bacteroidetes	Bacteria	Bacter oidetes
B-1,4- N- Acetyl glucosa minidase (3.2.1.52)	LFTDDTLK	Bacteria	Bacteria	
	FDEELWNSLLE EMPR CSLSLSAR	Armatimonadet es Eukaryota	Bacteria Eukaryota	Armatimonadetes
	QLLNNLMR	Bacteria	Bacteria	
Leucine- aminope ptidase (3.4.11.1	QDFNLDK	Bacteria	Bacteria	
,	FGEVFVTK	Candidatus Woesearchaeota	Archaea	Candidatus Woesearchaeota

UNFERTILIZED

Enzyme	Peptide sequence	Lowest Common Ancestor	Super kingdom	Phylum	Clas s	Order	Family	Genus	Species
β- glucosi dase (3.2.1.2 1)	LYAEEWR	Bacteria	Bacteria						
	HFAANNQER	Bacteria	Bacteria						
	MGVNAHVSE R	Flavobacteri um	Bacteria	Bacteroi detes	Flav obac terii a	Flavoba cteriale s	Flavobact eriaceae	Flavobacteriu	m
	DNPQVVVYDE DLYVGYR	Fervidobact erium pennivorans	Bacteria	Thermot ogae	Ther mot ogae	Thermo togales	Fervidoba cteriaceae	Fervidobact erium	Fervidobacte rium pennivorans
α-1,4- glucosi dase (3.2.1.2	DWYWWR	Bacteria	Bacteria						
0)	DWYWWRPPR	Actinobacter ia	Bacteria	Actinobact	teria				
Xylosid ase (3.2.1.3 7)	TPQNEDWFLH FQDVGVMGR	Bacteroidete s	Bacteria	Bacteroi detes					
B-1,4- N- Acetyl	LYYTLDGR	Bacteria	Bacteria						

glucosa minidas e (3.2.1.5 2)									
Leucine - aminop eptidase (3.4.11. 1)	GPSGYDAR	Bacteria	Bacteria						
, ,	ASEGAVGYR	Luteitalea pratensis	Bacteria	Acidoba cteria	Vicina a	mibacteri	Vicinamib acteraceae	Luteitalea	Luteitalea pratensis
Phenol oxidase (1.10.3. 2)	GEDVYVTWK	Halalkalicoc cus paucihalophi lus	Archaea	Euryarch aeota	Hal obac teria	Haloba cteriale s	Halobacte riaceae	Halalkalico ccus	Halalkalicoc cus paucihalophi lus
Peroxid ase (1.11.1. 7)	LSFLLDEQGK	Gammaprot eobacteria	Bacteria	Proteoba cteria	Gamm acteria	aproteob			

Supplemental Table 3.2 Redox Pathways in Arctic Soil Proteomes (Oxidoreductases)

Process	EC number	Fertilized (total peptide count)	Unfertilized (total peptide count)
Ammonification	1.7.1.15	0	2
Ammonification	1.7.2.2	10	9
Ammonification	1.7.99.4	25	25
Nitrogen Assimilation	1.7.1.4	4	6
Nitrogen Assimilation	1.7.7.1	2	2
Nitrogen Assimilation	1.7.7.2	1	1
Denitrification	1.7.2.1	8	5
Denitrification	1.7.1.15	0	2
Denitrification	1.7.2.1	8	5
Denitrification	1.7.2.2	10	9
Denitrification	1.7.2.4	5	3
Denitrification	1.7.2.5	0	0
Denitrification	1.7.5.2	0	0
Denitrification	1.7.99.4	25	25
Nitrification	1.14.99.39	1	0
Nitrification	1.7.2.6	1	2
Nitrification	1.7.3.6	0	0
N-fixation	1.18.6.1	22	22
N-fixation	1.19.6.1	0	0
Sulfur Metabolism	1.8.2.1	0	2

Sulfur Metabolism	1.8.3.1	2	1
Sulfur Metabolism	1.12.98.4	1	0
Sulfate reduction	1.8.4.10	3	3
Sulfate reduction	1.8.4.9	1	0
Sulfate reduction	1.8.99.2	7	10
Sulfite reduction	1.8.99.1	1	0
Sulfur assimilation	1.8.1.2	16	22
Sulfur assimilation	1.8.4.8	28	19
Sulfur assimilation	1.8.7.1	11	14
Sulfydrogenase	1.12.1.5	0	0
Thiosulfate Oxidation	1.8.2.2	0	0
Thiosulfate Oxidation	1.8.5.2	0	0
Thiosulfate Oxidation	1.8.5.4	1	0
3-Hydroxypropionate bi-cycle	1.1.1	55	46
3-Hydroxypropionate bi-cycle	1.1.1.298	1	1
3-Hydroxypropionate bi-cycle	1.1.1.35	55	73
3-Hydroxypropionate bi-cycle	1.1.1.37	27	27
3-Hydroxypropionate bi-cycle	1.1.1.42	54	48
3-Hydroxypropionate bi-cycle	1.2.1.12	13	12
3-Hydroxypropionate bi-cycle	1.2.1.13	0	2
3-Hydroxypropionate bi-cycle	1.2.1.43	0	0
3-Hydroxypropionate bi-cycle	1.2.1.59	3	4
3-Hydroxypropionate bi-cycle	1.2.1.75	0	0
3-Hydroxypropionate bi-cycle	1.2.1.76	1	2
3-Hydroxypropionate bi-cycle	1.2.7	7	6
3-Hydroxypropionate bi-cycle	1.2.7.1	18	27
3-Hydroxypropionate bi-cycle	1.3.5.1	50	45
3-Hydroxypropionate bi-cycle	1.3.5.4	15	16
acetyl-CoA pathway (Wood-Ljungdahl pathway)	1.2.7.4	11	18
acetyl-CoA pathway (Wood-Ljungdahl pathway)	1.2.99.2	4	3
Carbon fixation pathways in prokaryotes	1.3.1.6	1	2
Carbon fixation pathways in prokaryotes	1.3.4.1	0	1
Hydroxy propionate hydroxy butylate cycle	1.3.1.84	1	0
Reductive acetyl-CoA pathway (Wood- Ljungdahl pathway)	1.5.1.20	47	40
Reductive acetyl-CoA pathway (Wood- Ljungdahl pathway)	1.5.1.5	30	40
Reductive citrate cycle (Arnon-Buchanan cycle)	1.2.7.3	13	17
Fatty acid degradation	1.3.8.8	24	25
Fatty acid degradation	1.3.8.9	0	1
Glycerophospholipid metabolism	1.1.1.156	0	0
Glycerophospholipid metabolism	1.1.1.21	1	2

Glycerophospholipid metabolism	1.1.1.6	6	4
Glycerophospholipid metabolism	1.1.1.8	12	7
Glycerophospholipid metabolism	1.1.3.15	10	8
Glycolysis /Gluconeogenesis	1.1.1.2	3	4
Glycolysis /Gluconeogenesis	1.1.1.27	14	10
Glycolysis /Gluconeogenesis	1.12.1.2	9	6
Glycolysis /Gluconeogenesis	1.2.1.12	13	12
Glycolysis/Gluconeogenesis/Fatty acid degradation	1.1.1.1	18	21
Glycolysis/Gluconeogenesis/Fatty acid degradation	1.2.1.3	16	16
Glycolysis/Gluconeogenesis/Fatty acid degradation	1.2.1.59	3	4
Glycolysis/Gluconeogenesis/Methane metabolism	1.1.2.7	1	2
Glycolysis/Gluconeogenesis/Pentose Phosphate	1.2.1.9	4	5
Glycolysis/Gluconeogenesis/TCA Cycle	1.2.4.1	76	85
Glycolysis/Gluconeogenesis/TCA Cycle	1.2.7.1	18	27
Glycolysis/Gluconeogenesis/TCA Cycle	1.8.1.4	51	66
Glycolysis/Gluconeogenesis/TCA Cycle	1.8.1.9	31	37
Pentose Phosphate	1.1.1.49	42	58
TCA Cycle	1.1.1.286	0	0
TCA Cycle	1.1.5.4	21	15
TCA Cycle	1.2.4.2	90	84
TCA Cycle/Oxidative Phosphorylation/ Reverse TCA Cycle	1.3.5.1	50	45
TCA Cycle/Reverse TCA Cycle	1.2.7.3	13	17
TCA Cycle/Reverse TCA Cycle	1.3.5.4	15	16
catalase	1.11.1.6	39	35
catalase-peroxidase	1.11.1.21	34	38
eosinophil peroxidase	1.11.1.18	0	0
Na Translocating	1.6.5.8	0	0
Oxidative Phosphorylation	1.10.3.12	0	0
Oxidative Phosphorylation	1.10.3.13	0	0
Oxidative Phosphorylation	1.10.3.14	0	0
peroxidase	1.11.1.7	24	23
Oxidative Phosphorylation	1.10.2.2	0	1
Oxidative Phosphorylation	1.6.5.3	18	21
Oxidative Phosphorylation	1.6.99.3	0	0
Oxidative Phosphorylation	1.6.99.5	11	10
Oxidative Phosphorylation	1.9.3.1	13	11
Methanogenesis	1.12.98.1	1	0
Methanogenesis	1.2.7.4	11	18
Methanogenesis	1.2.99.2	3	4

Methanogenesis	1.2.99.5	5	3
Methanogenesis	1.5.98.2	0	2
Methanogenesis	1.8.98.1	11	8
Methane Oxidation	1.14.13.25	0	0
Methane Oxidation	1.14.18.3	0	0
Methane Oxidation	1.14.99.39	1	0
Methane Oxidation	1.1.3.13	0	0
Anoxygenic Photosynthesis	1.97.1.12	3	2
Oxygenic Photosynthesis	1.97.1.12	3	2
Oxygenic Photosynthesis : Manganese Co-factor	1.10.3.9	0	0
Oxygenic Photosynthesis	1.10.9.2	0	0
Oxygenic Photosynthesis	1.18.1.2	0	0
Hydrogen Oxidation	1.12.1.2	9	6
Hydrogen Oxidation	1.12.1.3	7	13
Arsenate reduction	1.20.4.1	5	6
Arsenate reduction	1.20.4.1	5	6
Mercuric reductase	1.16.1.1	5	4
Selenate reduction	1.97.1.9	2	2

Supplemental Table 3.3 Hydrolases subclasses. Total peptide count of fertilized and unfertilized

samples.

EC3.X subclass	Fertilized	Unfertilized
EC 3.1: ester bonds (esterases: nucleases, phosphodiesterases, lipase, phosphatase)	2447	3067
EC 3.2: sugars (DNA glycosylases, glycoside hydrolase)	1199	1135
EC 3.3: ether bonds	38	47
EC 3.4: peptide bonds (Proteases/peptidases)	1905	1946
EC 3.5: carbon-nitrogen bonds, other than peptide bonds	965	1032
EC 3.6 acid anhydrides (acid anhydride hydrolases, including helicases and GTPase)	3043	3238
EC 3.7 carbon-carbon bonds	43	41
EC 3.8 halide bonds	10	10
EC 3.9: phosphorus-nitrogen bonds	1	1
EC 3.10: sulfur-nitrogen bonds	1	0
EC 3.11: carbon-phosphorus bonds	2	3

EC 3.12: sulfur-sulfur bonds	0	0
EC 3.13: carbon-sulfur bonds	1	2

Jane K. Martinez earned her Bachelor of Science in Biological Sciences from The University of Texas at El Paso in 2012. In 2016, she was accepted into the doctoral program in Ecology and Evolutionary Department of Biological Sciences at The University of Texas at El Paso to study the effects of soil enzymes in arctic ecosystems with Dr. Anthony Darrouzet-Nardi. Ms. Martinez was a recipient of The Hispanic Alliance for Graduate Education and the Professoriate (H-AGEP) Fellowship. She received a travel award from this fellowship to present a poster at the City College of New York. As part of H-AGEP, Ms. Martinez was part-time lecturer from 2020- 2022, where she worked alongside Dr. Jeff Sivils at El Paso Community College.

While pursuing her degree, Ms. Martinez also worked as a Graduate Teaching Assistant for Human Anatomy and Physiology I, Topics of Biology, and Organismal Biology. While in the program, Ms. Martinez had the opportunity to do research in Utqiaġvik, Alaska, under the supervision of Dr. Craig Tweedie. Ms. Martinez is working on her second publishing of a firstauthor article. Her first published article, "Soil enzymes are preferentially associated with larger particles in highly organic arctic tundra soils," was published in 2021 with the help of Dr. Jennie McLaren, Dr. Craig Tweedie, and Dr. Anthony Darrouzet-Nardi.

Ms. Martinez's dissertation, "Linking Decomposition Reactions in Arctic Soils to Microbial Enzyme Production," was supervised by Dr. Anthony Darrouzet-Nardi. Ms. Martinez plans to pursue a teaching position at El Paso Community College or a position in a government agency.

E-mail: janem4545@gmail.com

This dissertation was typed by Jane K. Martinez